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(1)

PLAN COLOMBIA: 
MAJOR SUCCESSES AND NEW CHALLENGES 

WEDNESDAY, MAY 11, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:05 p.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry J. Hyde (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding. 

Chairman HYDE. The Committee will come to order. 
It is my pleasure to call to order today’s hearing on our policy 

of combating narcoterrorism in Colombia. I especially welcome our 
distinguished Speaker, Dennis Hastert, who has agreed to appear 
before our Committee, and we are told is on his way. Speaker 
Hastert has been our most effective leader in advocating a success-
ful counterdrug policy in Colombia, and we are honored to have 
him with us today. 

Today, as we face the ramifications of one potential failed 
narcostate in Afghanistan, we remember that Colombia, whose cap-
ital city is but a 3-hour flight from Miami, faced the same unac-
ceptable fate in the mid-1990s. Until Plan Colombia emerged as a 
bipartisan initiative to address this grave threat to Colombia and 
our own national security, Colombia’s future was in peril. Under 
the leadership of Speaker Hastert and others in the House—this 
Committee in particular—sustained United States commitment to 
Colombia was made in time. Now, under the leadership of Presi-
dent Uribe and bolstered by United States-provided Plan Colombia 
military and other assistance, the picture is much brighter and Co-
lombia is far more stable. 

The statistics tracking the implementation of Plan Colombia 
since 2000 speak for themselves. I will recite just a few points for 
the record from a recent Mort Kondracke column who collected 
these figures from the Colombian Government: 

Coca production has been reduced by one-third; and, I might add, 
nearly all of the known hectares of opium poppies used for heroin 
production were fully eradicated in the year 2004. Terrorist inci-
dents were reduced from 1,500 to 700 per year; kidnappings re-
duced from 1,900 to 750 per year, including Americans; the number 
of displaced persons reduced from 340,000 to 137,000; 3,700 FARC 
terrorists were killed or defected in 2004; and an economic growth 
rate of 3.9 percent was achieved in 2004, the second highest in 
Latin America after Chile. 

Real progress has been made, but Colombia is not yet out of the 
woods. The narcoterrorist threat will not simply fade away. We 
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have more work to do in Colombia. We must stay the course and 
finish the job. President Uribe’s recent request for additional aerial 
spray capacity deserves our full and very serious consideration. 

Today, our hearing will focus on the progress we have seen. We 
also must highlight a few policy items in Colombia that need more 
focused attention and ongoing congressional oversight. For more 
than a year now, a legal morass has clouded a clear determination 
as to whether we can support the deployment of members of the 
Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia, that is FARC, who have 
defected and others who have renounced their ties to terrorist orga-
nizations by United States-provided assets, including air transport. 
These defectors are available to help manually eradicate smaller, 
hard-to-reach and sprayed drug crops, particularly opium poppies. 
Yet, still today, the help of these defectors is unavailable for this 
task as a result of our own legal wrangling. 

This Committee helped secure new DC–3 transport planes for 
the Colombian National Police to transport manpower, including 
these ex-combatants and materials for manual drug eradication. 
Some in the Executive Branch hold the misguided view that put-
ting defectors on these planes to engage in manual drug eradi-
cation would somehow constitute material support for terrorism. 
This was never the intent of Congress, and we are needlessly and 
unwisely tying our own hands. How could having former members 
of a terrorist organization eliminate the very drugs that helped fi-
nance the terrorist organization they have turned against possibly 
constitute material support for terrorism? We will require some an-
swers and hopefully untangle this protracted legal mess. 

The demobilization of large numbers of combatants from terrorist 
organizations is a challenge and an opportunity. Getting these 
fighters off the field of combat and ending their drug production 
significantly reduces the number of people killed or otherwise sub-
jected to violence in Colombia and here. We must be willing to help 
Colombia help itself and us in this way. 

We must not forget, however, that leaders of these terrorist orga-
nizations, including the so-called United Self-Defense Forces of Co-
lombia (AUC), the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia 
(FARC), and National Liberation Army (ELN), are entrenched in 
criminal activity. This includes drug trafficking into the United 
States. 

Colombia’s authorities must set forth a concrete and workable 
framework for dismantling the hierarchy of these terrorist groups 
so they don’t simply continue as criminal syndicates. The Uribe 
Government has clearly demonstrated its steadfast commitment to 
extraditing Colombia’s most dangerous, high-profiled drug traf-
fickers to face trial in the United States. Continuing this commit-
ment to extraditions is essential to successfully dismantling these 
terrorist organizations. 

The year 2004 saw a very successful 52 percent reduction in 
opium poppy cultivation in Colombia, but we are seeing a spillover 
effect in Peru. Opium planted in Peru for transport to Colombia for 
processing into heroin headed for the United States is our next 
challenge. Peruvians must demonstrate the same commitment and 
energy to eradicating opium poppies in their country that we have 
seen by the Colombian police. 
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We face new challenges on the drug interdiction front. After our 
Nation was attacked on September 11th, we sharply increased the 
deployment of military surveillance aircraft to protect our home-
land. I fully understand and support the Homeland Security mis-
sion. Many of these military airplanes were previously used to sup-
port maritime interdiction of drugs, including so-called fast boats 
both in the Caribbean and the Pacific Ocean. Reducing our marine 
air patrols by some 70 percent opened up the corridors for the flow 
of illegal drugs into our Nation. Interdicting drugs at sea in addi-
tion to aerial eradication and overland interdiction in Colombia is 
a matter of our national security. Recent records setting large-scale 
maritime seizures serve to underscore the need for a long-term 
plan to fill this marine air patrol gap in the Pacific and Caribbean. 
While we have suggested some courses of action, we look forward 
to listening to the Administration’s proposed solutions for the self-
evident need. 

Due to the limited amount of time Speaker Hastert has, I wel-
come opening comments from Ranking Democratic Member Mr. 
Lantos only at this time; and when we move to the second panel, 
I will allow 1-minute opening remarks by Members who arrived be-
fore the gavel. Meanwhile, Mr. Lantos. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman; and let me 
add to your very warm welcome to our distinguished Speaker. We 
are delighted to have him. I will just make a few comments so you 
may catch your breath, Mr. Speaker; and we are anxious to listen 
to your words. 

Mr. Chairman, nearly 5 years ago under the Clinton Administra-
tion, with strong bipartisan support, we approved Plan Colombia to 
fight the scourge of illegal narcotics flowing from Colombia and to 
help the Colombian people establish a stable and prosperous na-
tion. The Bush Administration has continued that plan, and the 
United States has invested considerable resources in the effort to 
make it a success. I commend you, Mr. Chairman, for calling to-
day’s hearing to take stock of Plan Colombia 5 years after its enact-
ment. 

Mr. Chairman, Plan Colombia is not only designed to get drugs 
off of America’s streets. It was also designed to ensure the security 
and stability of an important South American nation. Colombia is 
now engaged in fierce combat with three foreign terrorist organiza-
tions which have formed an unholy alliance with drug dealers, 
arms smugglers, and others who seek to undermine democracy and 
the rule of law. Colombia must confront these challenges to its se-
curity in a neighborhood that has become less stable and more 
prone to episodes of mob rule and demagogic populism, as recent 
events in Ecuador, Venezuela, and other surrounding countries 
demonstrate. 

Mr. Chairman, Venezuela in particular deserves this Commit-
tee’s full attention. In the last several years, the Chavez adminis-
tration has done much not only to undermine democracy and the 
rule of law in that country but also to destabilize its neighbors. In 
Venezuela, the Chavez Government has backed its Supreme Court 
with ardent Chavez supporters, has jailed or prosecuted political 
opponents and others who dared to stand up for political and civil 
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liberties. It has begun Stalin-like confiscations of property and has 
imposed Draconian censorship laws on the independent media. 

Beyond Venezuela’s borders, Chavez acts like his mentor, Fidel 
Castro. But where Castro offered only empty rhetoric, Chavez ex-
tends a check, starting with the brutal dictator himself. Cuba’s to-
talitarian regime has been propped up by the oil revenues of Ven-
ezuelan petroleum fields for many years. There are also credible re-
ports that Chavez has bankrolled the coca growers in Bolivia who 
helped topple the Presidency of Sanchez De Lozada and who today 
pose a threat to the Carlos Mesa administration. 

In addition, Mr. Chairman, Chavez appears to be providing fi-
nancial and organizational support to undemocratic forces and com-
mon criminals in the southern cone and in Central America. 

Mr. Chairman, some will argue that President Chavez is the 
duly-elected head of state of Venezuela who last year had his man-
date reaffirmed in a Presidential recall referendum. But when we 
speak about promoting democracy and the rule of law, we are not 
only talking about the relatively easy-to-accomplish events like 
elections but also about the much harder to establish democratic 
principles like the balance of powers, respect for human rights, and 
transparent and accountable government. 

The presence of the unrepentant revolutionary want-to-be’s in 
the Andean region is one of the chief reasons that our strategic in-
terests lie with Colombia and the success of Plan Colombia. We 
need a strong partner in the Andean region that can be a counter-
weight to undemocratic forces like Venezuela. We need Colombia to 
be our anchor of stability, prosperity, and democracy in a region 
that sees very little of these attributes. But Colombia cannot do 
this alone. We must continue to aid in the joined battle against 
drug kingpins and terrorist groups. 

Mr. Chairman, we have made great progress in the past 5 years 
under Plan Colombia. Although the plan, like any grand strategy, 
has elements that could be improved upon, our long-term interest 
in the Andean region demands that we recommit ourselves to en-
suring that the enterprise succeeds and that the forces of stability 
and democracy prevail in Colombia. 

Mr. Chairman, Plan Colombia remains our best hope to save the 
next generation of American youth from the ravages of illicit nar-
cotics by reducing the supply of drugs on the streets of our cities. 
Working with President Uribe and his administration, Plan Colom-
bia is also our best chance to bring stability, prosperity and the 
rule of law to an important ally and to the rest of the Andean re-
gion. If we can’t achieve these important objectives, Plan Colombia 
will be viewed as a critical turning point in the history of Colombia 
and another cornerstone in United States-Colombian relations. 

Thank you for calling this important hearing, and I very much 
look forward to listening to our speakers. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Lantos. 
They say the more a person has accomplished, the less you have 

to say by way of introduction. I present the Speaker of the House. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE J. DENNIS HASTERT, 
SPEAKER OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Speaker HASTERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. Chairman, I have written testimony that I would submit for 
the record and, with your permission, just go ahead with oral re-
marks. 

Chairman HYDE. Without objection. 
Speaker HASTERT. Chairman Hyde and Ranking Member Lantos 

and distinguished Members of this Committee, I am honored to ap-
pear before you today to discuss a topic that has certainly been a 
focus of mine for a long, long time: Plan Colombia. 

Before I start, I must recognize a great American patriot before 
he retires at the end of the 109th Congress. I am talking about the 
distinguished gentleman from Illinois and Chairman of the Com-
mittee, my friend and mentor, Henry Hyde. 

Mr. Chairman, I salute you for the more than 30 years of honor-
able service to our Nation. Since coming to the House of Represent-
atives in 1975, you have been a champion for uplifting the lives of 
American families. In your current position, you have played a key 
role in securing our Nation’s borders and fighting terrorism at 
home and abroad. As the head of the House Judiciary Committee, 
you steadfastly worked to protect women and children and the un-
born; and all Americans are better off as a result of your service. 
I want to thank you for your past and certainly your continued 
leadership, Mr. Chairman. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
Speaker HASTERT. As a schoolteacher and a coach and much 

later as the Chairman of the House Government Reform and Over-
sight Subcommittee dealing with drug policy, I have seen first-
hand the devastation of illicit drugs, what they bring to our chil-
dren and to the children of other countries. An average of over 
21,000 Americans die annually from illicit drug use. Most of them 
are young men and women. Many more die because of the actions 
of drug gangs and drug violence. 

The drug trade fuels terrorists and violent criminals and gangs 
throughout the world. It exposes a country’s weakness in border se-
curity. It undermines democracy and the rule of law and regional 
stability. The illicit drug trade is a high priority, a national secu-
rity issue that we must continue to deal with and defeat. 

Some might ask: Why is Colombia so important to us? Today, Co-
lombia produces 80 percent of the world’s supply of cocaine and is 
the source of over 90 percent of the cocaine and 50 percent of the 
heroin entering our Nation. The drug trade from Colombia is kill-
ing Americans, and it is a major factor in the instability of our 
hemisphere. 

In order to show how much has improved in Colombia, it is im-
perative to understand what Colombia was like. One of my trips to 
Colombia as the Chairman of the Subcommittee illustrates Colom-
bia’s turmoil. We were about an hour out from landing in Bogota 
when we received a warning message from the State Department’s 
diplomatic security detail. Twenty-two people had just been killed 
by terrorists in Colombia’s capitol, the police stations had been 
threatened or bombed, and 12 sticks of dynamite had just been 
pulled out from under Colombia’s Supreme Court building. Ter-
rorist organizations like the FARC and AUC began to take over the 
illicit drug trade and were nearly ruling the land. Colombia was 
well on its way to becoming a narcoterrorist state. 
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To address this country’s social, economic, and security concerns, 
Plan Colombia was developed by former President Andreas 
Pastrana. With aggressive backing from the Congress and Presi-
dent Clinton, on July 13, 2000, President Clinton signed into law 
a comprehensive $1.3 billion assistance package in support of 
President Pastrana’s Plan Colombia. As a result, our foreign policy 
with Colombia is beginning to work. Plan Colombia, a determined 
Colombian President, President Alvaro Uribe, the Colombian peo-
ple, and the financial support of the U.S. Congress have been the 
driving mechanisms for these successes. 

In terms of counterdrugs, security defense, and economic and so-
cial issues, Colombia is a better place today. President Uribe’s 
forces, backed by United States support, have reduced coca cultiva-
tion by 33 percent in the past 3 years. He has also been successful 
in attacking opium poppy cultivation. His efforts have resulted in 
a 65 percent drop in cultivation from the year 2001. 

In addition, the Government of Colombia has worked closely with 
our Government to extradite many of the most notorious 
narcoterrorists. According to the Ministry of Defense, Colombia has 
increased its military and police forces by over 111,000 people since 
the year 2000; and, for the first time in history, all 1,098 munici-
palities have a police presence. Also, during his administration, the 
number of terrorists who have chosen to drop their arms and be-
come part of society has increased significantly. Today, there are 
up to 11,000 demobilized terrorists in Colombia, and thousands 
more have been killed in action. Overall, acts of terrorism have de-
clined 56 percent from 2002 to 2004, and President Uribe is defend-
ing his country against terrorists and making it more secure with 
our help. 

Colombia’s economy continued to expand at record levels. With 
the GDP estimated at 4 percent in 2004, the Uribe administration 
reports that they created over 1.2 million jobs. The U.S.-sponsored 
alternative development programs resulted in over 60,000 hectares 
of legal crops cultivated in 2004. These efforts have benefited 
51,000 families; and areas like Putumayo used to be like the wild, 
wild west, outlaw villages thriving off the drug trade. Today, 
Putumayo has been reformed. A lumber yard and a spices plant 
have replaced the coca fields, and coca farmers have found legiti-
mate work. 

Social aspects of Colombia such as education and health care 
continue to improve. The Uribe administration reports that 1.2 mil-
lion more children were in public schools, and 5.9 million more peo-
ple were beneficiaries of public health care. 

Colombia has a new criminal procedure code and an adversarial 
judicial system with United States-trained judges and attorneys 
and criminal investigators. In addition, courtrooms and justice and 
peace houses have been established, and the Colombian people 
have now more access to justice as we know it. 

Government corruption and human rights violations have also 
improved. The Colombian Commission of Jurists reported that of 
the 2,500 human rights violations in Colombia, less than 2 percent 
were against the Colombian military. 
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No one can deny that our Colombian friends, with United States 
assistance, have improved many aspects of their country. However, 
more still need to be accomplished. 

Mr. Chairman, I challenge your Committee to look at and de-
velop solutions to outstanding issues concerning Colombia. We 
must continue to find ways to stop illicit drugs from traveling 
through the transit zone to our shores. We must continue to work 
with our European partners to stem the flow of illicit drugs to Eu-
rope, another source of money for the terrorists. We have to work 
with our Colombian partners and ensure that we are doing all we 
can to keep the demobilized terrorists from returning to the jungle 
and picking up their weapons again. And we need to get them to 
work so that they can rejoin regular society. We need to work with 
our other friends like Peru and the Andean region to ensure that 
the balloon effect for the illicit drugs does not occur. 

And, Mr. Chairman, Colombia is not the same place that I used 
to visit almost 10 years ago. It is much improved. Plan Colombia, 
President Uribe, the Colombian people, and the committed finan-
cial support of the U.S. Congress have made a great progress. We 
all know that Plan Colombia was designed to be a 6-year-old plan 
due to expire at the end of this year. President Bush has requested 
that Congress continue to support Plan Colombia beyond 2005 with 
an additional $550 million for fiscal year 2006. 

As a Congress, we need to review the support program. We need 
to weigh it with other high-level national priorities of the American 
people and do what we can to stop the illegal flow of drugs into 
America and promote the stability and democracy in the hemi-
sphere we live in. To you, gentlemen and ladies on this Committee, 
I want to thank you for your hard work, for your diligence in fight-
ing this fight. I know that constantly you have this on your minds. 
Many of you travel to these places and see firsthand the problems 
that exist. 

Again, I thank you; and I thank you for the indulgence at this 
time. 

[The prepared statement of Speaker Hastert follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE J. DENNIS HASTERT, SPEAKER OF THE 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Chairman Hyde, Ranking Member Lantos, and distinguished members of the 
House International Relations Committee, I am honored to appear before you today 
to discuss a topic that is near and dear to me—Plan Colombia. Before I start, I need 
to take a moment to recognize a great American Patriot before he retires at the end 
of the 109th Congress. I am talking about the distinguished gentleman from Illinois, 
and the Chairman of this committee, my friend and mentor, Representative Henry 
Hyde. 

Mr. Chairman, I salute you for your more than 30 years of honorable service to 
our nation. Since coming to the House of Representatives in 1975, you have been 
a champion for uplifting the lives of American families. In your current position, you 
have played a key role in securing our nation’s borders and fighting terrorism at 
home and abroad. As the head of the House Judiciary Committee, you steadfastly 
worked to protect women, children and the unborn. All Americans are better off as 
a result of your service. Thank you for your past and continuing leadership on this 
issue with Colombia and many, many others. 

NATIONAL DRUG CONTROL STRATEGY 

As a school teacher and coach, and much later, as Chairman of a House Govern-
ment Reform and Oversight Subcommittee dealing with drug policy, I have seen 
firsthand the harm and devastation illicit drugs bring to our children and the chil-

VerDate Mar 21 2002 12:16 Aug 24, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00011 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 F:\WORK\FULL\051105\21204.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



8

dren of other countries. Here in America, the illicit drug trade continues to kill our 
citizens. An average of over 21,000 Americans die annually from illicit drug use. The 
drug trade fuels terrorists and violent criminal gangs throughout the world. It ex-
poses a country’s weaknesses in border security. It undermines democracy, rule of 
law and regional stability. The illicit drug trade is a high priority, national security 
issue—an issue that we must continue to deal with and defeat. The President’s Na-
tional Drug Control Strategy is on target and working. The Strategy set ambitious 
two- and five-year performance-based goals: to reduce the rate of drug use by youth 
and adults in the United States by 10 percent over 2 years and by 25 percent over 
5 years. We exceeded the President’s two year goal and are on track to reach our 
five-year goal. At the end of 2004, the Administration reported a 17 percent reduc-
tion in the number of young people who had used any category of drug in the last 
30 days. The three national priorities the President has set in his Strategy (Stop-
ping Use Before It Starts, Healing America’s Drug Users and Disrupting The Mar-
ket) are key to success in attacking this national security issue. 

When we talk about our efforts in Colombia, we are talking about Disrupting The 
Market: Attacking the Economic Basis of the Drug Trade. Why is Colombia so im-
portant to us? It was during the mid-1990’s, while I was the Chairman of the sub-
committee, that Colombia surpassed both Bolivia and Peru as the major producer 
of cocaine. Today, Colombia produces 80 percent of the world’s supply of cocaine and 
is the source of over 90 percent of the cocaine and 50 percent of the heroin entering 
our nation. The drug trade from Colombia is killing our citizens, and it is a major 
factor in the instability of our hemisphere. Our foreign policies with Colombia are 
beginning to work. We are turning the tide on the drug trade. Our efforts are not 
limited to law enforcement and counterdrug successes. Colombian and U.S. 
counterdrug efforts have improved democracy, economic stability, overall security 
and respect for the rule of law and human rights in Colombia. 

What has been the driving mechanism for these successes? The answer is simple: 
Plan Colombia, an extremely determined Colombian President, President Alvaro 
Uribe, the Colombian people, and committed financial support of the U.S. Congress. 

COLOMBIA: THE PAST 

In order to show how much has improved in Colombia, it is imperative to under-
stand what Colombia was like. Five to six years ago, Colombia was on the verge 
of becoming a model for lawless, failed states. Terrorist groups such as the United 
Self-Defense Forces (AUC), Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) and 
National Liberation Army (ELN), as well as drug cartels, were nearly ruling the 
land. Although the major drug cartels had been broken up, terrorist organizations 
like the FARC and AUC began to take over the illicit drug trade. Some estimated 
that these terrorist organizations controlled between 40 to 65 percent of Colombia’s 
territory, mostly in remote areas where the Government’s presence had been weak. 
At that point in time, the Government of Colombia and its armed forces were lack-
ing the necessary resources, manpower, equipment and training to engage these ter-
rorist organizations. In addition, some in the Colombian security forces were associ-
ated with gross human rights abuses and collaboration with certain terrorist groups. 
To complicate matters, Colombia was in the midst of economic turmoil. The Depart-
ment of State’s International Narcotics Control Strategy for 1999 stated, ‘‘As Colom-
bia struggles to climb out of its worse economic crisis since the 1930’s, the Govern-
ment of Colombia is hard pressed to commit the resources necessary to combat the 
powerful combined threat of drug traffickers and guerrilla elements in the drug 
trade.’’ Despite the efforts of the Government of Colombia, it is estimated that coca 
cultivation increased 28 percent in 1998 and another 20 percent in 1999. To put 
these increases into perspective, in 1999, 122,500 hectares of coca were under cul-
tivation. The immense profits gained from this illicit crop fueled the longstanding 
internal conflict between the Government of Colombia and the terrorist organiza-
tions. 

I have traveled to Colombia a great deal. In fact, even before I became a Con-
gressman, I had spent time in Colombia in the late 1960’s. It was then that I first 
began to admire the culture and respect the strong sense of values held by those 
who were, in a sense, being oppressed by these terrorist groups. Later, as the Chair-
man of the subcommittee, I traveled back to Colombia in support of U.S. policies. 
Two of my trips serve as great reminders of the country’s turmoil. During the first 
trip, we were about 1 hour from landing in Bogotá when we received a warning 
message from the State Department’s diplomatic security detail. Twenty-two people 
had just been killed by terrorists in Colombia’s capital. Police stations had been 
threatened or bombed, and twelve sticks of dynamite had just been pulled from 
under Colombia’s Supreme Court building. During the other trip, we traveled deep 
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into territory controlled by the FARC to talk with the people on the front lines of 
this war to see what help they needed from us. The helicopter pilot received an ur-
gent message saying that we better depart as soon as possible because the FARC 
was in the area. In no time at all, the pilot flew the helicopter straight up in the 
air, into the tops of trees—he knew that the FARC would shoot us down imme-
diately. The helicopter shuddered and wobbled, but eventually the pilot was able to 
regain control and fly us smoothly to safety. During this period of time, Colombia 
was well on its way to becoming a narco-terrorist state. 

To address his country’s social, economic, security and defense concerns, former 
President Andres Pastrana (1998–2002) developed Plan Colombia. With aggressive 
backing from our Republican majority in Congress, on July 13, 2000, President Bill 
Clinton signed into law a comprehensive $1.3 billion assistance package in support 
of President Pastrana’s Plan Colombia. Plan Colombia was an integrated strategy 
focusing on the Colombian peace process, the economy, the counterdrug strategy, 
justice reform, human rights protection, democracy building and social development. 
Our country acknowledged that the situation in Colombia was a National Security 
issue that demanded our attention. We wanted to stop the flow of illegal drugs, 
which are killing our citizens, as well as promote peace and economic development 
in a country that is only three hours away by plane. 

I am pleased to be here today to report that, with the aggressiveness of Colombian 
President Uribe and strong backing from President George W. Bush and our Con-
gress, Plan Colombia has made measurable improvements in Colombia. In terms of 
counterdrugs, security and defense, economy and social issues, Colombia is a better 
place today. 

COUNTERDRUG PROGRESS 

With the arrival of President Uribe in 2002, Colombia began an aggressive eradi-
cation program for both coca and heroin. His forces, backed by U.S. support, have 
reduced coca cultivation from nearly 170,000 hectares in 2001 to 114,000 hectares 
in 2004 . . . a 33 percent reduction. Last year’s information shows us that Colom-
bian aerial eradication efforts sprayed more than 121,000 hectares of coca, stopping 
coca growers’ efforts to expand the crop. The potential production of cocaine con-
tinues to decline and is now at 430 metric tons of pure cocaine from the dramatic 
peak of 700 metric tons estimated for 2001. President Uribe has also been successful 
in attacking opium poppy cultivation. His efforts have resulted in a 65 percent drop 
in cultivation from 2001. The estimated 4,400 hectares of opium poppy for 2003 de-
creased steeply to 2,100 hectares for 2004 . . . a 52 percent reduction. There were 
an estimated 3.8 metric tons of potential heroin production in 2004 (down from 7.8 
metric tons for 2003). More than 4,000 hectares of opium poppy were treated with 
herbicide in 2004 or manually eradicated. Also, President Uribe has advanced an 
initiative to seize farms involved in the cultivation of illicit crops, especially opium 
poppy. In addition, the Government of Colombia has worked closely with our Gov-
ernment to extradite many of the most notorious narco-terrorists. People like Nayibe 
Rojas Valderama (a.k.a. Sonja), Gilberto Rodriguez-Orejuela and Juvenal Ovidio Ri-
cardo Palmera-Paneda (a.k.a. Simon Trinidad) have been taken to the United States 
to face our legal system and penalties. Counterdrug efforts against cocaine and her-
oin are working. 

SECURITY AND DEFENSE PROGRESS 

In the area of security and defense, Colombia has made progress with our sup-
port. First, let’s look at the government forces needed for security and defense. Ac-
cording to the Ministry of Defense, Colombia has increased its military and police 
forces by over 111,000 people since 2000. The Uribe Administration expanded police 
presence to 158 municipalities. For the first time in history, all 1,098 municipalities 
have a police presence. Also, during his Administration, the number of terrorists 
who have chosen to drop their arms and become part of society has increased signifi-
cantly. Today, there are up to 11,000 demobilized terrorists in Colombia, and thou-
sands more have been killed in action. Overall acts of terrorism have declined 56 
percent from 2002 to 2004. Kidnappings are down 51 percent; massacre victims are 
down 61 percent; homicides are down 30 percent; oil pipeline attacks are down over 
80 percent. President Uribe is defending his country against terrorists and making 
it more secure with our help. 

ECONOMY AND SOCIAL PROGRESS 

Colombia’s economy continued to expand with GDP estimated at 4 percent in 
2004. They experienced growth in the past two years higher than any levels in the 
past decade. The Uribe Administration reports that they created over 1.2 million 
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jobs. U.S. sponsored initiatives to promote economic and social progress have 
worked. These programs include: providing assistance to farmers in drug producing 
areas to grow legal crops, working with private industries to create employment op-
portunities for people who were formerly engaged in the production of coca or heroin 
and providing local infrastructure construction assistance for communities that sign 
agreements to refrain from production of illicit crops. The U.S. Agency for Inter-
national Development reported that over 60,000 hectares of alternative, legal crops 
had been cultivated in 2004 under Plan Colombia. These efforts have benefited 
51,000 families and they are readily evident. Areas like Putumayo used to be like 
the wild, wild west . . . outlaw villages thriving off of the drug trade. Today, 
Putumayo has been reformed. A lumber yard and spices plant have replaced the 
coca fields, and coca farmers have found legitimate work. 

Social aspects of Colombia, such as education and health care, continue to im-
prove. The Uribe Administration reports that, by the end of 2004, 1.2 million more 
children were in public schools and 5.9 million more people were beneficiaries of 
public health care. Other social areas have also improved. Colombia has made great 
progress with the rule of law. The Colombian Congress approved a new criminal 
procedure code and adversarial judicial system in 2004. With U.S. assistance, nearly 
11,000 judges, attorneys and criminal investigators received training and, seven ad-
ditional trial courtrooms, for a total of 35, were recently constructed. In addition, 
the U.S. helped Colombia establish four additional Justice and Peace Houses for a 
total of 35. These Houses offer access to justice and peaceful conflict resolutions and, 
during 2004, they handled 746,000 cases. The Colombian people now have more ac-
cess to justice as we know it. Although the internal conflict in Colombia has dis-
placed over 2 million people, the numbers have significantly fallen. From 2003 to 
2004, there was a sharp decrease of 41 percent in internally displaced persons. Ad-
ditionally, over 2,000 former child combatants have left terrorist organizations to 
transition into regular society through the Child Ex-Combatant Program. Govern-
ment corruption and human rights violations have also improved. The Colombian 
National Police has instituted a rule of law curriculum and the military is estab-
lishing a judge-advocate general corps similar to our military. The Colombian Com-
mission of Jurists reported that of the 2,500 human rights violations in Colombia 
over the past year, less than two percent were against the Colombian military. 

CHALLENGES AHEAD 

No one can deny that our Colombian friends, with U.S. assistance, have improved 
several aspects of their country. However, more still needs to be accomplished. Co-
lombia is still the world’s supplier of cocaine. A large portion of this cocaine comes 
to the U.S., but a large portion also goes to European countries. There are up to 
11,000 demobilized terrorists and the number continues to grow as President Uribe 
pushes his peace talks and Colombia fights back. The narco-terrorists enjoy their 
wealth and prosperity, but as Colombia continues to defeat them, they will try to 
go to other places. Mr. Chairman, I challenge your committee and other committees 
with jurisdiction to look at and develop solutions to these issues. We must continue 
to find ways to stop those illicit drugs that are not eradicated from traveling 
through the transit zone to our shores. We must continue to work with our Euro-
pean partners to stem the flow of illicit drugs to Europe . . . another source of 
money for the terrorists. We have to work with our Colombian partners and ensure 
that we are doing all we can to keep the demobilized terrorists from returning to 
the jungle and picking up weapons again . . . we need to get them work, so they 
can join regular society. We need to work with our other friends, like Peru, in the 
Andean Region to ensure that the ‘‘balloon effect’’ for illicit drugs does not occur. 

CONCLUSION 

Mr. Chairman, Colombia is not the same place that I used to visit . . . it is better. 
Plan Colombia, an extremely determined Colombian President, President Uribe, the 
Colombian people and committed financial support of the U.S. Congress have made 
great progress, but there is still work to be done. We all know that Plan Colombia 
was designed to be a six-year plan due to expire at the end of this year. What will 
we do in the future? I like the comments of President Bush when he met with Presi-
dent Uribe in Colombia on November 22, 2004. After showing support for continuing 
Plan Colombia beyond 2005, President Bush was asked a question concerning how 
he was going to convince Congress to fund the Plan? President Bush responded:

Well, I thought I’d go to the Congress—look, here’s what you’ve got to do with 
the Congress. You say, first of all, it’s an important issue. And the issue is 
whether or not we’re willing to stand with a friend to help defeat narco-traf-
ficking. Most members of Congress understand it is important to help Colombia 
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defeat the narco-traffickers. And so the first question is whether or not there 
will be a consensus about the importance. I think there will be. And secondly, 
do we want to continue spending money on the project that’s important? And 
the answer to that question is, only if there are results. And there have been 
significant results. A number of acres under cultivation are down significantly. 
The number of arrests are up. The number of murders is down. In other words, 
this man’s plan is working. And there is a focused strategy. How do we know? 
Because our ambassador is working closely with the government. Southern 
Command is working closely with the government. We’re very aware of not only 
the strategy, but the will of this government to implement the strategy. And 
so, to answer your question, I’m very optimistic about—about continued fund-
ing. And I look forward to working with Congress to achieve a level that will 
make the plan effective.

President Bush has seen the value of Plan Colombia, and the Administration has 
requested that Congress continue to support Plan Colombia beyond 2005 with an 
additional $463 million in Andean Counterdrug Initiative funds and $90 million in 
Foreign Military Financing for Fiscal Year 2006. 

Mr. Chairman, I am reporting today that Plan Colombia is working, and we have 
the positive results to show. As the Congress, we need to review this important pro-
gram, weigh it with other high-level, national priorities of the American people and 
do what we can to stop the illegal flow of drugs into America and promote stability 
and democracy in the hemisphere we live. 

Thank you for this opportunity.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 
We are fortunate to have John Walters as a witness before the 

Committee today. The Nation’s Drug Czar coordinates all aspects 
of Federal drug programs and spending. Director Walters, if you 
would proceed with your opening statement. 

Mr. Walters, if you would withhold, I did promise 1-minute state-
ments to the Members. They get very testy if I don’t follow 
through. Mr. Burton. 

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, first of all, thank you for holding 
this hearing. 

I am not going to take the full minute. I would just like to make 
one comment that parallels what the Speaker just said, and that 
is that these people who have formerly been members of these ter-
rorist organizations need to be reintegrated back into society. I 
would like for our State Department and our Justice Department 
to take a hard look at the laws that we currently have on the books 
to see if they can’t be utilized to help in that reintegration process. 
It is extremely important that you have these 11,500 people be-
come active members of society instead of going back into the jun-
gle and becoming a part of a terrorist organization. 

So I would just like to say to you, Director Walters, and to the 
State Department and to the Justice Department, do what you can 
to help us make sure these guys don’t regress and go back into ter-
rorism. They have defected, they want to be a part of society, and 
we should do everything we can to make sure that happens. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Menendez. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me just say, as the Ranking Democrat on the Western Hemi-

sphere Subcommittee, I also am very supportive in general of Plan 
Colombia. I look at today’s hearing as an opportunity to look at Co-
lombia past, present, and future. But in that respect—and I think 
we have heard some of the successes that have been mentioned: 
Public safety has improved, kidnapping and murder rates have de-
creased, every Colombia municipality has a police presence, and, 
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overall, the economy is one of the best-performing certainly in the 
hemisphere. That is the good news. 

The difficult side is that Colombia still has the highest kidnap-
ping rate in the world. We have not yet achieved success in terms 
of decreasing the amount of cocaine on the streets of the United 
States or lowering the price of cocaine. We haven’t seen a reduction 
in the amount of acres used for cocaine production in the past year. 
We have a demobilization law that is presently being offered in Co-
lombia that gives us concern about the rule of law and, ultimately, 
about human rights abuses being held accountable for their ac-
tions. Those are some of my concerns. 

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to hearing the witnesses as to 
these issues and others. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. 
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. 
Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
As someone whose congressional district in Miami, Florida is at 

the forefront of the war on drugs and on narcoterrorism and as 
someone who represents hundreds of thousands of Colombians and 
others who have been forced to flee their country by the terrorists, 
by the drug dealers, the arms dealers, and the links between all 
of these, I commend Chairman Hyde for holding this important 
hearing. It is important to our Nation’s security, to regional sta-
bility, and to my constituents. I look forward to the testimony of 
our witnesses, and I am pleased to have heard the Speaker of the 
House commending Chairman Hyde for his many years of valuable 
service to our country. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you. 
Mr. Leach. 
Mr. Weller. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and I will be very brief. 
But I first want to thank you for holding this important hearing; 

and I definitely want to echo the comments of our Speaker as well 
as my Subcommittee Chairman, Mr. Burton, on the importance of 
Plan Colombia. 

I support Plan Colombia; and in the years I have had the oppor-
tunity to travel to Colombia, I have seen the difference that Plan 
Colombia has made, the psychological change over the years that 
I have seen. My first visit to Colombia, I sensed a nation under a 
state of siege; and in my last visit, I sensed a tremendous amount 
of optimism, people excited about the opportunity to be able to 
travel and drive between cities, something we take for granted. 

So, clearly, Plan Colombia is moving forward and is having suc-
cess. I look forward to hearing from our witnesses today on how we 
can continue to improve the program. So, thank you, Mr. Chair-
man. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. 
Anyone down here wish to make a 1-minute statement? 
Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Only to echo commendation to you for holding this 

important hearing. Colombia is very important in the Western 
Hemisphere. It is very important, and it is clear by the investment 
that our Government has made in Colombia. We are pleased at 
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some successes, but, as has been mentioned by the Ranking Mem-
ber of the Western Hemisphere Subcommittee, it is still number 
one in a number of areas. 

During the questioning period, I also have some questions re-
garding the plight of Colombians of African descent who are having 
extremely difficult times from the right and the left, and sometimes 
with the police and the military, and so they feel in many instances 
they really have nowhere to turn. So I would—during the ques-
tioning period, I would certainly like to ask a question to the prop-
er authorities at that time. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Payne. 
Any further statements, would you raise your hand? If not, we 

will go to the testimony. 
Well, we are fortunate to have John Walters as a witness. He is 

the Nation’s Drug Czar, and he coordinates all aspects of Federal 
drug programs and spending, which is a big order. So, Mr. Walters, 
will you proceed? 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOHN P. WALTERS, DIREC-
TOR, OFFICE OF NATIONAL DRUG CONTROL POLICY 
(ONDCP) 

Mr. WALTERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a great pleasure 
and honor for me to be here. 

I, too, want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the Ranking Mem-
ber of this Committee for holding this session and, most of all, for 
your and the rest of the Congress’s partnership in making this ef-
fort possible, from the onset to the year-to-year review and support 
for appropriations that we know are difficult and competitive, and 
we are able to make progress because of the work we do together. 

I want to also recognize the Chairman’s service, given the an-
nouncement you have made of retirement after this session. I want 
to thank you. I have worked in various areas of the Federal Gov-
ernment since the Reagan Administration, and I have had the 
pleasure of working with you and your staff on many occasions, 
and it is a great pleasure to have had that as a part of my experi-
ence as a professional here serving the country. 

I also want to thank the Speaker briefly because of the energy 
and, as you know here, the commitment he has made to this and 
other areas of drug control. There are many demands on all of your 
time, particularly there have been demands on his time, and he 
has been steadfast and unwavering. 

I want to mention that for the record because I think the country 
is a better place, as all of you know because you do it, because of 
the people willing to serve and the quality of the service they are 
willing to put behind them. I don’t think we are in a time where 
we take that for granted anymore, and I appreciate what you have 
done. Many of you have traveled to this region in some danger. I 
couldn’t help but be reminded when the Speaker mentioned his 
earlier trip. 

I had the honor of representing the United States at the inau-
guration of President Uribe several years ago. Conditions had al-
ready gotten so bad, as you may remember, that the FARC 
launched mortars at the swearing-in of President Uribe at the 
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onset. Fortunately, only a few of them went off, although they did 
kill over two dozen people. President Uribe, nonetheless, after 
being brought to the venue in an armored car, immediately after-
wards insisted on stopping it and getting out of the car and walk-
ing with his wife in the open to show that that kind of intimidation 
would not stop the people of Colombia and their democratically-
elected government. I think that is a measure of the kind of man 
that now is our partner in this area, and I know that we are all 
grateful for his service. 

But I have a written statement that I would ask at this point be 
included in the record. I will do some brief summary points and 
then follow the questions that you may have. 

Chairman HYDE. Without objection. 
Mr. WALTERS. As we approach the conclusion of the 5-year time 

frame for the originally envisioned Plan Colombia, many of the nec-
essary elements to destroy the capacity of major drug traffickers to 
deliver multi-ton loads of cocaine to the United States as well as 
heroin are in place. The fiscal year 2006 budget proposes, as you 
know, $735 million for the Andean Counterdrug Initiative. These 
are critical resources, and I want to repeat our request for renewal. 

For the first time in 20 years, thanks to the strength and dedica-
tion and perseverance of our allies, we are on a path to realize dra-
matic reductions in cocaine production in Colombia and a com-
plementary reduction in the world’s total supply of cocaine. We 
have witnessed 3 successive years of decline in production of both 
cocaine and heroin. At the same time, the regional security threat 
from narcoterrorist organizations has diminished. We are headed 
in the right direction. We are winning. Cocaine production in the 
Andes is down a third in the Andes as a whole since 2001; and Co-
lombia’s opium crop was cut by half between 2003 and 2004, as 
mentioned by the Speaker. 

There exists an opportunity to institutionalize a reduction in the 
capacity in our hemisphere for large international criminal and ter-
rorist organizations to manufacture and transport multi-ton quan-
tities of cocaine to wholesale distributors in the United States and 
elsewhere in the world. To accomplish this, we need to support pro-
grams that have been successful to realize the impact of our efforts 
throughout the drug production and distribution system. Key pro-
grams in the region have been aerial coca eradication in Colombia 
and intelligence-driven maritime interdiction in the transit zone. 

Cocaine interdiction in the transit zone increased dramatically in 
2004. Altogether, cocaine losses in that zone through seizure and 
documented disruptions totaled almost 250 metric tons en route to 
the United States. That is 250 metric tons of cocaine that didn’t 
make it to our shores. But to put it in maybe terms of exactly what 
damage it does to the users, each metric ton is 10 million dosage 
units; 100 metric tons is a billion. The 250 metric tons is 21⁄2 billion 
dosage units of cocaine that did not make it to the United States. 
The result: To the extent that terrorism and economic support for 
terrorism are attacked simultaneously, we are implementing a win-
ning strategy for defeating both. 

Coca and poppy eradication, along with drug interdiction, cut 
into the profits for the terrorist organizations, weaken their ability 
to buy arms and engage in battle. Removal of these organizations 
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from Colombia’s national landscape facilitates destruction of large-
scale drug production. 

For the first time in history, the Government of Colombia, as was 
noted, has a presence in all of its 1,098 municipalities, bringing 
rule of law to all of its citizens in municipal areas. We need to fol-
low through on the commitment of the Andean Counterdrug Initia-
tive and must increase the pressure on the traffickers by increasing 
aerial eradication to the maximum. 

Our basic goals remain the same: Eliminating narcoterrorism, 
promoting respect for human rights, creating economic alternatives 
and opportunities, respecting rule of law, and achieving peace. 

The good news is that we have seen in the Andes that the prod-
uct of sustained funding by the Congress, bipartisan support for 
the Andean Counterdrug Initiative, the strategic use of resources, 
our commitment, and the commitment of the Government of Co-
lombia, are making historic change. Domestically, we have also 
seen very good news: A 17 percent reduction in youth drug use, 
600,000 fewer young people and teenagers using drugs in 2004 
than in 2001. 

But there is still more to do on both fronts. With the continued 
support of this Committee, we fully expect to meet the President’s 
5-year goal with a 25 percent reduction in the number of drug 
users in the United States. Continued full funding in accord with 
the President’s fiscal 2006 request, $735 million, is necessary 
now—more than at any other time in history—to advance and sus-
tain the monumental successes that we have seen and to achieve 
the final goals. 

We have this historic opportunity to make real change in the 
world drug market, and we need your continued support. I look for-
ward to working together with you and the Congress to ensure that 
these goals are met in Colombia, the Andean region, and here at 
home; and I will be happy to take any questions now. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you very much, Mr. Walters. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Walters follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOHN P. WALTERS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF 
NATIONAL DRUG CONTROL POLICY (ONDCP)
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Chairman HYDE. Mr. Lantos is not here. 
Mr. Menendez. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Director Walters, first of all, I thank you for your service and 

your testimony, but I have some questions. 
Having heard your testimony, it sounds like everything is going 

well. But how does that reconcile itself, for example, with the fact 
that, despite increased eradication of drug crops and interdiction 
under efforts under Plan Colombia, U.S. Government agencies re-
sponsible for tracking drug trends report that the availability, 
price, and purity of cocaine and heroin in the United States have 
remained stable? 

Mr. WALTERS. I think that is an important question here, and I 
think it has been a source of some confusion about how we meas-
ure this. 

The central point is that the capacity of this region—Colombia 
first but the region as a whole—to produce and ship cocaine is dra-
matically reduced. I included some slides here of the actual produc-
tion in the region of what is happening, and it has gone down every 
year. 

What happened, if you look back to the late 1990s, was the ca-
pacity of the region focused on enormous growth in coca production 
in Colombia and produced the ability to create and move cocaine 
at a rate that had not been seen in this region perhaps ever. What 
we had to do was reverse that trend and begin to have declines. 

During the movement of increased production, you saw increased 
reports of movement of cocaine into Europe, into Brazil, into other 
areas of the region, growing addiction and consumption problems 
in Mexico. We had a great deal more, and what we have had to 
do is contain that growing capacity and shrink it. We have begun 
to do that, and we have gotten better at both the capacity to cut 
off cultivation and the capacity to interdict drugs. The level of sei-
zures that we are now making in the world are unprecedented in 
history. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Let me ask you this, though. Isn’t it true, even 
though your blue chart talks about potential cocaine production—
and I want to talk about actual reality—isn’t it true that your De-
partment recently reported no significant reduction of coca cultiva-
tion during 2004? 

Mr. WALTERS. The actual——
Mr. MENENDEZ. Is that yes or no? 
Mr. WALTERS. Yes. Yes. But let me just say, again, I think——
Mr. MENENDEZ. I have limited time, so I have to go through my 

questions. The answer to that question is yes? 
Mr. WALTERS. The same amount of hectarage of coca, less their 

capacity to produce, because the coca is being eradicated and has 
to be replanted. Younger coca is one-third as able to produce co-
caine. We can have exactly the same hectarage if we effectively 
eradicate and reduce production by two-thirds. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Let me ask you this, and if you can be concise 
in your answers. In June 2004, you testified before Congress that 
interdiction efforts take time to show their impact on price and 
availability and that the effect would begin to show in the next 12 
months. Well, that is next month. We haven’t seen that effect. 
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Mr. WALTERS. Our precise knowledge of how this covert market 
works is limited. But, again, with the kind of capacity that they 
now can produce in the entire region—and the maximum number 
is what we estimate they could do if everything worked perfectly. 
We do not minimize their productive capacity. And with the reduc-
tions from interdiction, we believe we are making substantial 
changes. 

Again, I don’t think there is any question about that. I don’t 
think there is any question we have knocked down 21⁄2 billion doses 
of cocaine in interdiction alone, another 21⁄2 billion doses of cocaine 
or more through interdiction. We have to follow through. There is 
no better way to do this. 

Mr. MENENDEZ. Let me ask you another question. What are our 
efforts to promote a regional approach here? 

It seems to me that we can help prevent cocaine production 
from—if we can help prevent cocaine production from simply mov-
ing from one area of the region to another, in essence, the balloon 
effect, as it is frequently described, we would be far better off. The 
drug lords don’t let the borders limit their vision of how to create 
the most profitable cocaine business in the world. We shouldn’t let 
our vision in terms of borders be limited as well. What are we 
doing in that regard? Because this has become almost a bilateral 
effort here, us and Colombia. It seems to me that it needs to be 
far more multi-lateral for you to ultimately have success. 

Mr. WALTERS. This chart shows—just takes the large potential 
production number that was in the previous chart and shows you 
the other two production countries. The reason we focused on Co-
lombia is it is the center bar there. It was over 70 percent of the 
production. The production in the other two countries has either 
gotten smaller or remained roughly the same. 

What is important about this—and I think your question is right 
on the mark—there has been no balloon. The attack has been co-
ordinated with Bolivia and Peru. It is not perfect. These are not the 
most stable countries, as you may know, here. But we have not 
seen shift, which has always been the argument in the past, that 
what you are doing is chasing the same thing around, just different 
places. Any apparent progress is really only apparent. 

The fact is, potential production—and the reason the Andean Re-
gional Initiative has that name is, while Peru and Bolivia are less-
er involved, we needed to deal with the problem in those places; 
and we have continued to do that. And thanks to those govern-
ments in difficult situations and with some fits and starts, they 
have not been a substitute for the progress we have made in Co-
lombia. There is less cocaine in the world dramatically. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Burton. 
Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
As I understand it, that DC–3 over there can’t be used to take 

former guerrillas with the FARC and take them to areas where 
they can help eradicate the coca and opium production. Is that cor-
rect? 

Mr. WALTERS. If that is aid that we have provided, I believe our 
current state of our understanding of the rules is we cannot pro-
vide material support to people who are terrorists or have been ter-
rorists. 
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Mr. BURTON. But the point is, these people have defected. They 
want to change. At the same time, if you look at this other picture 
over there, it shows us putting known terrorists on planes and 
moving them around. 

It seems to me if we have people who want to get away from the 
FARC and want to become a productive member of society down 
there, we ought to change our policy if we know that they want to 
change and have them help with the eradication process. Right 
now, they have to get on buses and go through FARC-held terri-
tory. They are scared to death. If they get caught, they get killed 
immediately because they have left. And it seems to me that if we 
can utilize those people we ought to do it. 

Mr. WALTERS. I agree with you, and we are working with the Co-
lombians to come up with a common effort for the reintegration of 
those people who come in. 

Mr. BURTON. Would you support changing that policy? 
Mr. WALTERS. With two provisos, to be candid about this. One, 

the Colombians are about to settle their own decision about the re-
integration and reconciliation law. We have been clear—and while 
this is an internal matter, it obviously affects our relationship. We 
want to be sure that people who have committed gross violations 
of human rights, people who are major drug traffickers, pay a price 
for that. We have not agreed to simply say, ‘‘Everybody gets to 
have amnesty.’’ So we want to be clear with the Colombians, when 
they make a decision—and they are about to do so in the next, I 
believe, 6 or 8 weeks—what that is before we go forward. 

Mr. BURTON. Let me just interrupt you. Because I just got back 
from there with 10 other Congressmen, and they want to do it. 
They want to utilize these people in the eradication program, and 
you make them productive members of society to do it, and they 
can get paid. If you don’t do something with them, they are going 
to likely go back into the crime that they were involved in before. 

So I just think, in a public hearing, that we ought to make this 
very clear. The Colombian military, the Colombian National Police, 
they want to take these guys and reintegrate them in society, and 
they want to be able to use that aircraft to take them out there 
to eradicate drugs. 

I just hope that you will take that into consideration. Because if 
you are telling us today that they don’t want to do that, that isn’t 
the message they gave me just a week ago. 

Mr. WALTERS. I want to make sure the record is clear. I didn’t 
say they don’t want to do that. And we want to do that. We want 
to reintegrate the people. But those people—we want to be sure 
also that the law of reintegration takes those who are serious of-
fenders, who have committed massacres, gross violations of human 
rights. You also know that people who have been principally drug 
traffickers have sought to engage in membership in some of these 
groups in order to protect themselves from extradition to the 
United States. They are about to pass a law that will settle some 
of that, and we want to reintegrate these people. 

Mr. BURTON. Let me just say that the Government of Colombia 
is not going to start putting people out who are mass killers. They 
are talking about people who want to come back into society, who 
are just the grunt men that worked for the FARC and the ELN. 
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And so when you say that you want to make sure that—you think 
that government down there wants to put mass killers back out in 
the field—they don’t. They just want to make sure that they don’t 
regress and go back and become a problem like they have been be-
fore. 

Let me just ask you one more question, because I don’t know 
that, if you take the time to answer this, I am going to be able to 
have one more question to ask. 

There was a letter from Paul Kelly, the Assistant Secretary for 
Legislative Affairs, regarding our national drug policy. He says, ad-
ditionally, the Office of National Drug Control Policy has to date 
resisted the use of mycoherbicides as international policy despite 
the Bureau for International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Af-
fairs, general advocacy, and previous research. 

So why have you resisted using mycoherbicides when they are 
supposed to kill the coca production and the poppy production for 
not just one time for a year or so but for 4 years? They are sup-
posed to have a lot more effect than the current herbicides that are 
being used, and yet your agency is opposing them. Why? 

Mr. WALTERS. Mycoherbicides have not been tested and proven 
to be effective. It will take several years to do so if they are proven 
to be effective. The herbicide we are now using, we just had a C–
CAT OAS report saying it is safe for people and animals; it is effec-
tive in this area. We are using what is proven, what we can use. 
We are not using what isn’t proven and we can’t use. 

Mr. BURTON. Are you supporting testing it? 
Mr. WALTERS. We have not proceeded with testing because——
Mr. BURTON. Why? 
Mr. WALTERS. Well, the other reason is the current herbicide 

that we are using is effective. 
Two, as you know——
Mr. BURTON. But it only lasts for a short time. One year, as I 

understand it. And this will last for as many as 4 years, so you 
don’t have to worry about the reemergence of the coca or poppy 
production. 

Mr. WALTERS. Well, again, that isn’t entirely proven. 
Mr. BURTON. Well, why aren’t you testing it then? 
Mr. WALTERS. Well, also, because the controversy around 

mycoherbicides is such that it is likely to create an environment 
where we have an effective herbicide, concern about other agents 
being introduced in the environment. The Colombian Government 
has said it is not interested. 

Again, it is not clear that this particular organism is specific to 
coca. That is what has to be tested. If we were to drop it and it 
is not specific to coca, it could cause considerable damage to the en-
vironment, which is, of course, here is delicate. And in order to 
start testing this in an open manner, it suggests that we are going 
to use it. 

We have created a delicate acceptance in Colombia, in various or-
ganizations within our country and the world, the acceptance with 
a lot of hard work with people in this Committee of glyphosate as 
an effective and safe herbicide. It is the herbicide that is used to 
a greater extent in Colombia in regular agriculture as well as in 
the United States. 
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Again, when you spray a foreign substance in areas where people 
are farming, in proximity to people and farm animals, you have to 
be sure it is safe and you have to have—if you are going to do this 
in a democratic environment, you have to have them confident that 
it is safe. We have that now. I don’t think we want to fix something 
that is not broken. 

Mr. BURTON. You just don’t want to test it. 
Mr. WALTERS. No. I don’t think it is prudent or promising to test 

it at this time. 
Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Hyde put out a memorandum in anticipation 

of this particular hearing, and I am just going to quote a para-
graph. I think it is important, because my own experience has been 
that this is absolutely accurate, and I think we have to reconfigure 
our interdiction effort. Let me read:

‘‘We must also do better in our efforts at interdiction of the 
finished product in that there is a specific shortfall in this 
area. There has been a lost opportunity to effectively interdict 
processed drugs which are headed to the United States.’’

I have spent some time at JIATF in Key West. They know where 
these fast boats are, they know where these drug runners are 
going, and it is frustrating, extremely frustrating. So whatever 
final plan that the Administration proposes has to address that 
particular need. 

Let me just pick up on a point that was being pursued by Chair-
man Burton; and, again, I am referring to the memorandum put 
forth by Mr. Hyde, and I am quoting:

‘‘Since April 2004, the U.S. Embassy in Bogota has faced the 
threat of Federal indictments for helping the demobilized ex-
combatants’ efforts in Colombia, and little or no aid money has 
been expended to help the Colombians with this massive chal-
lenge of 11,000 ex-combatants presumably to reintegrate 
them.’’

Who is threatening the indictments, Mr. Walters? 
Mr. WALTERS. Well, there is a concern that current law that bars 

U.S. aid——
Mr. DELAHUNT. But there is such a thing—I understand there is 

law. But there is such a thing as prosecutorial discretion. Can you 
imagine the Department of Justice presenting evidence before the 
grand jury against members of the American Embassy in Bogota 
if, as the Chairman suggests, that there was utilization of these ex-
combatants? I can’t. I can’t even imagine that scenario. And I dare 
say that our interagency task force would resolve a lot of those 
problems. In many cases, prosecutors simply choose not to charge. 
We do that. That is done frequently when it comes to informants. 

So, again, I would just make that observation. 
Mr. WALTERS. If I could just say——
Mr. DELAHUNT. I don’t have a lot of time. I am just sending a 

message through you. 
Mr. WALTERS. I just want to say that there is no disagreement 

between us and I believe you or anybody else about the need to re-
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integrate these people. There may be a degree of issue about how 
and what resources we use with the Colombians. They are using 
their resources and others. We want to reintegrate them. Nobody 
wants to reintegrate monsters. They want them punished. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. We all agree with that. But there is no need to 
suggest that members of the American Embassy in Bogota are 
being threatened with indictment. 

In any event, let me go on just to pursue another point that was 
made by Mr. Menendez. 

In the past, you and others have made estimates in terms of 
when we would begin to see the availability and price of cocaine 
and heroin come down. I understand that is a difficult task, but we 
certainly haven’t met those estimates based upon past statements 
by yourself and others. 

Mr. WALTERS. In the case of opium, today in the United States, 
the price of heroin is up and the purity is down. So we are begin-
ning to see a change. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. That is not what I am hearing from members of 
the various drug task forces in the northeast. 

Mr. WALTERS. The averages that we see are not going to be the 
same in every single place. There is going to be an average of what 
we see nationally. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me tell you how I look at the overall picture, 
and if you can provide information. What are the numbers—and 
again, I understand this is an estimate—what are the numbers of 
cocaine addicts in the United States? 

Mr. WALTERS. Our estimate is 1.5 million people are dependent 
or abusers of cocaine. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. How many on heroin? 
Mr. WALTERS. I think it is a little under a million. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Would you agree that those 2.5 million are re-

sponsible for a large portion? 
Mr. WALTERS. This phenomenon, about 80 percent of the total 

consumption is by the heavy users; 20 percent of the actual number 
of users. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. About 80 percent. At the beginning of Plan 
Colombia, my memory is I heard about the same numbers. And 
again, I supported Plan Colombia. I have some concerns, because 
I don’t want this to be a continuing-without-end support of the 
United States Government. But I understand we do have a respon-
sibility, both moral and otherwise, because of the fact that we are 
a consumer Nation. But I think that the estimate that is most crit-
ical—and I hope to see this in reports—is the reduction of number 
of addicts in this country, obviously, the inference being we can’t 
spend enough dollars in terms of treatment in these addicts and we 
do have effective treatment programs as you are well aware that 
have been successful. 

Mr. WALTERS. And I want to emphasize that you and the Presi-
dent agree on this point as do we, the over $3 billion in treatment 
money we have requested, access to recovery program. The addi-
tional treatment money that we have requested is precisely be-
cause we know we need a balanced strategy to reduce this problem 
in a durable way. And we want to treat those addicts that are 
needed. We want to fund drug courts that will intervene and treat 
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people who come into the criminal justice system. Those are grow-
ing dramatically and we appreciate the support of that program. 
We want to also strengthen prevention and intervention in our 
health care system and education system. We are talking about one 
segment of what we believe—and Congress has helped us to con-
struct a balanced strategy focusing on both demand and supply. 

Chairman HYDE. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. 
Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. Thank 

you, Director Walters, for doing an excellent job safeguarding our 
country and especially our children. I want to congratulate the 
Chairman for also inviting to testify Adolfo Franco and Secretary 
Noriega, who have been true fighters of freedom and democracy 
throughout the hemisphere. And reading your testimony, I agree 
with what you say about President Uribe. And you say the United 
States is a staunch ally of Colombian President Alvaro Uribe in our 
global war on terrorism. President Uribe understands that drug 
money finances the most powerful terrorist organizations in his 
country. And I think it is important for our constituents to make 
the connection between the funding that we give to Plan Colombia 
and how it impacts all of us here in the United States. Sixty per-
cent of the heroin that is coming into the United States comes from 
Colombia. For example, I wanted to give you an opportunity to fur-
ther explain the dramatic effect, the impact that this plan has had 
a positive effect in our country. Haven’t we seen a 17 percent—and 
you had talked about it in your testimony—purity drop in heroin 
on our streets, according to the DEA? And if you could expand on 
our successful program thus far. 

Mr. WALTERS. Thank you. The opportunity to stop the flow of 
these addictive poisons depends on the effectiveness with which we 
deal with both production movement, infrastructures, distribution. 
And what we are trying to do on those parts of the supply side is 
provide greater pressure. What this program shows is, at the pro-
duction side of most of the heroin and the certainly the cocaine 
that comes into the United States, we can have an effect that many 
people thought was impossible. It depends on the alliances that we 
have. Depends on how well we implement the strategies across the 
areas of vulnerability. We think it is important not only to create 
eradication, but it is important that we continue as an example 
here with aerial eradication. I understand the earlier discussion of 
using some people for manual eradication. It is important to re-
member when we talk about that, and it may be worth doing some 
of that. The reason we are doing aerial, it is enormously more cost 
effective. To put people out in the field to cut down plants in places 
where people have guns, you have to protect them, you have to pro-
vide air cover and provide air lift and have Medivac capabilities 
and it is expensive and costly. 

The reason they have been so successful in Colombia is this is 
a country that has been willing to spray. Spray is not something 
other countries are willing to do. Mexico is another one that has 
done this and it has had dramatic reductions in marijuana and 
opium in Mexico as a result. It is very important to say the United 
States is the market for these products. 

Now there are other markets in this hemisphere, Brazil, Mexico, 
other countries that are transit or shipping points. We are the tar-
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get. So whether you see the amount in some categories remain sta-
ble, remember, all of that or the bulk of all of that is heading for 
users in the United States. What we were poised for in the latter 
part of the 1990s was a supply-driven explosion of availability and 
use of cocaine in the United States that we hadn’t seen since the 
1980s. 

We now can see that in the pattern of production and shipment. 
What happened is we knocked that wave down by effective efforts 
to disrupt the planting and growing of coca and reducing the pro-
ductive cycles in the crops by eradicating them aggressively despite 
the fact that FARC and other groups forced peasants to replant 
what they have eradicated. You will see until the system breaks, 
you will see an effort to replant, even if you spray it every year, 
but we are breaking that system down as the Colombians also take 
the territory and cut off that control. 

In addition, we have had interdiction capacities driven by intel-
ligence that have dropped another 250 metric tons last year. That 
is an enormously important change for what would be the drug 
availability and drug use in the United States without these tools. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. And Mr. Chairman, just for 1 minute, Mr. 
Delahunt had talked about JIATF—and if the Members have not 
had an opportunity to tour that center in Key West, I recommend 
it. It is incredible what these unbelievable patriots are doing in 
fighting the bad guys. Thank you. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much. I have been reading through 

the material and I am having a difficult time trying to come up 
with the answer to: Are we winning or are we losing? And maybe 
you could just tell me in simple terms. In Colombia—and of course, 
perhaps, then we have to mention Peru and maybe Honduras—is 
there less production cultivation or less in 2004 than it was in 
2003? 

Mr. WALTERS. In the region, the three growing countries, Peru, 
Colombia and Bolivia, as an aggregate had a decline. Colombia had 
a decline in production although not in total hectares. Again this 
is a bush that can be picked three or four times a year. When you 
eradicate it, it can be replanted. You can get one crop if you do it 
early in the 12-month cycle. It is possible to have a two-thirds re-
duction in the capacity of a given area to grow while still having 
the same area. And so, again, they are forcing replanting here, but 
that changes production. So what you see is there was a decline in 
Bolivian production. 

There was a decline in Peruvian production as well as a decline 
in Colombian production, and that is what is important. Again, are 
we winning, losing? Let me simply say, historic declines in the 
availability of both opium products and coca products, cocaine out 
of this region, never before seen and to the good for everybody. 
What is the other evidence? Remember the 1980s when Pablo 
Escobar declared war on the Colombian Government because he 
was such a rich and powerful guy? The FARC, the AUC, 
paramilitaries, the armed groups were going to crush this govern-
ment and take it over. Today, every single one of those groups are 
in talks for peace. You don’t look for an exit strategy when you are 
winning. You look for an exit strategy when you are losing. I don’t 
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think there is any better evidence here and there, this is a remark-
able progress and an enormous success. Is there more to do? Yes. 
We have to follow through. And the history, I think, of drug policy, 
generally, going back to the Reagan Administration, we can make 
change. We don’t follow through. 

You have given us a tool that is remarkably powerful. I ask you 
to continue to support it. We will drive it home and kill this beast. 
It will not be the monster that is eating our citizens and children 
and has been for the last 2 decades. For the first time, we have 
that opportunity and we have to do something that sometimes is 
hard. And we have to be able to follow through. 

Mr. PAYNE. Now that sounds good. So then—it is complicated, so 
I don’t want to repeat what you said, but take the other regions 
of the world, what is happening in the Middle East, in Afghani-
stan, in those other growing crop cultivation areas? Is that increas-
ing or decreasing, in your opinion? 

Mr. WALTERS. I was in Afghanistan about 21⁄2 weeks ago. We 
don’t have a precise estimate of the crops for this year. Last year’s 
crop was big and alarming. We have been putting security forces, 
development projects, as well as eradication and interdiction forces 
in place after the war there. I visited some of the provincial efforts 
there and talked to President Karzai and U.S. officials there. There 
is some reason to believe that the crop will be smaller by some sig-
nificant amount. 

We have more to do there and that is an enormous source of her-
oin and opium products in the world. But I think there, too, while 
we are at an earlier stage—we are not at the 50-year program, we 
are at the 2nd- and 3rd-year program here of standing up demo-
cratic institutions in a much more devastated and poor environ-
ment. But there is promise that for the first time in history, we can 
change the face of opium and heroin production in the world be-
cause that part of the world has been an intense source for decades 
and we haven’t been able to reach it because of the relationships 
and the problems. 

It will not be easy. We will need sustained support. You have 
given us support in the last several weeks. We need to follow 
through. It will take some time to build those capacities, but I 
think the optimistic thing is, we have a President and a country 
that sees its democratic future tied to getting on top of this prob-
lem of drugs as well as the problem of terror. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Weller. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Director Walters. 

Thank you for your service. You have an important job and we 
want to work with you. As I mentioned earlier, I support Plan Co-
lombia. I believe we are making progress and seeing success as we 
work with our partners in the hemisphere’s second oldest democ-
racy. We are partnering with the democratically-elected govern-
ment and we want to strengthen that democracy. The Speaker 
mentioned that cocaine and heroin coming from Colombia kills 
Americans, but that trafficking is killing Colombians and that traf-
ficking is financing international terrorism, not just in Latin Amer-
ica, but throughout the world. 

When I have the opportunity to talk with leaders in the region, 
both in Colombia as well as in the Caribbean and elsewhere in 
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Central America and South America, there is a concern. And the 
concern is that while we are investing in Plan Colombia and dem-
onstrating bipartisan commitment in Plan Colombia, we are with-
drawing assets elsewhere. And in looking into this, Committee staff 
research has said that because of our other international commit-
ments, because of homeland security concerns, that since Sep-
tember 2001, U.S. military marine patrol aircraft have been 
brought back home and their participation in our counterdrug 
interdiction efforts in both the Caribbean and Pacific have been cut 
by over 70 percent. 

The staff noted a staggering 71 percent reduction in marine pa-
trol aircraft in the last 2 years alone and that other civilian assets 
such as the U.S. Customs P–3s, while still available to help, are 
only used on a random basis and not full-time. How do you respond 
to this? 

Mr. WALTERS. The availability of long-range maritime patrol air-
craft has been a problem. Some of it has been other demands, but 
also has been a problem, as you may know, on the Navy P–3s that 
have been the air frame we have used here. There has been an an-
ticipated shortening of their life span due to some structural prob-
lems, so we have had to face the use of them down in a variety of 
dimensions. What we have done to try to adjust for that is put 
more Customs aircraft and the Customs Service has been willing 
to stand forward and use Customs C–130s here. We have tried 
Coast Guard C–130s. We have also tried to use the Department of 
Homeland Security P–3s that they have that do have the ability to 
fly here more aggressively by using—now that the demand is 
slightly changed—AWACS capability from military E–3s to do the 
detection for air over Colombia as a part of our air bridge denial 
program, as part of the monitoring program. So we could use the 
longer range P–3s that Homeland Security has into maritime con-
trol to help us take information, find and track, as you know, the 
individual targets to a maritime take down by——

Mr. WELLER. You are talking about a temporary solution. What 
is the permanent solution of filling that vacuum that is in the Car-
ibbean and Pacific as we try to interdict the drugs? The Plan Co-
lombia, we are right there in Colombia and with our homeland ef-
forts through our State, Federal and local law enforcement, we 
have got tremendous efforts under way, but there is a vacuum in 
between. What is the Administration’s permanent solution to what 
is a serious problem? And we are in a position where, because you 
mentioned that because of the mechanical condition of our aircraft 
that we have reduced the use of aircraft by 71 percent over the last 
2 years. What is the permanent solution of fixing that problem? 

Mr. WALTERS. We are doing a combination here because of the 
multiple demands on aircraft and long lead times. We are seeking 
more flight hours for Customs’ long-range aircraft that can be used 
here on a dedicated and detailed basis. Admiral Utley, who will 
testify after me, can give you some of the detail about how we are 
structuring in the short-term and the mid-term. We are also trying 
to expand again the capacities within—again, if we go into a higher 
state of alert, some of these aircraft are going to be pulled back to 
mainland United States. 

Mr. WELLER. Where will this fit in the third border initiative? 
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Mr. WALTERS. Again, we are trying to integrate this into the ex-
isting ability to do interdiction on a sustained basis. But we believe 
we have an effective fix for the foreseeable future and that the ten-
tativeness here is that these are going to be multiple-tasked assets, 
and it is possible that some of them will be pulled back depending 
on threat situations, both in terms of the military and homeland 
security. There is no other way around that, because they are as-
sets that are limited and have the capacities that we need in other 
dimensions. But right now, we can program capacities to surge and 
we can program more hours. But I am trying to be honest with you. 
If the threat changes, those programmings will change based on ur-
gent need. Again, I will point out as a backdrop here, despite those 
problems, it is not that we seize a little more than before, we and 
the allies have seized more cocaine than anyone has ever believed 
possible to seize in history through interdiction. 

The old argument used to be we get 10 percent. We are way be-
yond 10 percent because not only have we seized 250 metric tons 
going to the United States, allies that have been working with us 
have seized another 250 metric tons going to other places in the 
world. Our capacities have been gained by intelligence, not patrol-
ling and looking through the space and water, but of knowing more 
precisely where they are going to be and when they are going to 
be there and being able to target it. We hope efficiency, as it con-
tinues, will help us. I can’t tell that we are going to be everywhere 
always when we want to be, because the demand on these assets 
are going to be contingent. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. I am going 
to let this witness go, because we have a third panel and I’m anx-
ious to hear their testimony. To those folks who did not get a 
chance to ask a question of the Director, we will start off with you 
on the next panel so you will be first asking your questions there. 

So with the indulgence and with our thanks, Director Walters, 
the third panel. It is a pleasure to welcome two former staffers of 
this Committee. 

Adolfo Franco is the Assistant Administrator for Latin America 
and Caribbean Bureau at USAID. His devotion to the region is 
demonstrated by his extensive travels and program development. 
We thank you for being with us, Adolfo. 

Roger Noriega is Assistant Secretary for the Bureau of Western 
Hemisphere Affairs at State. Prior to his confirmation, he was 
American Ambassador to the Organization of American States from 
2001 to 2003. We are very glad to hear your testimony today, Mr. 
Noriega. 

Mr. Jonathan Farrar is Deputy Assistant Secretary in the Bu-
reau of International Narcotics and Law Enforcement at the State 
Department and works on Latin America programs. Mr. Farrar is 
a career member of the foreign service and has served throughout 
Latin America. We welcome you, Mr. Farrar. 

Admiral Utley is here today as United States Interdiction Coordi-
nator. He oversees the interdiction of illegal drugs entering the 
U.S. and tracking and severing connections between drug traf-
ficking and terrorism. We thank you for being with us, Admiral 
Utley. The witness statements will be entered into the record in 
full. 
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I would ask each of you to condense your full statement as close 
to 5 minutes as humanly possible and then we will get to the ques-
tions. And we will start with you, Mr. Franco. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ADOLFO A. FRANCO, AS-
SISTANT ADMINISTRATOR, BUREAU FOR LATIN AMERICA 
AND THE CARIBBEAN, U.S. AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT 

Mr. FRANCO. Thank you, very much, Mr. Chairman, and it is 
wonderful to be back in front of the International Relations Com-
mittee. I prefer it up at the dais. And thank you for the invitation. 

Chairman HYDE. We miss you, Adolfo. 
Mr. FRANCO. Thank you, Mr. Menendez, for your leadership on 

issues related to not only Colombia, but Latin America as a whole. 
Before I begin, Mr. Chairman, I do want to echo the statements 
that have been made with regard to your leadership, that of Mr. 
Menendez, Mr. Lantos and the Speaker, among other Members of 
the Committee not only on Plan Colombia but the welfare of Latin 
America as a whole. And we are deeply appreciative on behalf of 
President Bush and the Administration. 

I have submitted, Mr. Chairman, a complete statement for the 
record and with your permission, I will summarize my statement 
here today. Since Plan Colombia was launched 41⁄2 years ago under 
the United States Andean Counternarcotics Initiative, USAID has 
played a critical role in improving state presence in rural areas, 
strengthening democracy and increasing local government’s ability 
to deliver essential services to the poor. 

To complement this effort, USAID is working hard to create licit 
economic opportunities to improve social conditions and to resettle 
millions of internally displaced people. I might add, Colombia is the 
only country in the hemisphere that has internally displaced peo-
ple. 

Mr. Chairman, USAID assistance is disrupting the cultivation of 
coca and opium poppy by providing alternative licit livelihoods and 
thus contributing to the achievement of President Bush’s vision for 
a more secure, stable and prosperous Western Hemisphere. We are 
providing marginalized Colombians with renewed hope in the val-
ues and benefits of democracy and the legitimacy and reliability of 
state-provided services under the Uribe administration. USAID has 
assisted more than 55,000 families who have chosen to abandon il-
licit coca production and making a transition to a licit alternative 
livelihood. We are working to enhance the trade capacity and fo-
ment economic stability of the country through private and public 
partnerships. Further, USAID assistance has improved the effi-
ciency of the justice sector and provided access to millions of poor 
Colombians to the judicial system in that country. We have 
strengthened the ability of the Government of Colombia’s quick re-
sponse to human rights violations, something that we take very se-
riously as they do. 

Moreover, USAID has helped 2.3 million internally displaced 
people with educational job skills, training and access to social 
services. These previously neglected communities now have access 
to clean water, health and education facilities, workforce skills im-
provement and new and reliable and growing markets both nation-
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ally and internationally. But Mr. Chairman, today we find our-
selves at an important crossroad. President Uribe seeks our sup-
port to demobilize the united self-defense forces of Colombia, the 
AUC, a paramilitary foreign terrorist organization that has been 
responsible for thousands of deaths, human rights violations and 
much of the illicit drug production that is now exported from Co-
lombia. The success of this program could initiate additional peace-
ful negotiations with other terrorist organizations in Colombia and 
lead to further reductions in human rights violations, illicit drug 
activities and terrorism, something we all seek and support in the 
President’s national defense strategy. 

Already, 5,000 individuals have been demobilized by the Colom-
bians and reintergrated into society. The Government of Colombia 
has made impressive gains in reducing rates of murders, massacres 
and kidnapping. However, as experience with other demobilization 
efforts elsewhere have demonstrated, a strong reintegration pro-
gram is necessary to prevent a backsliding of the demobilized 
excombatants into a life of crime and violence. 

Another important issue is the need for the Colombian Congress 
to pass an effective truth, justice and reparations law currently 
under deliberation. This would balance the incentives for the 
paramilitaries to demobilize while simultaneously providing the 
justice needed for Colombian society to heal. 

Mr. Chairman, our participation in the demobilization program 
could also serve as a catalyst for other donors, while at the same 
time, reaffirming the legitimacy of the peace process. Plan Colom-
bia has made a critical difference, as Director Walters has testified, 
on the war against drugs and terror. In all frankness, much more 
needs to be done. While Colombia continues to make progress 
against those who would like to use its fertile land for illicit coca 
production, there are weak institutions and lack of state presence. 
This continues to be a constant problem and something we need to 
continue to support President Uribe in his efforts to restore state 
presence throughout the country. 

Unquestionably, the Uribe administration remains committed to 
the goal of ending illegal narcotics production that is robbing Co-
lombia of its promise to be one of the most prosperous and peaceful 
countries of the hemisphere. As the Secretary of State Condoleezza 
Rice stated during her visit to Colombia just 2 weeks ago:

‘‘You don’t stop in mid stream on something that has been 
effective. It took a long time to get this program started and 
it is going to take a while to eliminate the problem.’’

It is my hope, Mr. Chairman, that your demonstrated leadership 
on this Committee and your wonderful service to the Congress and 
our country and that of the Speaker and other Members, that the 
President will be able to count on your continuing support in help-
ing to protect democracy and strengthen the institutions of democ-
racy in Colombia while serving the vulnerable populations that 
have been victim to drug production. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Franco. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Franco follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ADOLFO A. FRANCO, ASSISTANT ADMINIS-
TRATOR, BUREAU FOR LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN, U.S. AGENCY FOR 
INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

‘‘PLAN COLOMBIA—ACCOMPLISHMENTS’’

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, it is a pleasure again to have the op-
portunity to appear before the Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere of the 
House International Relations Committee. The last time that I appeared before this 
Subcommittee, on March 9, 2005, I took the opportunity to update you on the state 
of democracy in the Western Hemisphere, cited examples of how the United States 
Agency for International Development (USAID) Bureau for Latin America and the 
Caribbean (LAC) is contributing to the consolidation of democracy in the region, and 
identified areas of growing concern that unless addressed now, will undermine 
democratic gains in the region in the coming years. Today, I would like to brief you 
on how USAID is contributing to the United States Government efforts to promote 
peace, democracy and a secure environment, alleviate poverty, and improve the 
criminal justice system as essential parts of its counternarcotics program in Colom-
bia. 

Mr. Chairman, our assistance is working and we are disrupting the cultivation 
of coca and opium poppy, thus contributing to the achievement of the President’s 
vision for a secure, stable and prosperous Western Hemisphere. I would also like 
to brief you on opportunities for further targeted USAID assistance to the Govern-
ment of Colombia (GOC) in its efforts and demonstrated resolve to eliminate the 
scourge of illegal narcotics that continues to threaten not only Colombia’s social and 
economic fabric, but also hemispheric stability. 
I. Major Achievements to Date 

The Government of Colombia continues its relentless attack on coca and poppy 
cultivation and the trade in cocaine and heroin. After years of steady increases, co-
caine production in the Andes is, for the third straight year, decreasing. An aggres-
sive program of eradication, begun in earnest with the election in mid-2002 of Co-
lombian President Alvaro Uribe, has cut Colombia’s potential cocaine production by 
one-third, since 2001. 

Started in Fiscal Year 2001 under ‘‘Plan Colombia’’, the United States Govern-
ment’s Andean Counternarcotics Initiative (ACI) has three goals: 1) disrupt the pro-
duction and trafficking of illicit drugs in the Andean region; 2) strengthen law en-
forcement and judicial institutions that combat narcotrafficking; and 3) develop via-
ble alternatives to illegal drug production. Working in close partnership with Presi-
dent Uribe’s administration, USAID’s assistance has helped to expand and improve 
state presence, strengthen democracy, help local governments deliver essential serv-
ices to marginalized Colombians, create licit economic opportunities, improve social 
conditions, and resettle internally displaced people. In 2001, it was estimated that 
125,000 to 150,000 families were involved in illicit drug production in Colombia. 

Today, I am pleased to report on several significant accomplishments of the 
USAID program. The program has assisted more than 55,000 rural families who 
have abandoned their coca fields and are now able to participate in licit income-gen-
erating activities throughout Colombia. To help program participants benefit more 
fully from their decision to disassociate themselves from nefarious and illegal drug-
related activities, USAID has completed more than 900 social and productive infra-
structure projects, and strengthened the administrative, financial, accounting and 
auditing capabilities in 90 municipalities to help them better serve their commu-
nities. This has given remotely situated and largely neglected communities renewed 
hope and security in the values and benefits of democracy, and the legitimacy and 
reliability of state-provided services, as they now have greater access to clean water; 
health delivery systems; education facilities for both adults and children; workforce 
skills improvement; and reliable markets for their high value agricultural goods. 
This has occurred in many areas where illegal armed groups used to be the de facto 
authorities and previously provided only minimal levels of social services. At today’s 
prices, the legal agricultural economy in the coca growing regions is larger than the 
coca economy. 

This milestone achievement has been made possible through USAID’s approach 
to fostering expansion of trade in licit economic opportunities as an alternative to 
illicit crops. We have accomplished this by strengthening local and national institu-
tions, NGOs, and civil society; establishing productive infrastructure; implementing 
profitable productive activities; promoting the sustainable management of natural 
resources; and helping the private sector capitalize on market opportunities to ex-
pand its trade linkages. 
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In this context, building trade capacity is vital to bringing economic stability to 
Colombia. Under the Colombian Agribusiness Partnership Program (CAPP), USAID 
is providing resources to finance a range of competitive agro-processing and cultiva-
tion expansion activities, and anticipates leveraging upwards of $200 million in pri-
vate sector financing overall. This program is also supporting securitized bond 
issuances designed to provide sustainable capital market financing for long-term 
commercial crop production and processing projects. Additionally, under the Colom-
bia Forestry Project, USAID is working with farmers and agro-forestry businesses 
to develop employment-intensive and environmentally-sustainable, vertically inte-
grated forest-based enterprises. 

USAID’s administration of justice program is helping to increase the efficiency of 
Colombia’s judicial sector, institutionalize a system of fair trials and provide greater 
access to justice for millions of poor Colombians. The program has established 38 
Justice Houses (Casas de Justicia) to increase the access to justice and government 
services, and have administered more than 3.1 million cases, easing the burden on 
the over-stretched judicial system. Strikingly, the Department of Justice and USAID 
administration of justice initiatives have established 35 new oral trial courtrooms 
and trained over 1,300 lawyers, judges and public defenders in the new accusatory 
criminal justice system procedures which are designed to reduce impunity, hasten 
the judicial process, significantly reduce the cost of trying a case, and enhance the 
overall credibility and transparency of the judicial system.. 

To protect program participants from harassment, physical harm and abuses by 
narco-traffickers and illegal armed groups, USAID assisted with the establishment 
of an ‘‘Early Warning System’’ (EWS) which monitors potential conditions that 
might trigger human rights violations and thereby provides warnings of impending 
threats. To date, more than 350 alerts have been issued by the EWS which have 
resulted in 200 responses by Colombian Government agencies. To assist the Govern-
ment of Colombia in responding quickly to allegations of human rights violations, 
USAID has helped the Government of Colombia establish 11 new mobile satellite 
units, several of which are located in the most remote areas of the country. In addi-
tion, the USAID human rights protection program has protected more than 4,300 
people, including mayors, local human rights officials, council members, municipal 
human rights workers, medical workers, and journalists. Furthermore, 87 offices 
under threat of violence have been armored and made safe. 

Together, these projects are creating a civil and human rights protection infra-
structure—and a climate of respect—so that the Colombian Government may be 
able to prevent or be more responsive to human rights violations. By providing pro-
tection to these individuals and offices, we are playing an increasingly important 
role in ensuring the ability of Colombia’s leaders, human rights defenders, and local 
officials, to conduct activities in as secure an environment as possible. 

Another area in which USAID’s involvement has been important to President 
Uribe’s bold efforts to combat the influence of the drug lords is in providing assist-
ance to vulnerable groups, particularly Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs), and vic-
tims of drug-related violence. This assistance, administered by USAID and the State 
Department’s Bureau for Population, Migration, and Refugees includes food, shelter, 
psychosocial assistance, health services, community strengthening, income and em-
ployment generation, access to education and workforce skills training, and rehabili-
tation of child ex-combatants. Our assistance is also strengthening the Colombian 
agency responsible for IDP coordination, protection, and border monitoring, the So-
cial Security Network. The program has an impressive nation-wide presence and 
runs more than 300 projects in 25 departments and 200 municipalities throughout 
the country. 

Colombia’s IDP problem is complex and one of the worst in the world. The Gov-
ernment of Colombia wants as many IDPs as possible to return to their home com-
munities. The USAID program facilitates the process by: 1) restoring critical infra-
structure in their home communities; 2) providing assistance to return home; and 
3) helping them to resettle in a new community if returning home is not an option. 
Between 2001 and 2005, USAID’s IDP program has helped more than 2.2 million 
persons by providing viable livelihood and employment options. This also discour-
ages families from resorting to the cultivation of illicit crops. More than 52,000 jobs 
have been created for IDPs and for youth at risk of displacement or recruitment by 
illegal armed groups. 

IDP programs have provided vocational and skill development training for nearly 
30,000 IDPs to participate in the formal economy. More than 800,000 displaced and 
vulnerable people have received quality health services, and tens of thousands can 
now read and write. Wider access to health and education is key to reducing the 
inequality between those who are benefiting from democracy and those who are not. 
Finally, more than 20,000 families that were willing and able to safely return to 
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their original communities have been assisted, and more than 2,300 child ex-com-
batants have been assisted in their economic and social reintegration process. 
II. USAID’s Assistance with the GOC’s Demobilization Strategy 

Colombia is at a crossroad in its efforts to greatly diminish the negative affects 
of narco-terrorism and establish itself as a peaceful nation whose citizens may ben-
efit from sustainable social and economic development. Recent events and progress 
in the demobilization and reintegration of the United Self Defense Forces of Colom-
bia (AUC) represent a unique opportunity for both the Government of Colombia and 
the U.S. Government. With our support, the Colombian Government has the chance 
to create a lasting peace and foment stability within the region through the disman-
tling of a foreign terrorist organization (FTO) that has been responsible for thou-
sands of deaths and a significant portion of the illicit drugs that are exported from 
Colombia to the U.S. The Colombians want us to be a partner in this endeavor. 
President Bush gave President Uribe his pledge to continue supporting the Govern-
ment of Colombia’s efforts to defeat the narco-traffickers and terrorists when they 
met in Cartagena earlier this year. Success with the demobilization program will 
tangibly contribute to the Global War on Terrorism—the United States Govern-
ment’s overriding foreign policy priority. 

In 2003, the Colombian Government and the AUC signed an accord that called 
for complete demobilization of the AUC by December 31, 2005. To date, 4,820 indi-
viduals have been collectively demobilized and are participating in the 18–24 month 
long reintegration process. The process is working and this success is being reflected 
by some truly remarkable results. For example, Medellin, one of the first cities to 
participate in the demobilization program, has experienced a 68% decline in the 
murder rate since 2002, with the reduction being double in areas that contain de-
mobilized ex-combatants as compared to areas that do not. And over 800 of the 850 
ex-combatants are working full time for the municipality, and many of them are 
also receiving formal education or training. 

In 2002, Congress provided expanded authorities for the United States Govern-
ment program in Colombia recognizing that narco-trafficking and terrorism are 
intertwined. The AUC has been deeply involved in both. The Colombian Govern-
ment is currently finalizing negotiations with the central command of the AUC for 
the demobilization of an additional 15,000 terrorists by the end of 2005. The impact 
of this on United States Government’s counter-narcotic and anti-terrorism objectives 
in Colombia could be very significant. 

The benefits from supporting a successful AUC reincorporation process greatly 
out-weigh the risk or consequences of a faulty or failed one. If the demobilized re-
turn to a life of crime, violence and terrorism, then the sharp drop in murders, mas-
sacres, and kidnapping during the Uribe administration will stall, if not reverse. A 
reversal in such security trends would seriously undermine President Uribe and his 
Democratic Security Policy. In turn, such a failure would damage Uribe’s ability to 
continue to pursue his aggressive fight against drugs and terror in Colombia. Fur-
ther, one of our strongest allies in Latin America would have suffered a serious set-
back, directly affecting the prospects for continued success in meeting critical United 
States Government foreign policy interests in an increasingly unstable region. 

If successful, the Demobilization and Reintegration process with the AUC could 
also serve as a confidence builder for future peace negotiations with all the illegal 
armed groups and contribute to a further reduction in the human rights violations 
and in the internal displacement of populations resulting from the ongoing Colom-
bian armed conflict as well as drug production and trafficking. Already there are 
talks underway between the Colombian Government and the National Liberation 
Army (ELN), another designated foreign terrorist organization (FTO), and Colom-
bian officials are planning for a possible demobilization of an additional 3,000 illegal 
combatants this year. 

The Government of Colombia has pledged over $85 million for the demobilization 
and reintegration of ex-combatants during 2004–2007, but additional resources, 
along with USAID ‘‘know-how’’ are needed to assure its success. Employment gen-
eration and reintegration into productive civil society is an essential component to 
making this a successful and legitimate demobilization and reintegration process. 
The demobilized combatants need to make a successful transition to full time em-
ployment or they are at risk of falling into violence, crime, gangs, and other illicit 
activities. USAID has been providing planning assistance to the Office of the High 
Commissioner for Peace, support to the Organization of American States (OAS) 
Monitoring and Verification Commission, initial funding for the Tracking and Moni-
toring System (TMES) and the Orientation and Reference Centers for the demobi-
lized, and technical assistance to improve the vetting of ex-combatants. We have 
moved forward with this preliminary institutional and infrastructure support for the 
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demobilization and reintegration process and would ensure that any additional sup-
port is fully consistent with United States law. An overall policy determination as 
to whether, and to what extent, to expand our support to the process is under care-
ful consideration. Any demobilization structure needs to preserve certain vital prin-
ciples, such as the idea of assuring that there is no impunity for major human 
rights violators and major drug traffickers. 

Another issue that has been pending since the last time I was able to consult with 
the Committee in regard to demobilization and reintegration is the status of the 
Truth, Justice, and Reparations Law, currently being debated by the Colombian 
Congress. The Colombian Government has been working very assiduously to draft 
a law that balances incentives for the paramilitaries to demobilize while simulta-
neously providing the justice that is needed for Colombian society to heal from the 
atrocities committed by the paramilitaries. The balance between peace and justice 
is a delicate and challenging one. However, as has been stated in several high level 
Government of Colombia-United States Government meetings, this must be a Co-
lombian solution. 

The United States should not be alone in supporting the demobilization program, 
but our participation could serve as an example for other donor nations, while at 
the same time bringing a sense of legitimacy to the process. We have been working 
through diplomatic channels to foster increased European Union and bilateral inter-
est in the paramilitary demobilization and reintegration process. Secretary Rice also 
confirmed, in her April visit to Colombia, the importance of the demobilization proc-
ess and securing additional international community support. This is a message we 
have been engaged in delivering, and that is beginning to bear fruit, as dem-
onstrated by the donation of $957,000 from the Netherlands to the OAS Monitoring 
and Verification Commission and the sponsorship by Sweden of one full-time OAS 
staff member. However, the request for further international donor support needs 
to continue at all levels, and we will work closely with the Department of State and 
others to ensure that this is accomplished. 
III. Future Opportunities for USAID’s Assistance 

Implementation of Plan Colombia over the past two and a half years has been 
greatly expedited and assisted by the determined efforts of President Uribe. The 
achievements cited earlier, in remote regions of Colombia with little or no govern-
ment presence are especially noteworthy because of the difficult and dangerous ter-
rain that USAID works in and the time it takes to effect change in social and eco-
nomic behaviors. Plan Colombia is bearing fruit. The fruit of our efforts and the de-
termined efforts of the Government of Colombia are impairing the ability of Colom-
bia’s drug lords to influence, corrupt, and entrap generally law-abiding people into 
a crime-filled world of narcotics and terrorism. But in all candor, there is much 
more to be done. 

In his remarks at an international donors’ conference for Colombia held February 
3–4, 2005, in Cartagena, Colombia, USAID Administrator Andrew Natsios noted the 
GOC’s political will and commitment to coca eradication and asserted that the glob-
al community, by working together, can provide the appropriate types and levels of 
assistance Colombia needs to end the drug trade and strengthen ‘‘legitimate’’ state 
institutions in a manner that protects the rights and freedoms of its citizens. He 
added that the United States will continue to provide assistance on alternative de-
velopment programs to expand opportunities for social, economic, and democratic 
progress by farmers and other individuals ‘‘caught up in illicit drug cultivation.’’

The Strategic Importance of Colombia to the United States: Colombia is the sec-
ond oldest democracy in the Western Hemisphere and occupies an important geo-
political and strategic position. Colombia has been an important United States Gov-
ernment ally and trading partner for decades and currently about 38% of its export 
trade is with the United States. Colombia is the largest market for U.S. agricultural 
exports in South America and is also an important market for U.S. exports of ma-
chinery, chemicals and plastics. Our major imports from Colombia include minerals, 
oil, gas, coal, precious stones, coffee, cut flower and woven apparel. Energy supplies 
from Colombia help reduce our dependence on Middle Eastern oil and the United 
States has about $2.8 billion of foreign direct investment in Colombia, primarily 
concentrated in the manufacturing, information and finance sectors. 

But our ties are not just economic. We have also joined with Colombia in a com-
mon struggle against the transnational threats of narco-trafficking and terrorism. 
Colombia supplies more than 80% of the cocaine and much of the heroin entering 
the United States which makes the aggressive disruption of the illicit drug trade 
a top United States Government priority. Terrorism in Colombia both supports and 
draws resources from the narcotics industry as well as from kidnapping and extor-
tion rings which threaten both Colombians and Americans. The United States Gov-

VerDate Mar 21 2002 12:16 Aug 24, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00044 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 F:\WORK\FULL\051105\21204.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



41

ernment cannot afford to allow tens of thousands of well-armed and trained terror-
ists to operate unimpeded in this hemisphere. 

Plan Colombia’s Strategy: The strategy behind Plan Colombia was simple: eco-
nomic development, security and peace are inextricably linked. Plan Colombia ar-
gued that strengthening the capacity of the State, especially the military capability, 
is key to the success of any national plan. The threats posed by narcotics traffickers 
and terrorists when Plan Colombia was envisioned arose from a combination of: in-
sufficient resources, lack of political force, and the debilitating impact of a weak jus-
tice system. Plan Colombia was also based on a belief that taking away money gen-
erated by drugs reduces the war-making capacity of narco-traffickers, criminals, and 
terrorist groups and thereby reduces the level of violence which enhances the pros-
pects for peace. 
Lessons Learned: 

Colombian and United States Government experiences during the last four years 
have shown that Plan Colombia’s basic tenets were sound, but our understanding 
of narco-trafficker’s motivations and behavior has grown substantially during the 
past four years as we have implemented Plan Colombia and the Andean 
Counterdrug Initiative (ACI) in Colombia, Bolivia, Ecuador, and Peru. We have 
learned that illegal groups are drawn toward areas where there is no effective state 
presence, and that Governments must assert control over their entire national terri-
tory and extend essential government services to citizens in isolated areas if the 
narco-traffickers and terrorists are to be defeated. 

Military and police assistance programs are an essential first step toward estab-
lishing such Government control and the presence that provides basic security 
which is essential for economic and social development. But police and military as-
sistance alone are not sufficient. A national Government presence must include sup-
port from national institutions that are responsible for helping local communities 
gain access to basic services: security, justice, health, education, and essential infra-
structure. The institutional strengthening side of counternarcotics programs is con-
sequently an essential complement to military and police assistance if the national 
Government is to establish a relationship with people in isolated rural areas and 
gain their allegiance after having ignored their needs for decades. Security and es-
sential services must then be linked with economic and employment assistance in 
order to make eradication of drug crops sustainable. 

Public diplomacy has long been recognized as an important component of the 
United States Government’s counternarcotics efforts, but we have seen during the 
past several years that our public diplomacy programs must confront narco-traf-
ficker propaganda to ensure that alternative development programs are well under-
stood by the average citizen and that people know how narco-trafficking harms not 
only the people who use drugs, but also harms their country, economy, environment, 
justice system, and democracy. 

Another important lesson of the past four years is that narco-trafficking has an 
important regional dimension and is not simply a national problem. This regional 
dimension results from narco-traffickers’ tendency of seeking to move to new areas 
when they are confronted by eradication and interdiction pressures. In the last two 
years the traffickers have been unable to make up for production losses in Colombia 
by opening new areas in that country or developing a production industry in neigh-
boring countries. The so-called ‘‘balloon effect’’ of coca and cocaine production has 
not occurred on a large scale. 

The Andean Counternarcotics Initiative’s regional focus has meant that progress 
in Colombia has not been offset by increases in the rest of the Andes. There has 
been a net decrease in the total area cultivated in these countries for each of the 
past three years, including two successive drops in Peru and modest increases in 
Bolivia. Only trace amounts of coca are cultivated in neighboring Venezuela, Ecua-
dor, Panama, and Brazil. 

The Need for Continuation of Regional Programs The reduction of coca cultivation 
in the region has been most significant in Colombia. Aerial eradication has impres-
sively reduced regional production capacity and has raised pressure on traffickers 
to bear the cost of replanting and field reconstitution. It will be necessary to care-
fully watch developments in newly developing coca areas in Colombia and possibly 
Peru to assure that traffickers do not migrate their production and establish a mar-
keting infrastructure elsewhere. As the final year of Plan Colombia comes to an end, 
however, success is measurable and is a good reason to redouble efforts on programs 
that have caused traffickers the greatest damage. 

Narco-traffickers and terrorists have demonstrated that they are a dangerous and 
resilient force. Our successes to now should stiffen our resolve to confront the traf-
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fickers, who are fighting back and reconstituting fields more rapidly than we have 
seen in the past. 

For the out years we are working across the government to define the best strat-
egy to build upon our experiences during the past four years with Plan Colombia 
and the ACI. These experiences suggest that the following concepts, programs, or 
activities should be part of our follow-on efforts:

• State presence should be expanded with support from national institutions.
• Military and police assistance to guarantee that the Government of Colombia 

maintains control over key production areas and lines of communication to 
disrupt large-scale coca and cocaine production.

• Counternarcotics support for interdiction and eradication programs that dis-
rupt illicit drug production and increase the risks and costs of narco-traf-
ficking activities.

• Alternative development support to increase licit employment and stimulate 
income earning activities.

• Private sector support to improve policies and increase investment and trade 
opportunities.

• Administration of justice activities that reduce impunity and increase access 
to justice.

• Human rights programs and activities as an essential complement to mili-
tary, police and judicial sector assistance

• Humanitarian assistance and peace initiatives as an important outgrowth of 
expanded state presence.

Priorities for Continued Colombian Assistance: President Bush and Secretary of 
State Rice have both affirmed the United States Government’s commitment to con-
tinue supporting Colombia in its efforts to defeat and eliminate narco-traffickers 
and terrorists. The essential elements of future United States Government assist-
ance are in the initial stages of discussion, but will likely include many of the same 
concepts, programs and activities identified above as part of a multi-year, regional, 
counternarcotics strategy. One additional area that may form part of the United 
States Government’s future assistance to Colombia is support for Colombia’s demo-
bilization and reintegration program. All of these topics and areas will need to be 
discussed thoroughly with the Congress and reviewed by the entire interagency 
community in order to establish the framework for continued assistance to Colombia 
and the Andean Region. 

IV. Conclusion 
Mr. Chairman, let me conclude by stating that while we have made significant 

progress in achieving our objectives under Plan Colombia, the job is not done. We 
must continue our efforts. President Uribe’s courageous efforts and commitment to 
disrupt and destroy the illegal drug industry are clear. However, solving Colombia’s 
multiple and interrelated problems including weak institutions is going to require 
time and patience. We must stay the course, and apply lessons learned for continued 
and increased effectiveness of our integrated development program. As Secretary of 
State, Condoleezza Rice stated during her visit to Colombia two weeks ago, ‘‘You 
don’t stop in midstream on something that has been very effective. It took a long 
time to get this program started, and it’s going to take a while to eliminate the 
problem.’’

USAID’s counternarcotics development strategy must be dynamic and able to re-
spond quickly to changes in narcotrafficker operations. Sustainable income creation 
means that economic opportunities must be diversified beyond the coca field and 
employment must be expanded where it is cost effective to do so. Land, labor and 
capital markets must be integrated to support the shift away from illicit activities. 
We must continue our efforts to help Colombia build its trade capacity and take ad-
vantage of more open markets. President Uribe is the ideal partner with whom to 
work, combining political will, vision, operational creativity, and the necessary re-
sources for the difficult task ahead. We must also continue to support efforts in cit-
izen rights, participation, and rule of law. 

I know that we can count on the continuing support of this Committee and the 
Congress to foment sustainable development in the Andean region and combat the 
scourge of narco-trafficking and terrorism in this hemisphere. 

Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Noriega. 
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROGER F. NORIEGA, ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY, BUREAU OF WESTERN HEMISPHERE AF-
FAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 
Mr. NORIEGA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleas-

ure to be before this Committee again to talk about an important 
program in U.S. foreign policy in the Americas. I want to first ac-
knowledge, as those witnesses have before me, the contribution and 
the leadership of this Congress in this important success story, in 
this important program of supporting our neighbors in the Andean 
region fighting the narcotrafficking threat that not only under-
mines their security and institutions, but constitutes a threat to 
our well-being as well. 

United States policy supports the Colombian Government’s ef-
forts to defend and strengthen its democratic institutions, promote 
respect for human rights and the rule of law, intensify our counter-
narcotics efforts, foster social and economic development, and ad-
dress immediate humanitarian needs. 

We seek to help Colombia end the threats to its democracy posed 
by narcotics trafficking and terrorism. President Uribe, through his 
Democratic Security Strategy, is imposing the rule of law in Colom-
bia and seeking to ensure that there is a presence of the state 
throughout Colombian territory. That has improved the quality of 
life for all Colombians and it is also denying territory to and dis-
rupting the activity of narcotraffickers. That obviously has an ex-
traordinary and positive impact on the quality of life of the citi-
zens, and our goal is to consolidate the gains we have made and 
to sustain them. 

While there is steady progress toward our goal, it is important 
to recall that it has come at a cost to Americans and Colombians 
in terms of lives and security. In addition, last February 13 marked 
the 2-year anniversary of the seizure by the FARC of three Amer-
ican contractors after their plane crashed, as well as the murder 
of the American pilot and Colombian colleague. We appreciate the 
continued efforts made by the Colombian Government for their re-
covery. Our hostages’ safe recovery remains a high priority for both 
of our governments. 

I must mention a serious matter that is still unfolding. We con-
tinue to monitor the investigation by Colombian and United States 
authorities into the developments last week in which U.S. military 
trainers on temporary duty in Colombia were alleged to be involved 
in trafficking in ammunition. This involved two of these individ-
uals. I can assure the Committee that all affected agencies take 
these allegations very, very seriously. We recognize what is at 
stake in our relationship and in terms of the respect for the rule 
of law. 

We and the Colombian Government intend to get to the bottom 
of these serious allegations. Despite our progress in Colombia, Mr. 
Chairman—and I believe it is important to recognize that this is 
an important success story for American foreign policy—there are 
still continuing challenges. These include the promotion of human 
rights, the consolidation of our trade with the region and Colom-
bia’s demobilization efforts. 

While there is no question that there has been significant im-
provement in the area of human rights performance of the Colom-
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bian military and respect for human rights, we still need to see 
more progress and that has to be made very clear. On trade, our 
ties will only expand as we conclude negotiations on the Andean 
Free Trade Agreement. Those negotiations are progressing, but are 
not yet completed. 

An ambitious demobilization effort has removed approximately 
5,000 paramilitaries from combat. In close consultation with Con-
gress, we have released $1.75 million in fiscal year 2004 funds to 
provide support for this important effort. We will ensure that any 
further support is consistent with United States law and Colom-
bian law. And we will consult with Congress, particularly this 
Committee, on any plans for expanding that support. It is fair to 
ask where we go from here. Clearly, our job is not finished and we 
need to ensure that the progress made so far does continue and 
that efforts to address the deeper causes of the Colombian prob-
lems are increased. The Colombian Government has not yet an-
nounced a continuation for its Plan Colombia after this formal plan 
expires. Nevertheless, anticipating the end of the formal Plan Co-
lombia program, the Colombian Government has begun planning a 
follow-on strategy that will build on and consolidate the progress 
achieved to date in four major areas: 

First will be combating terrorism, narcotrafficking and inter-
national organized crime; the economic and social reactivation of 
the Colombian economy; strengthening institutions and the judicial 
system, and; peace negotiations, demobilization and reintegration 
of legal armed groups. We agree these are the priorities that we 
have to confront as we look for follow on activities. 

We have made no decisions about specific funding assistance lev-
els beyond fiscal year 2006, but will continue to work with Con-
gress as we make those decisions. One last point is appropriate. 
Many of Colombia’s challenges require a regional solution. There-
fore, we will work with Colombia and her neighbors, Bolivia, Ecua-
dor, Peru and Panama, to help them consolidate democracy, assert 
control over their national territories and extend government serv-
ices to all of their citizens, to eliminate the drug production traf-
ficking and terrorism and to support human rights and the rule of 
law as well as build trade and investment opportunities that are 
mutually beneficial. Thank you, again, Mr. Chairman, for this op-
portunity to testify. We look forward to answering any of your 
questions. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, sir. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Noriega follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROGER F. NORIEGA, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY, BUREAU OF WESTERN HEMISPHERE AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 

Good afternoon. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Lantos, members of this distin-
guished Committee, I want to first express our appreciation for your leadership and 
ongoing interest in our policy toward Colombia and your steadfast support. Your 
willingness to receive Colombian government officials here, and your continued in-
terest in sending Congressional delegations to Colombia, is a crucial foundation for 
our Colombia strategy. I would be remiss if I did not also express our appreciation 
for the many contributions Speaker Hastert has made. 

U.S. policy toward Colombia supports the Colombian government’s efforts to de-
fend and strengthen its democratic institutions, promote respect for human rights 
and the rule of law, intensify counter-narcotics efforts, foster socio-economic develop-
ment, and address immediate humanitarian needs. We seek to help Colombia end 
the threats to its democracy posed by narcotics trafficking and terrorism. 
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The success of our policy is due in no small measure to the continuing bipartisan 
support we have received from the Congress for our programs in Colombia. 

My colleagues Jonathan Farrar and Adolfo Franco will be addressing in detail our 
counter-narcotics, alternative development and judicial sector reform policies in Co-
lombia. I would like to offer a brief update on the successes that Plan Colombia is 
having in these areas and offer my perspective on the challenges that still face us. 

While there has been steady progress towards our goals, it has also come at a cost 
in both American and Colombian lives, with Colombians from all sectors of society 
paying a high price for their determination to end the scourges of narcotics traf-
ficking and terrorism and to build a better society. We recognize this. 

Last February 13 marked the two-year anniversary of the seizure by the FARC 
of three American contractors after their plane crashed, as well as the murder of 
their American pilot and Colombian colleague. We appreciate the continued efforts 
made by the Colombian government for their recovery. Our hostages’ safe recovery 
remains a high priority for both governments. 

I must also mention a serious matter that is still unfolding. We continue to mon-
itor the investigation by Colombian and U.S. authorities into developments last 
week in which U.S. military trainers on temporary duty in Colombia were alleged 
to be involved in trafficking in ammunition. All affected agencies take these allega-
tions very seriously; we recognized what is at stake. We and the Colombian govern-
ment intend to get to the bottom of it. 

Colombia is a successful democracy that is increasingly taking control of its own 
future. Its success in doing so is making it a force for progress and stability in the 
troubled Andean region. Despite Colombia’s many security problems, it is a vibrant 
democracy, whose legitimacy is unquestioned and which serves as a model for what 
can be achieved under adverse conditions. In spite of continued violence, there is 
no question that the country’s democratic traditions are solid and widely-respected. 
Our investment supporting Plan Colombia has contributed to this and is increas-
ingly paying off. 

All who have met with President Uribe in Washington or Bogotá, including mem-
bers of this Committee, know the great progress he has brought about and also rec-
ognize the unique, reliable partner we have in him. His strength of character, cour-
age, and vision have provided the foundation for this success. 

The news from Colombia over the past three years is a story of steady progress 
in several key areas. Violent crime is at the lowest level in 16 years. Statistics for 
2004 indicate that compared with 2002, homicides have fallen by 30 percent, mas-
sacres (the killing of 3 or more persons at one time) by 61 percent, kidnappings by 
51 percent, and acts of terrorism by 56 percent. If public safety is a measure of well-
being, most Colombians are better off today. 

Drug crop eradication, narcotics interdiction, and related arrests are at record-
high levels. The aerial eradication program in Colombia sprayed a record 136,551 
hectares (more than 300,000 acres) of coca and over 3,000 hectares (7,000 acres) of 
opium poppy in 2004. Over 170 metric tons of cocaine were interdicted in Colombia 
and at sea, and more that 200 cocaine hydrochloride labs destroyed during 2004. 

USAID-managed alternative development projects are providing economic incen-
tives for individuals and communities to abandon illicit crops. Other programs sup-
port institutional development and humanitarian assistance, and are helping the 
Government of Colombia to reinforce the core functions and values that strengthen 
civil society. Justice Department programs are helping Colombia strengthen and 
modernize its judicial system through code reform, support for human rights units, 
and training for prosecutors, judges and police investigators. 

President Uribe shares our commitment to bringing any terrorist or criminal to 
justice who has been, or may be, indicted for crimes against the United States and 
U.S. citizens. He has pledged to take no action that precludes extradition of such 
leaders. Indeed, extraditions are at record levels. Since President Uribe took office 
in August 2002, his administration has extradited 217 fugitives for large-scale nar-
cotics trafficking, drug-related money laundering, racketeering, murder and ter-
rorism offenses. 
In spite of impressive progress and real successes, there are still continuing chal-

lenges. 
Human rights are central to our policy in Colombia and remain an area where 

there are still serious problems. We have not been reticent in making those concerns 
known. While there is no question that there has been significant improvement in 
the human rights performance of the Colombian military overall, we still need to 
see more progress on the specific human rights criteria which Congress has asked 
the Secretary of State to review and certify. We are presently reviewing the five 
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statutory criteria related to human rights and severing ties with paramilitaries to 
determine if certification can be made. 

Colombia is a key trade partner for the United States and our ties will only ex-
pand as we conclude negotiations for an Andean Free Trade Agreement. Negotia-
tions are progressing but have not yet finished. We are addressing those issues that 
remain, including the treatment of agricultural products. 

The Colombian government’s efforts to undertake peace initiatives with the illegal 
armed groups are critical to sustained success. An ambitious demobilization effort 
has removed approximately 5,000 paramilitaries from combat. In close consultation 
with Congress we have released $1.75 million in FY 2004 funds to provide support 
for the monitoring of demobilized paramilitaries, orientation and reference centers 
for the reintegration process, strengthening of the judicial processing, and inter-in-
stitutional coordination throughout the demobilization process. 

We will ensure that any further support is consistent with the law, and we will 
consult with Congress on any such plans. 

We expect that these legal concerns will be resolved satisfactorily, and we will 
then be better positioned to both review and determine our overall policy on sup-
porting Colombian demobilization and reintegration, as well as to consult more fully 
with Congress on our programs. 

During her April 27 visit to Colombia, the Secretary of State noted that we have 
agreed to explore with the Colombians options to improve the already excellent de-
fense relationship that exists. We expect that our cooperative and vigorous follow-
up to recent incidents involving U.S. military personnel will contribute to maintain-
ing that positive relationship. 
Where do we go from here? 

Strong, bipartisan support from the Congress has been an integral part of our 
shared success with Colombia. Our future assistance will center on solidifying the 
gains Colombians have made, with our support, under ‘‘Plan Colombia.’’

Secretary Rice’s visit highlighted our close working relations with Colombia and 
the unusually complex series of issues that exist with Colombia and its neighbors. 
With over 40 million people, Colombia is South America’s second most populous 
country. It is facing up to long-standing political, security, social, and economic 
problems, exacerbated by the explosive growth of coca and opium poppy cultivation 
during the late 1990’s in which guerrilla and paramilitary forces became deeply in-
volved. There is no single explanation for the wide range of Colombia’s troubles, but 
they are rooted in the traditionally limited government presence in large areas of 
the interior, a history of civil conflict and violence, and deep social inequities. 

To address these problems, the Colombian government announced its Plan Colom-
bia in 1999, a six-year program with a balanced and wide-ranging strategy. The 
Uribe Administration (which took office in 2002) confirmed its full commitment to 
the goals of Plan Colombia. 

Plan Colombia, by all measurements including those already cited above, has had 
exceptional success in pursuing the goals it established, with support from the 
United States and the international community, but the job is not finished and we 
need to ensure that the progress made so far in counter-narcotics and counter-ter-
rorism continues. Efforts to address the deeper causes of Colombian problems must 
continue. We must staunch the flow of cocaine to our shores, and that means tar-
geting the suppliers as well as the consumers. Arguably, our interests in Colombia 
are even greater now than they were six years ago, at the start of Plan Colombia. 
Not only is the GOC our counternarcotics and counterterrorism partner, it also is 
our valued ally to maintain stability in the region, particularly in the face of exter-
nal, anti-democratic forces. Colombia must remain strong, and become even stronger 
to resist the anti-democratic forces which threaten to emerge in the 21st century. 

The Colombian government has not yet announced a continuation for Plan Colom-
bia. Nevertheless, anticipating its sunset in late 2005, the GOC has begun planning 
a follow-on strategy that would build on and consolidate the progress achieved to 
date in four major areas:

(a) Combating terrorism, narcotics trafficking and international organized 
crime; 

(b) Economic and social reactivation; 
(c) Strengthening institutions and the justice system; and 
(d) Peace negotiations, demobilization and reintegration of illegal armed 

groups.
The United States agrees with these priorities and has told the Colombian govern-

ment that we will seek continued support from Congress through the Andean 
Counterdrug Initiative (ACI) and other funding vehicles as Colombia determines its 
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future plans. We have made no decisions about specific funding assistance levels be-
yond FY 2006, but will continue working with the Congress as planning is further 
developed. 

Three of the four areas described by the Colombian government represent a con-
tinuation of programs we are already supporting. The fourth, that of ‘‘peace negotia-
tions, demobilization and reintegration of illegal armed groups,’’ is the result of 
progress made by Plan Colombia. Because of the pace at which peace negotiations 
with the paramilitaries have developed, the role of the United Statest in the process 
has not yet been fully determined and, as already noted, with resolution of out-
standing legal concerns, will be the subject of further consultations with Congress. 

Our assistance in support of Colombia’s counter-narcotics and counter-terror oper-
ations has strengthened the government’s hand, but the Uribe Administration has 
clearly taken responsibility and ownership in both areas and is substantially in-
creasing the resources committed to them, while maintaining social and economic 
development funding. President Uribe has made good on his promise to President 
Bush to devote a greater share of his budget to security. Overall, real spending on 
defense has increased every year. According to the most recent Ministry of Defense 
and Ministry of Finance figures, Colombian spending on defense grew over 30 per-
cent between 2001–2004, and will continue to grow in 2005. 

It is important to also describe the increasing success we have had in obtaining 
European support for Colombian counter-narcotics, alternative development and jus-
tice sector reform programs. A detailed report is being sent to the Congress, includ-
ing to this Committee, that confirms significant European Union and individual Eu-
ropean countries’ assistance, not only to Colombia but also to the entire Andean re-
gion. 

We had, of course, all hoped that by now the United States could begin to de-
crease the funding needed for Colombia. But in truth, the Uribe Administration of-
fers an unexpected opportunity to consolidate and continue progress. The Adminis-
tration has presented an FY06 budget—the first for post-Plan Colombia—that re-
flects our commitment to continued support and essentially seeks funding at the 
same level as in FY05, the last year of Plan Colombia, for ACI and a somewhat re-
duced amount in FMF. 

Secretary of State Rice, speaking in Bogota on April 27, 2005 said it very clearly. 
‘‘You don’t stop in midstream on something that has been very effective.’’ Plan Co-
lombia’s ending must not signal the end of our support for Colombia. 

Many of Colombia’s challenges do not stop at Colombia’s borders and require a 
regional solution. We have supported Colombia’s successful efforts to secure UN Se-
curity Council and OAS resolutions condemning terrorism and calling on member 
states to crack down on terrorists operating out of their own countries, as we have 
supported Colombia’s efforts to improve security of its borders. 

Even though we have seen no serious ‘‘balloon effect’’ due to the success of Plan 
Colombia, we also recognize the increasing regionalization of narcotics trafficking. 
Beyond narcotics trafficking, there are common problems across the Andes that re-
quire a broad approach, but we also understand that problems manifest themselves 
differently in each country. We are developing an approach through the ACI recog-
nizing these challenges, as well as the broader issues of the need for sustained sup-
port for democratic institutions, including social and economic progress. 

We will work with Colombia’s neighbors, and especially Bolivia, Ecuador, Peru 
and Panama, as we build on current programs. Overall goals will include support 
for programs that help countries to consolidate democracy, assert control over their 
entire national territories and extend government services to their citizens; elimi-
nate drug production, trafficking and terrorism; and support human rights, the rule 
of law and provide sustainable alternatives to illicit drugs including increased trade, 
investment and economic growth. 

Thank you again for your interest, and for your commitment to help us help Co-
lombia confront the daunting challenges it still faces. If the recent past provides a 
guide to Colombia’s future, the country’s long-term prospects are excellent. Our 
near-term task is to help consolidate the significant gains made and help Colom-
bians face the challenges that remain. This is for the greater good of the United 
States, as well as for the good of all Colombians, and all other countries in the re-
gion. 

This concludes my formal statement, and I am ready to answer your questions.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Farrar. 
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STATEMENT OF MR. JONATHAN D. FARRAR, DEPUTY ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY, BUREAU OF INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS 
AND LAW ENFORCEMENT AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF 
STATE 
Mr. FARRAR. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and distin-

guished Members of the Committee, for the invitation to discuss 
our programs in Colombia and the potential for drug spillover to 
Peru and the fight against narcoterrorism. With the critical sup-
port of Congress, we have achieved important successes on many 
fronts, and I want to express my appreciation to you and all of the 
Members of the Committee and staff for your steadfast and con-
structive support. 

In my 8 months in the Bureau of International Narcotics and 
Law Enforcement, I have been very impressed by the profes-
sionalism and dedication of the men and women—American, Co-
lombians and others—who work on our programs. Their hard work 
and dedication under difficult conditions are making a difference. 
And the statistics cited by Mr. Walters and other members of this 
panel show the progress made in Colombia in the last couple of 
years. Drug seizures and crop eradication are at record levels. 
Kidnappings, massacres and murders are down significantly. All of 
these successes create a powerful argument for continued assist-
ance to Colombia so that this hard-earned momentum is not lost. 

Aerial eradication is the cornerstone of our efforts in Colombia. 
At least a third of the State Department’s counternarcotics and law 
enforcement budget is dedicated directly or indirectly to this en-
deavor. We are reducing supply by destroying drugs at their source 
where they are stationary and easier to identify and locate. Aerial 
eradication provides a powerful disincentive to discourage individ-
uals from cultivating illicit substances. 

In 2004, Colombia, working closely with the United States, aeri-
ally sprayed a record of over 136,000 hectares of coca and over 
3,000 hectares of opium poppy. Unfortunately, the narcoterrorists 
are attempting to negate our record spray efforts by expanding pro-
duction and increasing productivity of existing fields. Therefore we 
are moving aggressively to spray as many hectares as possible in 
2005 and we are on a record pace. The courageous men and women 
in our aerial spray program together with their Colombian counter-
parts have sprayed 75,000 hectares of coca so far this year. We 
must demonstrate repeatedly that we will eliminate these plant-
ings. The Government of Colombia is beginning to use manual 
eradication on a larger scale than in previous years and they are 
forming 30 manual eradication teams in an effort to cover the en-
tire country. 

We provided assistance to force involuntary manual eradication 
in the past in Colombia and we agreed to assist the new effort as 
well. This program is just beginning and we are working with the 
Government of Colombia on how we will support it. However, we 
have already committed to providing the police with explosive de-
tection devices, protective equipment and GPS to protect the Co-
lombian National Police and the eradication teams. One area 
where we hope the eradication teams will work if security permits 
is the national parks. Traffickers know that our spray planes can-
not eradicate there and are planting with impunity. Estimates indi-
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cate that some 6,000 to 12,000 hectares are under cultivation in 
the parks. This destroys large tracts of land that are some of the 
most biodiverse in the world. Our own legislation does not allow us 
to spray in the parks until all other methods have been tried. 

Manual eradication will never replace aerial eradication, but it 
will be a useful complement to aerial eradication in certain areas 
of Colombia. I would like to underscore today the commitment of 
my Bureau to working with USAID and other agencies in the field 
to ensure our programs are complementary and cost effective. I 
spent 2 weeks in Colombia over the past 8 months and on each 
visit, have taken time to go out in the field and visit USAID 
projects. 

Following my last visit, we sent out joint guidance to our nar-
cotics affairs sections and aid missions in the ACI countries on 
ways to improve coordination. We share the Committee’s concern 
over the role of Peruvian opium poppy cultivation. Because of this 
concern, we have sent an aircraft to Peru to do an aerial survey. 
The plane is at work now and we hope to begin marking off geo-
graphic areas for further investigation. The Peruvian National Po-
lice with support from DEA have made opium and heroin a priority 
issue which has resulted in some recent interdictions. Our Em-
bassy also has an active public diplomacy campaign to encourage 
Peruvian citizens to report sitings of opium poppy being grown. 

Finally I want to thank you again for the opportunity to share 
with the Committee some of the important work we are doing in 
partnership with the Government of Colombia. Your support has 
been crucial to our success in this endeavor. Colombia is a just 
cause, and success against narcoterrorism there will continue to 
bring major benefits to Colombia, the United States and our hemi-
sphere. Thank you very much. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Farrar. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Farrar follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. JONATHAN D. FARRAR, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY, 
BUREAU OF INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS AND LAW ENFORCEMENT AFFAIRS, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF STATE 

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Lantos, and distinguished members of the Com-
mittee, thank you for the invitation to discuss our programs in Colombia, the poten-
tial of drug spillover to Peru, and the fight against narcoterrorism. With the critical 
support of Congress, we have achieved important successes on many fronts, and I 
believe that if we continue our support, the Government of Colombia will continue 
to make advances that directly benefit the United States. For this reason, I want 
to express my appreciation to you, Mr. Chairman, and members of this Committee 
and staff for your steadfast and constructive support. 

During Secretary Rice’s recent trip to Colombia, she said, ‘‘You don’t stop in mid-
stream on something that has been very effective. It took a long time to get the pro-
gram started, and it’s going to take a little while to eliminate the problem.’’ I repeat 
that message to you here today—we have come a long way, but difficult challenges 
still lie ahead. 

Briefly, drug seizures and crop eradication are at record levels. Kidnappings, mas-
sacres, and murders are down significantly. The Colombian people are now talking 
about peace as something that could really happen in their lifetimes. All of these 
success stories create a powerful argument for continued assistance to Colombia, so 
that this hard earned momentum is not lost. Congress has recognized the need to 
build on these successes and has continued to provide strong, bipartisan support to 
Colombia. 

Plan Colombia will end at the close of fiscal year 2005. Our support to Colombia 
should not end, however. While the Government of Colombia has not formally pre-
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sented a follow-on to Plan Colombia, it has consulted with us on future programs, 
and we will work with Congress to seek continued support. 

Former Secretary of State John Foster Dulles once said, ‘‘The measure of success 
is not whether you have a tough problem to deal with, but whether it is the same 
problem you had last year.’’ The challenge of illicit narcotics in Colombia is certainly 
a tough problem; however, it is one that has changed for the better—because of the 
significant progress achieved by the Government of Colombia working in partner-
ship with the United States. We need to continue to build on these successes for 
the good of Colombia, the U.S., our hemisphere, and the world. 

Turning for a moment to Peru, we are cognizant of the ripple effect that Colom-
bian successes could have on Peru and elsewhere in the region. As coca and opium 
cultivation is reduced in Colombia, there could be increased cultivation in neigh-
boring countries. And as pressure is put on drug trafficking and narcoterrorist orga-
nizations in Colombia, these criminal groups could establish themselves in Peru and 
elsewhere. The potential for a spillover effect is the focus of regular consultations 
between our Andean-assigned Ambassadors and their country teams, and the theme 
of many agreements in force among Andean nations to exchange information and 
intelligence on cross-border narcotics and terrorist activities. In Peru, there has 
been no dramatic shift in illicit crop cultivation or drug-related activities that would 
indicate the existence of a spillover or ‘‘balloon effect’’ from the successful efforts in 
Colombia. There was an estimated 6 percent decrease in mature coca cultivation in 
traditional growing areas in Peru for 2004 over 2003. However, we are not lulled 
into complacency by that number, since Peruvian eradication forces on the ground 
have observed substantial new plantings that, if left alone, will negate our eradi-
cation progress in the near future. Therefore, we need to remain forceful in moving 
ahead with our eradication efforts in Peru. 

I share the Committee’s concern over the role of Peruvian opium poppy cultiva-
tion. Although we do not have a good technical survey to tell us how much poppy 
is being cultivated, we are actively working to find a method to measure it in the 
inaccessible, cloud-covered elevations where it is cultivated. In an effort to survey 
the crop, we have sent an aircraft (Thrush) to Peru to do an aerial survey. The 
plane is at work now, and we hope to begin marking off geographic areas for further 
investigation. The Peruvian National Police, with support from DEA, has also made 
opium cultivation and heroin production and trafficking priority issues, which has 
resulted in some recent interdiction successes. We also are supporting an active 
public diplomacy campaign to encourage Peruvian citizens to report sightings of 
opium poppy being grown. 

Our efforts in Peru have also been complicated by recent incidents in coca growing 
areas that signal increased activity by remnants of the old Shining Path terrorist 
movement in supporting drug trafficking. The Peruvian Government is aware of this 
development and has mounted an aggressive campaign to pursue these terrorist ele-
ments before they gain a foothold in coca-growing communities and radicalize out-
lying areas. For all of the above reasons, we have set up a Peru interagency working 
group, as we have long had on Colombia, to discuss our current Peruvian support 
efforts, and we will be revamping our cocaine and opium strategy for the near fu-
ture. 

While every country program is different, there are certain themes that guide our 
efforts, whether it is Peru or Colombia. To give you a flavor of the comprehensive-
ness of our policy and programs in the Andes, I return to Colombia to discuss our 
successes in the areas of eradication, interdiction, institutional development, and al-
ternative development. The other witnesses on this panel here with me today can 
elaborate further on these themes. 

ERADICATION 

Eradication is the cornerstone of our counternarcotics efforts in Colombia. At least 
a third of the State Department’s counternarcotics and law enforcement budget is 
dedicated—either directly or indirectly—to this endeavor. We are reducing supply 
by destroying the drugs at their source, where they are stationary and thus easier 
to identify and locate. In 2004, Colombia, working closely with the United States, 
aerially sprayed a record 136,551 hectares (more than 300,000 acres) of coca and 
over 3,000 hectares (some 7,000 acres) of opium poppy. The 114,100 hectares of coca 
under cultivation at the end of 2004 represented a 33 percent reduction from the 
peak-growing year of 2001 when almost 170,000 hectares of illicit coca were under 
cultivation. While the 2004 cultivation numbers from the Crime and Narcotics Cen-
ter (CNC) were very similar to 2003, the potential production of cocaine was down 
in Colombia by 7 percent. This reduction is due to the greater number of young 
plants being cultivated, as the narcoterrorists plant more fields in an attempt to ne-
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gate our record spray efforts. These younger plants are not as productive as old 
growth plants. We have to move aggressively to defeat the traffickers’ counter-
measures. Now is not the time to wilt in our efforts, and we are moving aggressively 
to spray as many hectares as possible. We are on a record pace thus far this year. 

Related to Colombia’s reductions, overall production of coca in the entire Andean 
region has dropped as well. Combined cultivation of coca in Bolivia, Peru, and Co-
lombia went from 224,000 hectares in 2001 to 166,200 hectares in 2004—an as-
tounding reduction of 26 percent—after decades of consistent increases. These num-
bers clearly demonstrate that the so-called balloon or spillover effect has been avert-
ed. 

The Colombians have achieved similar progress in the eradication of opium poppy, 
which I know is of special concern to this Committee. Cultivation of opium poppy 
in Colombia was reduced by over 65 percent in 2004. 

I would be remiss if I did not address the concerns about potential effects of the 
aerial eradication of these illicit crops on human health and the environment. As 
a matter of policy and U.S. law, we take environmental and health concerns very 
seriously in the spray program in Colombia.

• We adhere to a higher level of environmental safety in Colombia than in any 
comparable program in the world—governmental or private sector—that uses 
herbicides.

• We comply with all Colombian environmental laws and regulations, and the 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has very rigorously—and favor-
ably—reviewed the program on three occasions.

• Since we began a rigorous monitoring program three years ago, no cases of 
serious damage to human health or the environment have been scientifically 
verified.

The scientific evidence of the safety of aerial spraying stands in stark contrast to 
the environmental devastation caused by illicit cultivation and drug processing. I 
have flown over huge tracts of land in Colombia, including National Parks, that are 
simply barren from the erosion caused by illicit cultivation. Environmental degrada-
tion does not end there. Over seventy chemicals, including many that have been 
given the highest toxicity rating by the EPA, are routinely used in the cultivation 
and processing of illicit narcotics without regard to the manufacturer’s instructions, 
EPA product warnings, or safe environmental practices. These chemicals destroy the 
land and pollute waterways. Illicit cultivation and drug processing—very sadly—are 
quickly destroying some of the richest and most varied biodiversity in the world. In 
a little over a decade, it is estimated that illicit cultivation of drugs in Colombia 
has destroyed almost three million acres of rain and cloud forest. If we do not stop 
this now, the destruction will continue. 

The OAS recently published a rigorous scientific study that clearly concludes that 
the US-supported aerial spray program in Colombia poses no serious risk to human 
health. It also unequivocally states that the damage to the environment caused by 
the illicit narcotic cultivation and processing is significantly more serious than any 
incidental damage caused by the spray program. 

INTERDICTION 

Interdiction efforts are central to the continuing success of our counternarcotics 
programs in Colombia. The United States provides technical assistance, training, 
and equipment to Colombia’s armed forces and police to allow them to forcibly seize 
and destroy illicit drugs. I want to stress that U.S. forces or agents do not engage 
in interdiction in Colombia. The Colombians themselves are doing the heavy lift-
ing—and doing it quite well, I might add. Colombian forces reported record seizures 
of 175 metric tons of cocaine and coca base used to make cocaine in 2004. If sold 
on U.S. streets, we estimate an additional $2 billion would have gone to U.S. drug 
peddlers and the narcoterrorists they support. The 2004 seizures represent an in-
crease of almost 120 percent over the 80 metric tons seized in 2001. In fact, cocaine 
seizures in Colombia have steadily increased every year since 2001. Interdiction is 
particularly painful to the narcotraffickers, because it takes away their product at 
a more advanced stage in the value-added chain; thereby denying them that which 
they desire most—profits. 

INSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

Through successful eradication and interdiction, the United States Government is 
undermining the narcotics industry, while at the same time advancing democracy 
and strengthening security throughout Colombia through the joint efforts of the 
State Department’s Bureau for International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Af-
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fairs (INL), USAID, and Department of Justice programs that build up the demo-
cratic institutions providing security and justice. We have helped fund the establish-
ment of police units in 158 municipalities, many of which had not seen any govern-
ment presence in decades. For the first time in the recorded history of Colombia, 
all 1,098 of Colombia’s municipalities (the equivalent to our country seats) are under 
the control of federal authorities. This is an enormous step forward for the people 
of Colombia and their democratically elected government. 

John Locke wrote, ‘‘Where there is security and a stable social compact, people 
will abide the law and mix their labor with the land in a legitimate, lasting way.’’ 
Colombia has lacked a secure, stable society for decades, but President Uribe’s 
democratic security policies are bringing much needed change. In Colombia, we are 
seeing real success, and the people of Colombia are benefiting from improved secu-
rity and stability and respect for the rule of law. 

To enhance the rule of law, our projects have assisted the Government of Colom-
bia in establishing 38 Justice Houses (Casas de Justicia in Spanish), which provide 
access to justice for poor Colombians. Make no mistake: this is not a small victory 
or goal—it is at the very heart, in our view, of sustainable progress and U.S. sup-
port for defeating narcoterrorists and advancing democracy. So far, these Casas de 
Justicia have handled almost three million cases, easing the burden on the over-
taxed judicial system. 

At the same time, we have helped establish 35 new Oral Trial courtrooms and 
trained over 10,000 lawyers, judges, and public defenders in oral legal procedures 
similar to those in the U.S. This new system is designed to reduce impunity, provide 
transparency, and accelerate the traditionally slow judicial process. 

A key component of developing democratic institutions is to ensure respect for 
basic human rights. In the last few years, Colombia has made great strides in the 
area of human rights and alleged abuses are down when compared to historic levels. 
However, we continue to be concerned over the lack of progress in Colombia on spe-
cific cases involving the Colombia military. We are engaging the Government of Co-
lombia at all levels to make progress on specific cases that involved the military. 
Some $32.5 million of 2004 INL money is currently on hold as a result of limited 
progress on these specific cases, and at least a similar amount in 2005 will be held 
as well. The Government of Colombia has assured us that it is committed to making 
progress on this issue, and we will continue to engage them at all levels. 

ALTERNATIVE DEVELOPMENT 

Consolidating gains and sustaining progress requires that those who grow and 
harvest coca or opium poppy are not only discouraged from involvement in the drug 
trade, but also encouraged to enter legitimate markets. Alternative development 
complements interdiction and eradication programs by opening up new, legal eco-
nomic opportunities for former and potential producers of coca and poppy. A little 
less than one-third of the Colombia counternarcotics budget is spent on alternative 
development and related programs. The alternative development programs, initially 
concentrated in the Departments of Putumayo and Caquetá (areas with Colombia’s 
densest coca cultivation), have now expanded into other departments with high inci-
dence or threat of coca cultivation. In 2004, our efforts have promoted the cultiva-
tion of well over 10,000 hectares (24,000 acres) of legal crops, for a cumulative total 
of over 50,000 hectares (140,000 acres) since 2000, while benefiting more than 
50,000 families. We work closely with USAID here in Washington, and in the field, 
to ensure our programs are complementary. 

Alternative development is more than alternative crops. It also includes activities 
that improve Colombia’s rural infrastructure, so that licit crops and products can 
be transported and marketed. Last year alone, over 200 infrastructure projects were 
completed for a total of almost 900 since 2001. Our projects have built more than 
90 schools, 40 potable water systems, and 80 municipal buildings—ranging from 
homes for the elderly to business centers and community centers. Projects completed 
also include 195 sewage projects and 35 key roads. A total of 220 municipalities now 
have improved public services. In short, U.S.-supported alternative development 
projects in Colombia are reinforcing the core functions and values that underpin Co-
lombia’s democratic civil society and increasing the presence and legitimacy of the 
state. 

CHALLENGES AHEAD 

Although we have seen an extraordinary level of achievement in the fight against 
illegal narcotics in Colombia, many challenges lie ahead for Colombia, its Andean 
allies, and U.S. counternarcotics programs. 
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One of the biggest challenges we face it is the nationalization of the program. Our 
ultimate goal is to help Colombia build the capacity necessary to face the 
narcoterrorist threat while reducing the burden on the U.S. taxpayer. Due to the 
courage and aggressive action of President Uribe and his government, we have seen 
an increase in the pace of operations that was not contemplated a few years ago. 
This increase in the pace of operations has produced very positive results, but has 
limited our ability to nationalize programs. The Government of Colombia shares in 
our goal of nationalization and has doubled its share of GDP devoted to security 
issues to 5 percent in the last four years. A good example of Colombia’s determina-
tion is the government’s plans to purchase eight Black Hawk helicopters using their 
own funds in the coming year. Many of our aviation programs are moving towards 
nationalization in terms of personnel, but the Government of Colombia still needs 
assistance in many critical areas, and we are providing it in an efficient and profes-
sional manner. 

On paper, Plan Colombia is ending, but on the ground consolidating our successes 
is really just beginning. Our primary area of support is still the eradication of coca 
and poppy via the aerial eradication program combined with alternative develop-
ment. There has been an almost 33 percent reduction in coca cultivation in Colom-
bia since 2001 and 68 percent drop in poppy cultivation. We need to ensure that 
illicit crops are further reduced and eventually eliminated. 

CONCLUDING REMARKS 

I again want to thank you for the opportunity to share with the Committee some 
of the important work we are doing in partnership with the Government of Colom-
bia. Your support is crucial to our continued success in this endeavor. Our support 
to bring an end to narcoterrorism in Colombia will bring major benefits to the U.S., 
and our hemisphere. We must continue building on the successes achieved to date. 

Thank you for the opportunity to highlight the progress we have made in Colom-
bia.

Chairman HYDE. And Admiral Utley. 

STATEMENT OF RALPH D. UTLEY, RADM (RET.), ACTING COUN-
TERNARCOTICS OFFICER AND INTERDICTION COORDI-
NATOR, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND SECURITY 

Admiral UTLEY. Chairman Hyde, thank you very much for your 
continued leadership, counsel and support for all these years. Con-
gressman Menendez, distinguished Members of the Committee, I 
am honored to appear before you today as the Acting United States 
Interdiction Coordinator. I also serve as the Acting Director of the 
Office of Counternarcotics Enforcement at the Department of 
Homeland Security. I have devoted much of my professional career 
to drug interdiction, including several assignments in the 1990s 
when I worked to improve the coordination of interagency and 
international drug law enforcement efforts. Plan Colombia and 
other key legislative initiatives were passed by Congress during 
that time in an effort to develop and implement more effective 
interagency coordinating mechanisms and international relation-
ships. 

In recent years, my career took me in different directions until 
I assumed my current position in October 2004. It is in this context 
that I would like to share my observations. In terms of interdiction, 
there are successes to report. The United States and the Govern-
ment of Colombia have achieved record levels of transit zone co-
caine interdiction, vessel seizures and arrests in each of the past 
2 calendar years. In 2003, we removed 210 metric tons of cocaine 
that were in the transit zone bound for the United States. In 2004, 
that figure rose to 250 metric tons, which is approximately twice 
the amount of cocaine that was seized or removed from the transit 
zone in 1999. 
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Let me discuss a few key factors that I believe have led to these 
achievements. First, intelligence about the maritime trafficking is 
the best that it has ever been. For years, our ships and planes pa-
trol vast expanses of ocean, often without the benefit of good intel-
ligence. Today, our forces often have real-time actionable intel-
ligence so they can narrow their focus and improve their prob-
ability of detecting smugglers. The resultant increase in successful 
interdictions is supported by new investigations and prosecutions 
which in turn has improved our intelligence and overall awareness 
as to how the traffickers are operating. 

In particular, Operation Panama Express, an Organized Crime 
Drug Enforcement Task Force, has become a model for interagency 
partnering. The Panama Express investigations are developing in-
telligence leads that are dramatically increasing the interdiction 
successes. At the same time, interdictions are leading to successful 
prosecutions of both maritime transporters and high-level drug 
traffickers. Second, operations in the transit zone are better coordi-
nated. The Joint Interagency Task Force model works. In par-
ticular, Joint Interagency Task Force South in Key West has be-
come a powerful interagency and international team that is fusing 
information from law enforcement agencies, intelligence community 
and our international partners. 

This combined interagency and international task force is pro-
ducing remarkable results and has improved the effectiveness of 
our detection, monitoring and end game platforms. In 2003, a Joint 
Operating Area was created which assigned Joint Interagency Task 
Force South total responsibility for the primary south to north drug 
trafficking threat vectors from South America. This has improved 
the efficiency and synchronization of our limited forces, while at 
the same time allowed Joint Interagency Task Force West to 
refocus its attention toward threats emanating from the Western 
Pacific. It should be noted that the Government of Colombia has 
two full-time liaisons that are part of the JIATF South team, which 
also has representatives from nine other countries in the hemi-
sphere. 

JIATF South now communicates and coordinates operations di-
rectly with the Colombian Navy and Air Force operations center. 
In addition, we continue to support the Government of Colombia’s 
effort to stop illegal aerial trafficking. In August 2003, Colombia re-
sumed its thoroughly vetted and robustly staffed Air Bridge Denial 
Program which receives United States support under a Presidential 
Determination. This carefully crafted program allows Colombian 
Air Force interceptors to use lethal force as a last resort against 
noncompliant aircraft inside Colombian airspace. 

Since this program resumed, 22 suspected counternarcotics air-
craft have been forced down; 20 of those aircraft have been de-
stroyed; and 10.3 metric tons of cocaine have been seized. By con-
tinuing to support the Air Bridge Denial Program, we are helping 
the Government of Colombia thwart aerial trafficking efforts espe-
cially in those remote regions where aircraft and helicopters pro-
vide the only viable means of transportation. Maritime interdiction 
performance, while currently at record levels, is suffering from a 
reduction in long-range maritime patrol aircraft capacity (MPA). 
Maritime patrol aircraft are a critical linchpin that are used to de-
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tect smugglers and support end game operations. During calendar 
year 2004, MPA participated in 73 percent of the cocaine removal 
events from noncommercial maritime conveyances in the transit 
zone. In the fourth quarter of last year, these figures rose to 91 
percent. The MPA shortfall was caused primarily by unforeseen 
wing corrosion problems in the U.S. Navy P–3 fleet and the retire-
ment of the entire Netherlands P–3 fleet. As the U.S. Interdiction 
Coordinator, I will focus on mitigating these shortfalls. We are clos-
ing the gap, though not completely. In particular, Customs and 
Border Protection has added 400 flight hours per month to JIATF 
South operations. The United States Air Force has returned to the 
Colombian Air Bridge Denial program with two E–3 aircraft. This 
will allow Customs and Border Protection P–3 Airborne Early 
Warning aircraft, which are currently supporting the Air Bridge 
Denial Program, to fly maritime patrol missions in the transit 
zone. 

The United States Coast Guard has increased the use of C–130 
hours in the transit zone and has an MPA gap initiative in the 
President’s fiscal year 2006 budget. This initiative would provide 
more transit zone on-station flying hours and more robust mainte-
nance support capability at the forward operating location at 
Comalapa, El Salvador. MPA coverage remains critical to sus-
taining transit zone interdiction success. And I will continue to 
work hard to restore this capacity. The support provided by our 
international partners is also critical to transit zone interdiction 
successes. 

Currently, France and the United Kingdom deploy and use their 
surveillance aircraft, armed helicopters and surface ships in 
counterdrug missions. The British NIMROD, a highly capable long-
range maritime surveillance aircraft, has been especially effective 
in detecting and tracking drug smuggling vessels. The Canadian 
Government is working with the United States Southern Command 
and Joint Interagency Task Force South to coordinate further Ca-
nadian P–3 aircraft deployments to the Caribbean. This committed 
international and interagency effort is essential in transit zone op-
erations. International cooperation is also critical in eliminating 
seams that traffickers once exploited. The United States now has 
26 bilateral maritime agreements that have put the smugglers on 
the defensive. 

Flag state maritime boarding authority is much easier to gain, 
particularly for Colombian-flagged vessels. We communicate di-
rectly operator-to-operator with our Colombian counterparts, often 
turning boarding requests around in minutes that used to take an 
hour. The smugglers have less time to react and avoid law enforce-
ment boardings. Colombia has become a regional leader and has 
conducted regional drug interdiction operations with the United 
Kingdom, the Netherlands, the United States and Panamanian 
forces. 

Another example of Colombia’s partnership is an operation this 
month with a Colombian Navy frigate that is operating under the 
tactical control of JIATF South. At the same time a Coast Guard 
fixed-wing Falcon is operating out of Aruba and the Navy is flying 
S–3 aircraft out of Curacao. In conclusion, the groundwork for 
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these successes was laid some time ago and these efforts are now 
paying dividends. Thank you very much. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Admiral. 
[The prepared statement of Admiral Utley follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RALPH D. UTLEY, RADM (RET.), ACTING COUNTER-
NARCOTICS OFFICER AND INTERDICTION COORDINATOR, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF 
HOMELAND SECURITY 

Chairman Hyde, Ranking Member Lantos, and distinguished Members of the 
Committee: I am honored to appear before you today as the Acting United States 
Interdiction Coordinator. I also serve as the Acting Director of the Office of Counter-
narcotics Enforcement at the Department of Homeland Security. 

I have devoted much of my professional career to drug interdiction, including sev-
eral assignments in the 1990s, when I worked to improve the coordination of inter-
agency and international drug law enforcement efforts. Plan Colombia and other key 
legislative initiatives were passed by Congress during that time in an effort to de-
velop and implement more effective interagency coordinating mechanisms and inter-
national relationships. In recent years, my career took me in different directions 
until I assumed my current postion in October 2004. It is in this context that I 
would like to share my observations. 

In terms of interdiction, there are successes to report. The United States and the 
Government of Colombia have achieved record levels for Transit Zone cocaine inter-
diction, vessel seizures, and arrests in each of the past two calendar years. In 2003, 
we removed 210 metric tons of cocaine that was in the Transit Zone bound for the 
United States. In 2004, that figure rose to 248 metric tons, which is approximately 
twice the amount of cocaine that was seized or removed from the Transit Zone in 
1999. Let me discuss a few of the key factors that I believe have led to these 
achievements. 

Intelligence about maritime trafficking is the best it has ever been. For years, our 
ships and planes patrolled vast expanses of ocean, often without the benefit of good 
intelligence. Today, our forces often have real-time, actionable intelligence so they 
can narrow their focus and improve their probability of detecting smugglers. The re-
sultant increase in successful interdictions has supported new investigations and 
prosecutions which in turn has improved our intelligence and overall awareness as 
to how the traffickers are operating. In particular, Operation Panama Express, an 
Organized Crime Drug Enforcement Task Force (OCDETF) initiative, has become 
a model for interagency partnering. Panama Express investigations are developing 
intelligence leads that have dramatically increased interdiction successes. At the 
same time, interdictions are leading to the successful prosecution of both maritime 
transporters and higher level drug traffickers. Thus the cycle of aggressive inves-
tigations, intelligence generation, interdictions, and prosecutions has enabled our 
interagency assets to achieve results never before realized. 

Operations in the Transit Zone are better coordinated. The Joint Interagency 
Task Force model works. In particular, Joint Interagency Task Force South (JIATF–
S) in Key West has become a powerful interagency and international team that is 
fusing information from law enforcement agencies, the Intelligence Community and 
our international partners. This combined interagency and international task force 
is producing remarkable results and has improved the effectiveness of our detection, 
monitoring and end-game platforms. In 2003, a Joint Operating Area was created 
which assigned Joint Interagency Task Force South total responsibility for the pri-
mary south-to-north drug trafficking threat vectors from South America. This has 
improved the efficiency and synchronization of our limited forces while at the same 
time allowed Joint Interagency Task Force West to refocus its attention toward 
threats emanating from the Western Pacific. It should be noted that the Govern-
ment of Colombia has two full-time liaisons that are part of the JIATF–S team, 
which also has representatives from nine other countries in the hemisphere. JIATF–
S now communicates and coordinates operations directly with the Colombian Navy 
and Air Force operations centers. 

In addition, we continue to support the Government of Colombia’s efforts to stop 
illegal aerial trafficking. In August 2003, Colombia resumed its thoroughly vetted 
and robustly staffed Air Bridge Denial Program, which receives U.S. support under 
a Presidential Determination. This carefully crafted program allows Colombian Air 
Force interceptors to use lethal force—as a last resort—against noncompliant air-
craft inside Colombian airspace. Since this program resumed, 22 suspected 
narcotrafficking aircraft have been forced down; 20 of those aircraft have been de-
stroyed and 10.3 metric tons of cocaine have been seized. Although a majority of 
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cocaine is now being transported across the Andes by land, traffickers still try to 
exploit Colombian airspace to move money, drugs, and weapons. By continuing to 
support the Air Bridge Denial Program, we are helping the Government of Colombia 
thwart aerial trafficking efforts, especially in those remote regions where aircraft 
and helicopters provide the only viable means of transportation. 

Maritime interdiction performance, while currently at record levels, is suffering 
from a reduction in long-range Maritime Patrol Aircraft (MPA) capacity. Maritime 
Patrol Aircraft are a critical linchpin that are used to detect smugglers and support 
end-game operations. During calendar year 2004, MPA participated in 73 percent 
of the cocaine removal events from noncommercial maritime conveyances in the 
Transit Zone. In the fourth quarter of last year, these figures rose to 91 percent. 
The MPA shortfall has been caused primarily by unforeseen wing corrosion prob-
lems in the U.S. Navy P–3 fleet and the retirement of the entire Netherlands P–
3 fleet. As the U.S. Interdiction Coordinator, I have focused on mitigating this short-
fall. We are closing the gap, though not completely. In particular, Customs and Bor-
der Protection has added 400 flight hours per month to JIATF–S operations. The 
United States Air Force has returned to the Colombia Air Bridge Denial program 
with two E–3 aircraft. This will allow Customs and Border Protection P–3 Airborne 
Early Warning aircraft, which are currently supporting the Air Bridge Denial Pro-
gram, to fly Maritime Patrol missions in the Transit Zone. The United States Coast 
Guard has increased the use of its HC–130 hours in the Transit Zone and has an 
MPA gap initiative in the President’s Fiscal Year 2006 budget. This initiative would 
provide more Transit Zone on station flying hours and a more robust maintenance 
support capability at the Forward Operating Location at Comalapa, El Salvador. 
MPA coverage remains crucial to sustaining Transit Zone interdiction successes and 
I will continue to work hard to restore this capacity. 

The support provided by our international partners is also critical to Transit Zone 
interdiction successes. Currently, France and the United Kingdom deploy and use 
their surveillance aircraft, armed helicopters and surface ships in counterdrug mis-
sions. The British NIMROD, a highly capable long-range maritime surveillance air-
craft, has been especially effective in detecting and tracking drug smuggling vessels. 
The Canadian government is working with the United States Southern Command 
and Joint Interagency Task Force South to coordinate future Canadian P–3 aircraft 
deployments to the Caribbean as well. This committed international and inter-
agency effort is essential to Transit Zone operational success. 

International cooperation has also been critical in eliminating seams that traf-
fickers once exploited. The United States now has 26 maritime bilateral agreements 
that have put the smugglers on the defensive. Flag state maritime boarding author-
ity is much easier to gain, particularly for Colombia-flagged vessels. We commu-
nicate directly, operator-to-operator, with our Colombian counterparts, often turning 
boarding requests around in minutes when such requests in the past took hours. 
The smugglers now have less time to react and avoid law enforcement, and we are 
able to board in time to find contraband and evidence to support prosecutions. For 
example, in Fiscal Year 2004, the United States used our maritime bilateral agree-
ment with Colombia in 34 cases, resulting in the seizure of over 52 metric tons of 
cocaine, the arrest of 199 traffickers and the seizure of 34 vessels. 

Colombia has become a regional leader and has conducted regional drug interdic-
tion operations with the United Kingdom, The Netherlands, United States, and Pan-
amanian forces. Another example of Colombia’s partnership is an operation this 
month with a Colombian Navy frigate that is operating under the tactical control 
of JIATF-South. At the same time, a U.S. Coast Guard fixed wing Falcon aircraft 
is operating from Aruba while a U.S. Navy S–3 aircraft is flying from Curacao in 
support of this operation. The U.S. Coast Guard is also embarking Colombian Navy 
officers aboard their cutters for professional exchanges. 

In conclusion, the groundwork for these successes was laid some time ago, and 
those efforts are now paying dividends. We will not rest on these successes since 
there remain many challenges. As we continually seek to improve our results, we 
should remember that without the support to Colombia and the ensuing cooperation 
from President Uribe and his Administration, we would not be discussing these suc-
cesses. The Government of Colombia has contributed significantly to our efforts and 
we need to stay the course and sustain our support and relationship with Colom-
bia—it is paying dividends. 

Looking ahead, I have placed a priority on seeking alternatives that will further 
increase interdiction capabilities in the Source and Transit Zones. I have been en-
gaged with the entire interdiction community to improve our capabilities and effec-
tiveness to ensure we sustain those strategies and operations that are working, and 
keep the pressure up on all fronts. We will continue to assess our efforts and report 
our progress to Congress. 
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Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and I look forward to answering questions from 
you and your Committee.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Crowley. 
Mr. CROWLEY. I thank the Chairman and thank you for your in-

dulgence. I, and a number of my colleagues, have concerns over the 
spill-over effect of Plan Colombia, and especially on Ecuador, a 
front line state to the northern region including—the Sucumbios 
province is an area of particular concern. It faces the Colombian 
Putumayo region and zone where there is no presence of military 
law enforcement personnel. This has led to incursions on Ecua-
dorian territory of drug traffickers, guerrilla and paramilitary 
groups from Colombia, and to an increase in the levels of violence 
and delinquency. 

Ecuador, which is having its own internal problems is also re-
ceiving an influx of Colombian refugees and its own indigenous 
communities have been displaced from ancestral villages. What—
and I don’t know who in particular wants to take up this question. 
If you all want to participate, that is fine. What is being done to 
stop the spillover effect to help the other countries in the region? 

Mr. NORIEGA. Thank you very much. Three of us at least agree 
we want a bite of the apple on this question. I should emphasize 
that with the new authorities in Ecuador, in our conversations to 
date, they have demonstrated an interest and willingness to con-
tinue their cooperation with our anti-drug programs. I think you 
have obviously identified a key fact, which we have to consider in 
a holistic way as a regional threat. We do have programs under the 
Andean Counterdrug Initiative for Ecuador, particularly aimed at 
their law enforcement capability and looking at activity by the 
FARC and other narcotrafficking organizations spilling over the 
border in Ecuador. We have a Forward Operating Location that we 
operate out of Manta, on the coast of Ecuador, which is important 
to our aerial monitoring efforts. So it is part of our strategy in the 
Andes. And my colleagues, Mr. Farrar and Mr. Franco, want to add 
to that. 

Mr. FRANCO. From the development standpoint, both that region 
and the other provinces are among the poorest areas of the country 
of Ecuador. We have a Northern Border Initiative just on the pov-
erty issue alone. But on the problem of the remoteness of the area, 
it is appalling and there have been incursions from Colombia as 
well as the refugee problem. We have completed 210 infrastructure 
projects along the border. Our support is benefiting 15,000 farm 
families with licit productions. 

What we are trying to do in the northern part of the country is 
preventive alternative development, and that is to make the nec-
essary investments before there can be a foothold for the illicit ac-
tivities. Our focus has been on licit markets and local markets. 
There is substantial Ecuadorian commitment on the security side, 
which makes our work from the standpoint of the development a 
bit easier than had previously been the case in Colombia. We are 
making the necessary investments. We often react to crises, as you 
know. This is an area that we have identified as fertile for poten-
tial problems in the future. And we are taking measures necessary 
from a development standpoint in making investments there. 
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Mr. FARRAR. Our programs are focused on the northern border 
region. It is focused on expanding the state presence, particularly 
police stations, and giving them the ability to move around. We are 
also very much focused on keeping an eye on and making sure that 
the cultivation does not spread into Ecuador. 

Mr. CROWLEY. With that, Mr. Chairman, I yield back the balance 
of my time. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Boozman. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all, I want to 

go on record by saying I very much support the Colombian initia-
tive. I had the opportunity of going over there in the last Congress 
with Congressman Souder and Congressman Davis, and was very 
impressed with the effort that was going on. Right now, we are in 
Congress debating, as we speak, the gang bill. And the reason we 
are trying to get that done is because local policemen can arrest 
individuals and yet they don’t have the ability to go after the high-
er-ups. And I guess something that concerns me, we talk about 
spray and all that. Interdiction is great. What I want to know is, 
what we are doing is arresting the people that are in the process 
of the big boys. And I would like to know who they are, where they 
are. 

I know that we can’t do that in this hearing, but at some point, 
I would like to know now what we had done a year ago. I want 
to know the prosecutions, the people we actually arrested and put 
in jail. In fact, there is some argument that you can do the inter-
diction and actually it doesn’t affect the big boys in the sense that 
the price goes up. They make the same amount of money. It is a 
little bit more difficult. But for every farmer where we spray their 
crop, there are 20 farmers, with the right amount of money, who 
are going to step in and do the same thing. So again, who they are, 
where they are and what kind of arrests we have had in the last 
year—things of that nature. 

Mr. NORIEGA. I think you are exactly right that this has to be 
an integral part of our strategy which is decapitating these traf-
ficking organizations. I think when Congress authorized Plan Co-
lombia, it very wisely emphasized the need for these intelligence-
driven law enforcement activities to go after these kingpins and to 
take them out. 

President Uribe is committed to that, strongly, strongly com-
mitted to that because he understands that that is how you disrupt 
these organizations and hold these people accountable and dis-
mantle the organizations. That is why we have, in just the last few 
years of Plan Colombia, been able to have 200 people wanted on 
drug charges extradited to the United States. That is an extraor-
dinary increase in past years because there is a commitment to get-
ting these people to face American justice and extradite them to 
the United States. That includes kingpins, high-value targets. And 
we have some specific activities, intelligence cooperation that is 
aimed at running these people down and holding them accountable. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. How many convictions out of the 200? 
Mr. NORIEGA. Most of those 200 here, I don’t have the numbers, 

but we can get you the numbers. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. What would you guess? 
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Mr. NORIEGA. If we have an effort to extradite somebody from 
Colombia that we have the goods on, my guess is that the success-
ful prosecutions are very, very high. 

[The information referred to follows:]

WRITTEN RESPONSE RECEIVED FROM THE HONORABLE ROGER F. NORIEGA TO 
QUESTION ASKED DURING THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE JOHN BOOZMAN 

The Department of State regularly reports to Congress on extraditions from Co-
lombia and the nine other countries that have received, or were indicated to receive, 
assistance related to Plan Colombia, in a semi-annual Report on International Ex-
tradition Pursuant to Section 3203 of the Emergency Supplemental Act, 2000, as 
Enacted in Public Law 106–246, prepared in collaboration with the Department of 
Justice (DOJ). The tenth report will be submitted to Congress shortly, and will 
cover the period from January 1 to June 30, 2005. 

Colombia has extradited 288 individuals to the United States between December 
1997 (when Colombia amended its constitution to allow the extradition of Colombian 
nationals to the United States), and June 30, 2005. A significant majority of those 
(222 persons) were extradited under the administration of President Alvaro Uribe, 
which began August 7, 2002. 

According to the DOJ’s periodic review of the status of all extraditions from Co-
lombia, which was most recently conducted in June 2005, 136 of the persons extra-
dited from Colombia to the United States since December 1997 had been sentenced 
(following either a guilty plea or conviction by jury), one has been returned to Co-
lombia following dismissal of charges, and one died in custody. Therefore, as of June 
30, there are roughly 150 (the difference between 288 persons extradited and 138 
whose cases were resolved) persons extradited from Colombia since December 1997 
who have cases pending in the United States, whether those cases are pending trial, 
pending plea, in ongoing trial, or pending sentencing. We have provided the number 
who were sentenced, rather than convicted, because the number of convictions alone 
may reveal sensitive information (e.g., defendants cooperating in exchange for guilty 
pleas). DOJ does not report the number of convictions separately or publicly. 

Our extradition relationship has allowed Colombia to send a clear, strong message 
to drug traffickers and terrorists alike. The Government of Colombia has given us 
significant cooperation and their commitment to bring serious criminal offenders to 
justice, including those accused of drug trafficking and related money laundering, 
racketeering, and terrorism, including kidnapping and hostage taking of U.S. citi-
zens.

Mr. NORIEGA. I don’t know if Mr. Farrar wants to add something 
to that. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Plan Colombia is about Colombia but it is also 
about here. There are higher levels that are working—we cut drugs 
off there, but they are getting it through and it comes through 
here. What about the interdiction on this side, or is that a fair 
question for this? I don’t see how you can do one with without the 
other. That has to be hooked together. 

Mr. FARRAR. On the first part of your question, I wanted to add 
that we also have the Narcotics Rewards Program where we go 
after some of the kingpins and it is the law enforcement agencies 
that propose those targets, and that has been very successful in Co-
lombia, Mexico and elsewhere. And some of these people that have 
been extradited to the U.S. have been captured as a result of that 
program. I don’t have numbers on convictions in the U.S. Perhaps 
there will be another agency that has that. 

Admiral UTLEY. That would be an excellent question for the 
DEA. They are the ones who work both internationally and within 
the United States as well to pull down these organizations. 

Chairman HYDE. Ms. McCollum. 
Ms. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Noriega, you alluded 

to this a little bit in your testimony. It is my understanding that 
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there are two servicemen now in U.S. custody. My question for 
each one of the departments and agencies, in reading newspaper 
articles, this is not the first time that we have had someone in uni-
form, or someone, in fact, attached with diplomatic credentials in-
volved in breaking the law of Colombia as well as working contrary 
to what we are trying to do. 

So my question is: Can you categorically deny that there are any 
U.S. Government personnel—the Department of Defense, State, 
drug enforcement officials—that are paid with United States funds 
or through the Colombian military? Can you deny that there has 
been any official contact support or assistance with the Colombian 
paramilitary organizations which would lead to this type of expo-
sure for them to become corrupted? 

Mr. NORIEGA. We take seriously the allegations against these 
American servicemen, noting, of course, that of the hundreds of 
people who risk their lives in uniform in helping the Colombian 
people, there is a very small number of people who have been al-
leged to have crossed the line over to illegality. I would have to say 
that the investigation is still underway in this case, as it is under-
way in the case of three to four who are implicated in actual co-
caine, allegedly. These investigations are underway. What can I as-
sert quite categorically is a commitment on the part of the U.S. Ex-
ecutive Branch as well as, in particular, the military in holding 
people accountable for any violations of U.S. law. 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. I’ve been confused by some of the testimony 
here. Earlier, Mr. Walters—and I quote, the so-called effect that 
drug production will simply expand into new areas and a portion 
that is squeezed out of old areas has simply not materialized. 
Across the region, we have witnessed 3 successive years of declin-
ing production in both cocaine and heroin. Yet the White House, on 
May 7, through the Associated Press, reported that despite massive 
aerial fumigation, massive offense against cocaine, planting produc-
tions in 2004, coca cultivation has increased slightly as farmers 
quickly replanted. 

It goes on. There are other reports in the press. There is your 
testimony, sir, yourself in which you go on to say that you share 
the Committee’s concern over the role of Peruvian poppy cultiva-
tion: Although we do not have good technical survey to tell us how 
much poppy is being cultivated, we are actually working to find a 
method to ensure that it is inaccessible, and cloud cover, and all 
kinds of reasons why you can’t say what is going on in Peru. And 
I appreciate that. But there have—efforts in Peru, there is defi-
nitely something going on because we are starting to see the Shin-
ing Path re-emerge. And Mr. Crowley pointed out Ecuador. 

So we are going to put more dollars into Plan Colombia. We are 
seeing a balloon effect. In my opinion, that is safe to say with all 
the reports that have either been in the press and in—I don’t want 
to say contradicting testimony, because I am sure you gentlemen 
all believe that you are pretty much saying the same thing. But it 
appears that we do have to realize that there is a push going on. 
So, by this increased amount—keeping the amount the same, roll-
ing out Plan Colombia when we haven’t seen any decrease in the 
amount of street availability, and in fact, there are reports that in 
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fact the heroin and the cocaine that is on the street is even more 
of high quality, I guess is the term that is used. 

What guarantee do we have by putting more dollars into Colom-
bia the way that we have: (1) that we really see any results in 
what is happening here on the streets; and, (2) that we aren’t, 
through our actions, putting more problems into other countries, 
such as Peru, in particular, which just got the Shining Path issue, 
hopefully, to a point where they were going to see it resolved? 

Mr. NORIEGA. If I could start on this, and Mr. Farrar will add. 
You have asked some of the same kinds of questions that we ask 
internally to make sure that what we are coming up here and tell-
ing you is exactly right. And we will have to get you the statistics 
to bear this out. I think what we talk about is that over the last 
5 years, we still have the production levels and the cultivation lev-
els lower than what they were 4 or 5 years ago. And so they may 
increase in one country or another, Peru or Bolivia, but compared 
to where they were 4 or 5 years ago, they are still lower. But it 
is important that we try to stay ahead of the curve and prevent 
these trafficking organizations and the cultivation from reconsti-
tuting itself in other countries. 

On your broader question, if you take the potential cocaine pro-
duction from the Andean countries in 2001—roughly 1,200 metric 
tons—to what it is today—something under 800—that is a 400-
metric ton decrease. Adding that to the 200 metric tons seized 
under these programs, it is 600 metric tons taken off the street 
that would potentially make it on to American streets and school-
yards. 

So while we do not see some of the indicators changing on pricing 
and availability or price and purity, it is obvious that this program 
is having a dramatic impact on the amount of cocaine that would 
be reaching the United States. But it is important to ask the ques-
tions that you are asking. 

Jonathan, did you want to? 
Mr. FARRAR. As Assistant Secretary Noriega noted, there has 

been a decline in coca production since 2001 and 2004 for the re-
gion as a whole. For 2004, the amount of acreage in Colombia basi-
cally stayed static, stayed the same. Total production, potential 
production went down slightly because the fields, many of them are 
newer plants rather than older, so potential production is less. 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. In Peru is poppies. 
Mr. FARRAR. In Colombia, right. And in Peru, we are concerned 

by the same reports. In fact, we have dispatched a plane from our 
air wing down to Peru to do surveillance, to do a survey on just 
that issue, on opium poppy. And it is there now and it is working 
now, so we should have a better idea within the next month or so. 

Mr. WELLER [presiding]. Mr. Mack, 5 minutes. 
Mr. MACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I, too, want to—from everything that I have read with the Plan 

Colombia, it sounds like there are some great successes, and I am 
glad to have read that and to have all of you here today. 

I am concerned, though. And I think we may have had, Secretary 
Noriega, an opportunity, in this Committee room, to talk a little bit 
about this stuff before. But I want to talk about the region in gen-
eral. We have seen the Spanish Government conclude a deal to sell 
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a dozen aircraft and boats to Venezuelan President Chavez. Addi-
tionally, 100,000 machine guns, AK–47s, the relationship with 
Fidel Castro and its military and intelligence. I am concerned that 
there is a potential arms race in the region. Are you concerned that 
there could be some sort of conflict between Colombia and Ven-
ezuela? And what is your level of concern about whether or not 
some of these machine guns, if you will, could get into the hands 
of organizations like FARC and such? 

Mr. NORIEGA. Well, obviously, Congressman, that is an area of 
considerable concern to us and one that has been expressed at the 
highest levels of our Government and on which we have consulted 
with some of our friends and partners not only in the hemisphere 
but outside the hemisphere. 

When you talk about fixed-wing aircraft and that sort of thing, 
or even high performance aircraft, it is one thing. Those are easy 
to monitor and to keep track of those assets. On the other hand, 
small weapons and ammunition, it is very difficult to track. We, 
therefore, are concerned, as countries bring in additional weapons, 
that they be carefully monitored; that the older weapons that are 
displaced by the newer weapons are destroyed or are again con-
trolled so that they don’t end up in the hands of guerilla groups. 
The fact is that the FARC and ELN have obtained weapons, for ex-
ample, from arms caches in Central America where there has been 
criminal trafficking in such weapons. 

So this is a matter of real concern. And even in the major cities 
in Latin America, where there are serious crime problems, they 
have to be worried about these weapons ending up in the hands of 
criminal organizations, gangs that operate in some of the urban 
centers. So it is a matter of serious concern and one which we dis-
cuss with our neighbors in Latin America. And there are instru-
ments under the Inter-American system on the monitoring of illicit 
trafficking in small weapons and explosive devices, and on the 
transparency and the acquisition of weapons where we can use 
those instruments to ensure that we don’t set off an arms race. 

The Colombian and the Venezuelan Governments continue a 
good mutually beneficial relationship. There are historic tensions 
between these two neighbors, but I believe that all parties under-
stand that it is in their mutual interest to prevent any sort of con-
flict. Through dialogue and communication tensions are reduced 
between these two countries, because they are very dependent eco-
nomically on one another. But this is an area where the Colombian 
Government has expressed some concern on the intentions of the 
Venezuelan Government as it procures some of these new weapons, 
particularly helicopters and that sort of thing. And they have dis-
cussed this, too, with the Spanish Government and others. 

Mr. MACK. As I have been following these events, things that 
President Chavez has been saying, and indicating where he might 
be headed is of great concern to me when you start talking about 
an al-Jazeera-type network. 

So, to me, even though the governments, there still may be some 
of those back channels, I would be very concerned if these weapons 
get in the hands of these terrorist organizations to continue to un-
settle the area, which just gives more influence, if you will, maybe 
into someone’s hands like Chavez. And so I would love to have the 
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opportunity, if I could, to speak with you further on this specific 
issue. 

Let me ask you this: Do we have the economic and military as-
sistance that you need for Plan Colombia to be successful? Give me 
where we are with that. 

Mr. NORIEGA. Well, of course we stand by the budget requests 
that are scrubbed by the Executive Branch and presented to Con-
gress. Having said that, we think we make effective use of every 
dollar and can make a more effective use of additional sums of 
money if Congress were to provide that. And even that may have 
gotten me into trouble, but I hope my two colleagues don’t report 
back. But we have to look at gaps. Congressman Weller has identi-
fied potential gaps in the Caribbean. Admiral Utley has referred to 
the really terrific work that the Coast Guard has done in building 
up a network in the Caribbean, and now in Central America, on 
how we can work together to guard our third border. 

And we have ideas and are making proposals within the Execu-
tive Branch to get additional sums of money to ensure that we 
don’t develop security gaps as we take resources to other parts of 
the world. For example, Mr. Farrar has to make very tough deci-
sions about where he puts his INL dollars, and in certain cases, we 
have lost certain programs, like airborne platforms, to do interdic-
tion or surveillance. 

And we have been building up to a synergy where we would have 
not only the surveillance capability but the end game, the re-
sources, the boats, the aircrafts, the choppers or the legal authori-
ties to do an end game. And just as we get to that capacity, we lose 
the interdiction capacity—I am sorry, the surveillance, the airborne 
surveillance platform. That is all a question of resources. And so 
I don’t mean——

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. The time of the gen-
tleman from Florida has expired, although I appreciate the line of 
questioning. 

Mr. NORIEGA. Thank you. 
Mr. WELLER. I recognize the gentlelady from California, Ms. Lee. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to thank our panel 

for being here. And let me ask Mr. Noriega a couple of questions 
just with regard to the human rights and rule of law requirements 
of Plan Colombia. 

It is my understanding—and many groups have cited this—that 
those conditions have not been met. And of course, I am one who 
believes that our country has a different standard of—set of human 
right standards from one country versus another based on what-
ever. We have one standard for Cuba and another for China. In 
this instance, with regard to Colombia, we do have certain require-
ments that were to have been met. However, it is my under-
standing that about 95 percent of the violent crimes have been un-
solved because of judicial inefficiencies, corruption, and intimida-
tion. Also, that many of the serious violations are occurring in 
places that are the focus, actually, of U.S. training efforts. And of 
course this should be a priority. And I am just trying to get a han-
dle on, how has that been monitored, and what are we doing to en-
sure that standards of human rights are adhered to in Colombia 
under Plan Colombia? 
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Mr. NORIEGA. Thank you very much, Congresswoman Lee. 
Human rights, that is to say, the respect for the rule of law in ev-
erything we do has to be an integral part of this program. And we 
remind the Colombians that it is really about imposing the rule of 
law; that is what their policy is all about. And that means that 
their security forces have to respect that as well. 

I think that what we have done on human rights monitoring and 
human rights training over the years has made a dramatic im-
provement in the record of security forces, particularly the police 
and the military. And the military needed considerable improve-
ment, and I think we have seen that to where now the vast, vast 
majority of those abuses that do occur are committed by those gue-
rilla organizations, the terrorist organizations that the Colombian 
Government is actually fighting and trying to dismantle. 

So I think we are going in the right direction. But it is important 
to hold the government accountable, because it is, after all, the en-
tity that we are providing support to. So we do have very strict cer-
tification guidelines and procedures that we have to follow as we 
release sums of money. And we, in very close contact with congres-
sional Committees and even with nongovernmental organizations 
that are well respected in this area, identify for the Colombians 
some requirements that they have to meet, some areas where they 
have to make substantial progress in order to justify a certification 
of the release of funds. 

And I can assure you that in the conversations that Secretary 
Rice had with the Colombian authorities last month, that this was 
a key part of their discussions. And my colleagues and I are very 
rigorous in raising this at every opportunity with Colombian au-
thorities because we have to give the Secretary hard information, 
evidence of substantial progress on respect for human rights, on 
notorious cases or allegations in order for her to make the certifi-
cation to Congress. 

Ms. LEE. Well, the current Attorney General, many believe that 
he has been an obstacle to advancing the cause of human rights in 
Colombia. What is the United States’ take on that? And it is my 
understanding that his term is up in July? And what are we saying 
to the Colombians? 

Mr. NORIEGA. One thing to remember is that the Attorney Gen-
eral is independent of the Executive Branch in the Colombian sys-
tem. And having said that, we have found him rather cooperative 
and sensitive to these issues. 

It is very clear that the civilian justice system has to be im-
proved. It is also fair to say that, with considerable U.S. support, 
it has improved. In the case of the military justice system, that re-
form is lagging, and, quite frankly, we made a case to them that 
they need to accelerate that for their own good. And perhaps Mr. 
Franco has something to add on that case. 

Mr. FRANCO. Thank you. Just very quickly, Congresswoman. We 
find the Attorney General—I met with him last week; he was in 
Washington, and previous to that in Colombia—to be quite coopera-
tive. As you know, Colombia has one of the more antiquated legal 
systems in Latin America. He is committed to a much more open, 
transparent system. We are supporting that with substantial re-
sources. You are absolutely right, not only is it a policy in which 
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we share your concerns, but it is written into our own appropria-
tions law in terms of what we do to strengthen Colombian institu-
tions, particularly on the respect for human rights. 

We have established an early warning system that has re-
sponded to 195 cases of human rights violations; we have a na-
tional ombudsman’s office that we support. We support a inde-
pendent, transparent judicial system. We impress the importance 
of this on the Colombians. I think they fully understand the leader-
ship, not only the importance, but that the United States’ contin-
ued assistance is contingent on that commitment. 

Ms. LEE. Well, I know my time is up, Mr. Chairman, but let me 
just ask you then. Do you think this House—because this Com-
mittee seems to like to issue resolutions condemning violations of 
human rights all around the world, again, using a variety of stand-
ards of human rights. Should we do a resolution to send a strong 
message to the Colombians that we condemn their record of human 
rights based on their adherence to the Plan Colombia? 

Mr. NORIEGA. Ma’am, I think our best views on the human rights 
situation in Colombia can be found in the report on Colombia in 
the State Department’s Country Reports on Human Rights Prac-
tices, which notes some shortcomings but nevertheless does note 
considerable improvement. 

Ms. LEE. Okay. So you believe they are doing okay. 
Mr. WELLER. The time of the gentlelady has expired. 
Mr. Farrar, Chairman Hyde, former Chairman Ballenger, myself, 

and others have noted the lack of an International Law Enforce-
ment Academy (ILEA) in the Western Hemisphere. And while we 
have one in Asia, Europe, Africa, we fail to have one in our own 
neighborhood. And as we have discussed today in this hearing, of 
course, a key part of our effort is our partnership and our strength 
in the relationship as well as cooperation between agencies across 
borders. Can you tell us the status of the International Law En-
forcement Academy for the Western Hemisphere? Number one: 
What is the status of it? Number two: Why the delay? 

Mr. FARRAR. Yes. It is a sojourn that started long before I arrived 
in the INL Bureau, but that I hope to see bring to a successful con-
clusion shortly. 

The current status is this. We sent a team out to look at the very 
last countries that have presented themselves as candidates for a 
possible site. That team returned last week, and we are on a time 
line to make a decision within INL within the next week and 
present that to the ILEA policy board, and we hope to bring it to 
a conclusion by the end of this month. 

Mr. WELLER. So by the end of May you will have a decision 
made? And, from the standpoint of those of us on this side of the 
table, when will the program begin in this hemisphere? When will 
the ILEA be in place and in operation? 

Mr. FARRAR. Of course, we are already teaching a few ILEA 
courses, even we don’t have a bricks-and-mortar ILEA. The next 
step after we make a decision, a final decision on the site, of 
course, is to negotiate the agreement with the host country. That 
would be the next step. 

Mr. WELLER. And, again, what is your timetable? And when is 
your goal to have the ILEA in place? 
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Mr. FARRAR. We would hope that—given the candidate countries 
that remain that are very interested in having it, as serving as a 
host—those negotiations would be short and we could get the ILEA 
up and running quickly. And of course it will also——

Mr. WELLER. In this calendar year? I have grown old and gained 
a lot of seniority during this process, long before you came on 
board, with the goal of putting ILEA in place in the Western Hemi-
sphere. Do you believe we can have this in place this calendar 
year? 

Mr. FARRAR. It depends on the course of the negotiations with 
the host country. I am very optimistic we can do it quickly. I would 
hate to put a time line on there. 

Mr. WELLER. Is that your goal, to have the ILEA in place and 
in operation this year? 

Mr. FARRAR. Our goal—we have courses running now. Our goal 
is to get a decision by the end of this month on the country, begin 
negotiations, and wrap those up quickly. Depending upon which 
country it is and the facilities they offer, it could be a longer or 
shorter job to actually bring that to conclusion. 

Mr. WELLER. Well, we want to work with you as we have been 
working with you to expedite the need. Clearly, the statistics show 
there is a need for one. And the ILEA makes such a difference in 
the other region in the world where you have cooperation that re-
sults from people just meeting each other when they participate in 
the International Law Enforcement Academies. So we want to do 
the job right, but we are behind the 8-ball on getting one in place. 

Mr. FARRAR. I couldn’t agree more. 
Mr. WELLER. Admiral Utley, of course, again, I commend you for 

the work you are doing and your service to our country. You know, 
with the Drug Czar—if I can use that term—as we were discussing 
with him, I raised the issue of the staggering reduction of marine 
air patrol by the military, the gap reduction of 71 percent in the 
last 2 years in the Caribbean and the Pacific. And, you know, this 
issue has been raised considerably by many of our friends in the 
region who want to work with us. They point out we are making 
a tremendous investment in Colombia, and of course, we are mak-
ing a tremendous investment here at home, but we are reducing 
our presence in between in the transit areas. And I would like to 
hear from you, what you are doing about this gap, and not tempo-
rarily, but what is your permanent solution to this marine air pa-
trol gap that we have in the Caribbean and Pacific at this time? 

Mr. UTLEY. Well, the first thing that we are trying to do right 
now is get our arms around what it is that we actually need in 
terms of flight hours. Since 2002, when we did our last study, 
things have changed. Like I mentioned in my testimony, it is now 
intel-driven operations. It used to be we turned jet fuel into noise, 
hoping along some threat factor that we would actually find some-
thing. Now we operate on queued intelligence. So the ball game has 
changed and so the requirement has changed. That is the first 
thing we have done. 

In the meantime, what we have done is once again CBP—well, 
$28 million was allocated to CBP to increase the flight hours to the 
tune of 400 hours a month as a stop gap interim measure until we 
determine exactly what in fact the need is. Coast Guard has also 
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ponied up and increased its flight hours. The Dutch, even though 
the P–3s are out of the game, they are bringing Fokker 60s into 
the theater, and will, at the margins, add flight hours to the pro-
gram. But the long term, I think we are going to have to rely more 
and more on non-DoD air frames. 

Mr. WELLER. Has the Administration budget request, does it ad-
dress this challenge? Have you earmarked funds in the Administra-
tion budget request to close this gap? 

Mr. UTLEY. Yes. Not totally. Like I said, we are reaching out to 
our international partners, NIMRODS, Canadians, things like that, 
to help. There are a number of different ways to fill the gap that 
the DoD has left, and we are working at filling that gap. And in 
the President’s budget is a proposal by Coast Guard, as an exam-
ple, to increase the amount of flight time that they can put on tar-
get. Now, flight time is meaningless going back and forth. The only 
thing we really worry about is time on target. So that is why the 
FOL is doing maintenance there so that things don’t have to be 
flown back to the United States, essentially increasing aluminum 
on target. 

Mr. WELLER. You know, Admiral, we have learned that traf-
fickers watch the airfields so they know when there is aircraft 
present, that they know when there is aircraft that are going to be 
used and whether or not assets are available, particularly when 
they know there is a shortfall. This Committee has recommended 
a solution, which was using—providing DC–3s for the Colombian 
Navy. The question, I guess my last question before I will recognize 
one of my colleagues is: Why not support a permanent fix which 
would include these DC–3s, which, my understanding is, have a 10-
hour flight time? 

Mr. UTLEY. It is sort of apples and oranges. It is not the long-
term, long-range marine patrol aircraft. What the DC–3s would 
bring to the fight would be Colombian littoral coverage of go fasts 
leaving. It would do, as an example, absolutely nothing for the long 
route along the Galapagos Islands as far as trying to put aluminum 
on target there. They simply don’t have the legs. 

Mr. WELLER. Of course, if you had these aircraft, you would be 
able to identify them before they get over the Caribbean? 

Mr. UTLEY. With intelligence, absolutely. Once again, it is a sys-
tems approach, like I sort of brought out before. You start with in-
telligence and you apply maritime patrol aircraft, then you put sur-
face asset on scene with a use of force capability. You take the—
get on board, you take them down, and then you feed this back into 
the intel community. 

Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Admiral. 
Ms. Watson. 
Ms. WATSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am following up on 

some issues that were raised by Congresswoman Lee. And having 
to do with—this is to Mr. Noriega. Having to do with the NGO or-
ganizations feeling that, and criticizing the State Department for 
certifying that the Colombian Government is making progress with 
regards to human rights. And I did hear your response to her. 
However, there is still a feeling that there is some collusion be-
tween the paramilitaries and the members of Colombia’s security 
forces, and that little progress has been made on the number of 
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pending investigations. Can you comment on those two points, 
please? 

Mr. NORIEGA. Congresswoman, I think that it is probably fair to 
say that there are some episodes of contact between the Colombian 
military and these so-called self-defense forces. We hear reports of 
that nature. And all we can say is that, when we do, we run down 
those allegations to hold people accountable for that, because it is 
absolutely against Colombian law and it would be against our pol-
icy. So I can’t say that such a thing doesn’t exist; I think it is prob-
able that sort of thing does persist, particularly in more isolated 
areas of the country. But I can assure you that, as a matter of pol-
icy, we would want to hold those people accountable who might be 
credibly accused of that kind of contact, accountable for having that 
sort of collusion. And it is, again, it is a high priority of the Uribe 
Government that such contact, such collusion, such cooperation ab-
solutely not exist; that such a thing cease, and that anybody re-
sponsible or responsibly alleged or credibly alleged to have engaged 
in that sort of collusion be held accountable. 

Ms. WATSON. I am absolutely confounded by the fact that drugs 
are so available on our streets, crack cocaine in particular. I live 
in an area of Los Angeles where we have high crime activity and 
the sale of drugs right on the city streets of South Los Angeles and 
so on. So it is an issue of supply and demand. If Colombia is con-
forming and we have seen a decline of 25 percent and so on, where 
are the drugs coming from? And I remember a display on the front 
of USA Today where they have the lines leaning up, and I have 
to wonder if we don’t have people sitting on the 30th and 40th floor 
of our finance district, you know, involved in some way. Because 
how does the product get to the streets? And that is a big question 
for you to answer. But I just want to share with you my concerns. 
And if we are doing such a good job here, I don’t really see a reduc-
tion or decline on our streets. 

Mr. NORIEGA. Well, I think even our numbers bear out, ma’am, 
that there is, unfortunately, a considerable amount of cocaine being 
produced and heroin being produced notwithstanding our efforts, 
notwithstanding this program. And then, of course, there has to be 
some considerable corruption in the United States for this sort of 
thing to exist here. But having said that, on both the demand side 
and on the law enforcement side, on getting after the corruption 
and the distribution that works and exists in this country, that also 
is an extraordinarily high priority. It is very true that we do have 
to attack every link in this drug chain, from production to transit 
to distribution, and go after education, rehabilitation, and treat-
ment, and do that all the time. And we will probably never have 
the problem totally eradicated. 

Ms. WATSON. Just to conclude. Is it more resources that we need 
to address these investigations and the abuse of the rule of law and 
the corruption and the collusion? I mean, what is needed on our 
part? Barbara Lee asked if we needed another resolution, which 
doesn’t really have the force of law but it sends a message. Maybe 
you can suggest to us what is needed. That is my final comment 
and question. 
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Mr. WELLER. Mr. Secretary, in respect to you and the panel—and 
recognize we only have a few minutes before we have a series of 
five votes—if Mr. Noriega could respond to that in writing? 

Ms. WATSON. That was my final comment. 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Ms. Watson. 
If I could recognize the Ranking Member, Mr. Menendez. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, we 

are going to have a series of votes and we have concurred with you 
not to keep the panel and ask them to stay until we get back, but 
there are a couple of unanimous consent requests that I would like 
to make here. One is that Members shall have 5 legislative days 
to submit additional materials and questions for the record. 

Mr. WELLER. Seeing no objection. 
Mr. MENENDEZ. I also would like to submit for the record a sum-

mary of the Andes 2020 report that was released last year by the 
Council on Foreign Relations which emphasizes the need to imple-
ment a more regional and comprehensive strategy for addressing 
narcotics and security in the region. And, with that, if we can sub-
mit that for the record as well. 

Mr. WELLER. With no objection. 
[The information referred to follows:]

SUBMITTED BY JULIA SWEIG, SENIOR FELLOW, LATIN AMERICA PROGRAM, PROJECT 
DIRECTOR, ‘‘ANDES 2020: A NEW STRATEGY FOR THE CHALLENGES OF COLOMBIA 
AND THE REGION,’’ COUNCIL ON FOREIGN RELATIONS 

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE FUTURE OF PLAN COLOMBIA 

The Center for Preventive Action at the Council on Foreign Relations convened 
a commission beginning in 2002 to examine the regional dimensions of the conflict 
in Colombia and the effect of U.S. policy in the Andes. Together with Gen. William 
L. Nash, director of the Center for Preventive Action, I had the privilege of directing 
this project. The commission consisted of a group of over twenty scholars, practi-
tioners, and regional policy experts, and was chaired by Gen. Daniel W. Christman 
and John G. Heimann, distinguished leaders in their respective fields of security 
and finance. At the conclusion, the commission released a report, Andes 2020: A 
New Strategy for the Challenges of Colombia and the Region, which addresses what 
the Commission considers to be a major weakness of current U.S. policy, as em-
bodied in Plan Colombia and the ACI: too great an emphasis on counternarcotics 
and security issues, and too little emphasis on complementary, comprehensive, re-
gional strategies. 

Three principles underpinned the Commission’s work. First is the need for the dif-
fusion of political and economic power in each country in an accountable and demo-
cratic fashion, with particular attention paid to integrating the rural areas in this 
process. Second is the conviction that the United States is a crucial actor in the re-
gion, but also that broad and deep engagement on diplomatic, political, economic, 
social, and humanitarian issues by other international actors—including the United 
Nations (UN), the International Financial Institutions (IFIs), regional organizations, 
and European, Asian, and Latin American countries—is critical. Third is the need 
for recognition—by the United States, the international community, and the Andean 
countries themselves—that many of the political, economic, humanitarian, and secu-
rity problems in the Andes stretch across borders and thereby require strategies 
that are regional in their approach and implementation. 

Within this framework, and in light of the upcoming hearing on Plan Colombia, 
I would like to lay out the commission’s view on the future of U.S. policy in the An-
dean region by highlighting several key recommendations from the Andes 2020 re-
port that would make U.S. policies in the region significantly more effective. 

First, a note on how Colombia policy is carried out within the U.S. government: 
any new U.S. strategy toward the Andes will necessitate more effective coordination 
at all levels, between the various agencies of the U.S. government; the United 
States and the Andean countries (both bilaterally and on a regional basis); and the 
United States and the other external actors engaged in the Andes. At present, U.S. 
policy in the Andes—and in Latin America as a whole—seems to be driven by sev-
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1 Brazil has the most unequal land distribution in South America, with 20 percent of the popu-
lation owning 90 percent of all arable land and the poorest 40 percent owning only 1 percent. 
However, the experience of Brazil’s engagement with the World Bank in pursuing market-as-
sisted land reform in its northeast region is instructive for the Andean community nations. The 
political will demonstrated by the Fernando Henrique Cardoso administration in the 1990s to 
request technical and administrative assistance from the World Bank, and the current efforts 
to advance the land reform process by the administration of Luiz Inacio ‘‘Lula’’ da Silva, is a 
model of the presidential initiative needed to tackle a contentious issue like land reform. Accord-
ing to the World Bank, Brazil is the only government in South America that has requested tech-
nical and administrative assistance for such a program. 

2 ‘‘Narcobienes, crece el caos,’’ El Tiempo, June 27, 2003. 

eral independently functioning executive branch offices, including the Bureau of 
International Narcotics and Law Enforcement (INL) at the State Department, the 
United States Trade Representative (USTR), the Drug Enforcement Administration 
(DEA), the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), and the Depart-
ment of Defense’s U.S. Southern Command (South Com). Unfortunately, each office 
pursues its agenda in a policy vacuum. As a result, an individual bureaucracy can 
distort the balance of policy, especially in the absence of more senior-level leader-
ship. 

LAND REFORM AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT 

Prioritize Transparent and Accountable Land Reform. 
Land reform options should be explored once systematic and credible land titling 

and demarcation systems are put in place in the region. These efforts will require 
technical and financial assistance from multilateral institutions. Equally important, 
they will necessitate recognition of and clear signaling by the United States that 
land reform is a strategic issue that is critical to sustainable development and secu-
rity in the region. It is therefore important to organize the financing and technical 
groundwork for ambitious, lawful, and transparent efforts to rectify inequalities in 
land ownership.1 

In Ecuador, Peru, and Bolivia, options for substantive land reform include experi-
mentation with market-assisted land reform programs—in consultation with the 
World Bank and other qualified institutions—that would enhance the negotiating 
power of poor households to purchase high quality land and provide the credit and 
other resources needed to make that land productive. In Colombia, meanwhile, the 
government can accelerate the redistribution of prime agricultural land seized under 
streamlined asset forfeiture laws to internally displaced persons (IDPs) and other 
landless peasants. On this specific point, the U.S. government can earmark funding 
to the Colombian Dirección Nacional de Estupefacientes (DNE), the government en-
tity responsible for administering the asset forfeiture laws, which, according to the 
Colombian Contralorı́a (the equivalent of the U.S. Government Accountability Of-
fice), is understaffed and operates inefficiently. Funding would be directed toward 
capacity building for the DNE and would help expedite the processing and redis-
tribution of land titles.2 Additional technical support from, and political pressure by, 
the United States would be required to bring this program to fruition. 

Furthermore, it is vital for the Uribe government to halt the ongoing land grab 
by the paramilitaries. If this ‘‘off-the-books’’ action continues unchecked, the current 
opportunity for sustainable and strategic land reform in Colombia may evaporate. 
Unfortunately, the Colombian government lacks sufficiently strong domestic law en-
forcement and judicial institutions to effectively stem opportunistic land grabs by 
paramilitaries, drug cartels, or the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) 
or the National Liberation Army (ELN). The Commission therefore recommends 
that the U.S. government publicly outline a two-tiered policy designed to assist the 
Colombian government in actualizing sustainable and strategic land reform. The 
first element would be the publication by the U.S. DEA of a roster of illegally held 
and ill-gotten lands and their holders, as part of a public shaming campaign led by 
the U.S. ambassador. This roster would be analogous to the U.S. government’s list 
of Colombian businesses prohibited from investing in, or forming partnerships with, 
U.S. entities because of their links to the narcotics or other illegal industries. Co-
operation from Bogotá on this matter would be vital. 

The second element of the policy would focus on the actual implementation of land 
reform. The Commission recommends that the U.S. government provide its own sen-
ior-level task force to assist in the technical and legal issues involved in this reform. 
It also advocates enlisting technical and financial support from the Food and Agri-
culture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations and other relevant multilateral 
agencies. 
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3 For an informative account of the battle over land reform in Venezuela, see Reed Lindsay, 
‘‘Land Reform in Venezuela,’’ Toronto Star, September 21, 2003. 

In Venezuela, a program of land reform and property titling is already underway. 
On paper, this program consists of taxing large holdings that lie idle, and creating 
mechanisms for redistribution of government-owned and fallow land to small-scale 
producers. Although the Commission applauds efforts at sustainable, transparent 
land reform, it is troubled by recent allegations of illegal expropriation and by the 
potential for conflict as a result of such actions.3 Accordingly, we strongly rec-
ommend that the Hugo Chávez government avoid tacit or overt approval of low-in-
tensity conflict between the landless peasants (campesinos) and the wealthy land-
owners and their hired agents. Thus, as a means of adding legitimacy to—and en-
suring the objectivity of—its land reform initiative, the Commission recommends 
that the government of Venezuela seek technical assistance from the FAO and other 
relevant multilateral agencies to review land titles and landholdings; update dis-
puted records and define what is considered ‘‘unproductive land’’; and demonstrate 
a long-term commitment to its urban and rural land reform programs by providing 
credit, capital, and technical support programs to new title holders. 

Focus New Rural Investments on Infrastructure and Local Public-Private Partner-
ships. 

Invest in Infrastructure. Critically needed basic infrastructure—including roads, 
electricity, schools, health posts, sewage, and potable water sources—is required to 
unleash the productive capacity of rural areas. Short-term investments in these 
areas would also create jobs and strengthen the capacity of local governments and 
community organizations. Such projects are already a central part of USAID pro-
grams in the Andean region, but they are vastly underfunded. Given the important 
employment and development needs that infrastructure investment fills, the Com-
mission recommends that a higher priority be assigned to sustainable infrastructure 
projects by USAID and other bilateral and multilateral donors. 

Facilitate Local Public-Private Partnerships. Because of the current low capacity 
of local governments to generate resources and collect taxes, local governments are 
largely dependent on resource flows from the central government for revenues. Pri-
vate-public partnerships can help boost fiscal revenues at the local level. The Euro-
pean Commission and World Bank-funded Magdalena de Medio ‘‘Peace Laboratory’’ 
project in Colombia and the Yungas Community Development Investment Fund in 
Bolivia (initiated by USAID) are examples of successful community-driven develop-
ment programs that combine domestic finance with international assistance and re-
ward local initiative. 

The private sector is crucial here. Rather than simply investing resources in pub-
lic relations-driven philanthropic initiatives, companies—particularly extractive 
companies active in the rural sectors—can be encouraged by the United States and 
other actors, especially nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), to undertake broad-
er development projects coordinated with national and local governments. By har-
nessing and leveraging the resources of the private sector, this approach would re-
sult in significant change at the local level without requiring large international in-
vestment. 

Mobilize Microfinance to Convert the Informal Sector into a Genuine Private Sector 
of Small and Medium-Sized Businesses. 

Economic diversification and the development of a small and medium-sized busi-
ness sector are critical to an effective rural strategy. Since as much as 50 percent 
of Andean economic activity occurs in the informal sector, the potential economic 
and social benefits, and profitability, of microfinance are unrealized. Through 
USAID, the United States can increase its current levels of assistance to micro-
finance institutions (MFIs), focusing on organizations with proven track records and 
financial self-sustainability. This investment can be complemented by technical as-
sistance to small and medium-sized enterprises, designed to facilitate effective mar-
keting in both local and, where applicable, regional and global markets. Efforts in 
these areas have proven effective in reducing poverty and raising living standards. 
MFI success stories—such as those supported by the CAF, Banco Solidario in Bo-
livia, Compartamos in Mexico, BanGente in Venezuela, Banco Solidario in Ecuador, 
and Mibanco in Peru—are models for best practices, though it is important that 
MFIs are supervised by the relevant domestic regulator. 
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4 In Latin America, the Andean region holds the distinction of being the area with the largest 
gap between demonstrated needs and current World Bank spending. Of the Andean countries, 
only Bolivia is eligible for International Development Association (IDA) concessionary loans and 
grants. Because they are ‘‘middle income’’ countries, Colombia, Venezuela, Ecuador, and Peru 
do not receive the most generous terms and conditions for World Bank funding. 

5 The CAS is the central vehicle for Board review of the World Bank Group’s assistance strat-
egy for IDA and International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD) borrowers. The 
CAS document describes the World Bank Group’s strategy based on an assessment of priorities 
in the country and indicates the level and composition of assistance to be provided based on 
the strategy and the country’s portfolio performance. The CAS is prepared with the government 
in a participatory way, and its key elements are discussed with the government prior to Board 
consideration. However, it is not a negotiated document. Any differences between the country’s 
own agenda and the strategy advocated by the World Bank are highlighted in the CAS docu-
ment. See www.worldbank.org. 

6 Indeed, the World Bank does not organize the Andean countries into the same administra-
tive scheme. Instead, it groups Colombia with Mexico and apart from Bolivia, Ecuador, Peru, 
and Venezuela. 

Procure and Coordinate Targeted Funding for Rural Development Initiatives from 
Regional and International Financial Institutions. 

A new interagency group based on a partnership of major multilateral agencies 
and key bilateral donors, including the United States and the European Union, has 
been created at the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) to serve as a coordi-
nating mechanism for rural development in Latin America. The Commission rec-
ommends that the interagency group establish a working committee specifically for 
the Andean region, through which high-level representatives from the multilateral 
and bilateral agencies can organize and direct new investments and approaches 
with a timetable that sets clear goals to be achieved in the next year. A parallel 
committee could be established through the Andean Community’s Secretariat, as a 
forum for Andean governments to address their shared challenges and for multilat-
eral and bilateral actors to engage with regional issues. The interagency group could 
play a critical role in formulating projects to deal with the challenges presented by 
border regions. 

Tackling the problems of border regions is particularly challenging because the 
multilateral agencies that provide the bulk of foreign financing for investment in 
underserved regions—particularly the World Bank—typically fund only national, 
rather than regional, projects, and are therefore not organized to address political 
and economic challenges that cross borders. 

Within the World Bank’s institutional framework, however, it is important that 
the individual governments actively engage to raise funds to complement U.S. and 
multilateral investments in the rural Andes.4 Specifically, the Commission rec-
ommends that the new country assistance strategies (CAS) negotiated between the 
World Bank and the individual governments include loan commitments that 
prioritize investment in the rural sector.5 

Parallel loans to neighboring governments, or efforts to fund binational initiatives 
to shore up local governments, repair infrastructure, and promote economic develop-
ment in border regions, will also be required to ensure that capacity-building in one 
country is not offset by neglect in another. New economic and sector work (ESW)—
the World Bank’s analytical program—can focus on how best to channel new inter-
national and domestic resources to address issues in rural development. 

U.S. AND INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 

Craft a Regional Assistance Strategy by International Donors. 
The potential benefit of a regional approach to governance and development as-

sistance in the Andes is often overlooked by donor organizations and countries—es-
pecially the United States—in favor of more manageable bilateral relationships. 
This dynamic is a disincentive to the establishment of common priorities on assist-
ance, consistent standards, and systematized cooperation among international actors 
in the region.6 The Commission therefore recommends that the United States, the 
World Bank, the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the Andean Finance Corpora-
tion (Corporación Andina de Fomento, or CAF), relevant UN agencies, regional de-
velopment banks, and European partners cooperate to develop a regional strategy 
to harmonize policies, priorities, and funding for governance and development 
issues, including those related to the rural development trust funds. This strategy 
could potentially be coordinated under the auspices of the Comunidad Andina, or 
another existing regional institution. Models to emulate include the joint strategies 
recently crafted by the U.S. government and the IFIs for a common program and 
shared responsibilities on money laundering and terrorist finance and the joint Eu-
ropean Commission/ World Bank Office on Southeast Europe, which acts as a clear-
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7 Raymond Colitt, ‘‘Brazil Targets Colombia Drug Flights,’’ Financial Times, October 31, 2003. 
8 The so-called Leahy amendment, sponsored by Senator Patrick Leahy (D–VI, the ranking 

Democrat on the Foreign Operations Subcommittee of the Senate Committee on Appropriations), 
requires the U.S. secretary of state to certify progress by the Colombian military in respecting 
the human rights of the civilian population and severing ties with the paramilitary groups as 
a condition to disburse U.S. funds. Furthermore, with the approval of the secretary of state, the 
amendment empowers the U.S. ambassador to terminate funding for specific units of the Colom-
bian armed forces who are not certified as meeting human rights standards. 

9 It is, of course, important that similar standards are adhered to by other countries involved 
in bilateral security assistance to Colombia, such as the United Kingdom. 

inghouse for donor countries and governments by coordinating projects, providing 
needs assessments, crafting strategies for regional development, and mobilizing 
donor support. 
Encourage Brazil’s ‘‘Outward’’ Foreign Policy on Security, Drugs, and Trade. 

Brazil is the world’s ninth largest economy and South America’s emerging polit-
ical heavyweight. The government of Luiz Inacio ‘‘Lula’’ da Silva is increasingly ex-
ercising political leadership in the Andes and internationally. As it is doing on trade 
(in a somewhat different fashion), Brazil could play the role of a South American 
interlocutor with the international community, lobbying for increased engagement 
on pressing issues in the Andes related to security, counterdrug policy, economic de-
velopment, land reform, and democracy consolidation. 

Brazil’s security is increasingly under threat from growing drug demand and 
narcotrafficker and gang violence emanating from its neighbor, Colombia. The nar-
cotics industry’s spread to Brazil—on both the supply and demand side—has shaken 
the country, as the scourge of drug-fueled gang violence and corruption infiltrates 
society and government at all levels. An unstable Brazil would make addressing the 
Andean crisis immeasurably more difficult, not to mention the seriousness of such 
a threat to that nation. Brazil’s national interests increasingly dictate that it play 
an active role in addressing the grave security challenges of the Andes and direct 
international attention and resources to the region. It is a two-way process: the 
United States and the international community can also take advantage of Brazil’s 
capabilities and interests in the Andes to engage more constructively and coopera-
tively in the region. 

Brazil’s capacity for assisting regional security is incipient but improving, with 
new troops on its northern border and a standing offer, entertained but not yet ac-
cepted by Colombia, to provide intelligence from its System for the Vigilance of the 
Amazon (SIVAM). Enabled by SIVAM with better intelligence to track drug flights 
that pass through its airspace, Brazil announced it will track incoming aircraft and 
confiscate illegal cargo when the planes land at their destinations. The new plan 
does not authorize aerial interdiction (the shooting down of aircraft) that the United 
States and Colombia practice. Effectively, it signals Brazil’s increased attention to 
the issue without a major shift in policy.7 Brazil is also participating in other diplo-
matic initiatives, such as offering to host UN talks with the FARC—a trend that 
the Commission encourages. 
Continue to Prioritize Progress on Human Rights for Security Assistance. 

Respect for human rights is at the core of U.S. counterterrorism and counterdrug 
training policy in Colombia. Bipartisan support for U.S. policy toward Colombia de-
pends on continued adherence to the vetting of Colombian soldiers who receive U.S. 
military training; the embedding of human rights education into the military train-
ing curriculum; and the use of human rights certification of Colombian military and 
police units in accordance with the Leahy amendment law.8 Amplifying the vetting, 
training, and certification process of Colombian military and police units will give 
the United States more scope for ensuring that positive changes in the security en-
vironment do not come at the expense of human rights. Further internalization of 
respect for human rights within Colombia’s military will be contingent upon its ter-
mination of ties with the United Self-Defense Forces of Colombia (AUC) and other 
paramilitary groups; it is therefore important that the United States does not shy 
away from addressing this issue when disbursing aid and in its training and vetting 
activities.9 

Respecting human rights is not solely an American responsibility. In recognition 
of the findings by the U.S. Department of State’s Country Reports on Human Rights 
Practices (2002)—specifically, that ‘‘tacit arrangements between local military com-
manders and paramilitary groups in some regions’’ exist where ‘‘members of the se-
curity forces actively collaborated with members of paramilitary groups’’—the Com-
mission calls upon the government of Colombia to increase funding to the ombuds-
man and inspector general’s office to investigate and expose these ‘‘tacit arrange-

VerDate Mar 21 2002 12:16 Aug 24, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00078 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 F:\WORK\FULL\051105\21204.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



75

10 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices (2002), U.S. Department of State Bureau of 
Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, March 31, 2003, available at www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/
hrrpt/2002/18325.htm. 

11 Notable recommendations from the UNHCHR report include establishment, by the attorney 
general, of a task force to investigate possible links between members of the armed forces and 
the paramilitary groups; introduction, by Congress, of a judicial order to restrict the powers of 
the armed forces to prosecute military justice cases; and collaboration between the vice presi-
dent, the minister of defense, minister of the interior, and public ombudsman to make effective 
the ‘‘system of early alert’’ for preventing rights abuses to communities at risk. Overall, the rec-
ommendations target specific Colombian institutions and pertain to six areas: prevention of 
abuses and protection of human rights; the internal armed conflict (aimed at the illegal armed 
actors and armed forces); the rule of law and impunity; economic and social rights; the pro-
motion of a culture of human rights; and increased assistance and technical cooperation between 
the UNHCHR office and relevant Colombian government institutions. Marta Luciz Ramirez, at 
that time the defense minister of Colombia, disputed the accuracy of the UN report, citing De-
fense Ministry statistics with contrasting findings; see ‘‘MinDefensa Presentaron informe official 
de derechos humanos 2002–2003,’’ El Tiempo, September 10, 2003. 

12 Nancy Birdsall and Auguso de la Torre, Washington Contentious: Economic Policies for So-
cial Equity in Latin America, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and Inter-American 
Dialogue, 2001. 

ments’’; immediately suspend officers against whom there is credible evidence of col-
lusion with paramilitary groups; and pursue investigations, and where necessary 
prosecutions, against senior military officers who have been accused of links to para-
military groups.10 The Commission also endorses a March 2003 report from the UN 
High Commissioner for Human Rights (UNHCHR) office in Colombia, which enu-
merates twenty-seven recommendations for improving Colombia’s human rights 
record; calls upon the Colombian government to implement the report’s policy rec-
ommendations; and encourages the UN, the U.S. State Department, and human 
rights nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) to monitor and publicly comment on 
the implementation process.11 

Finally, the Commission recommends that the Alvaro Uribe administration com-
mission an independent panel of international jurists and other experts to assess 
the government’s progress in breaking ties with paramilitaries, with a secondary 
focus on the matter of paramilitarism and illegal armed groups in Colombia. Analo-
gous to similar commissions in Peru and Chile on truth and reconciliation and in 
Central America on paramilitaries, the independent commission would have plenary 
power to carry out its investigation as an autonomous body, and would issue a re-
port to the Colombian public and the international community. 

REGIONAL APPROACHES TO REGIONAL PROBLEMS 

Deepen Domestic Revenues. 
State revenue-generating systems in the Andes are underperforming. Revenue 

inflows from income and property taxes, value-added taxes (VAT) on goods and serv-
ices, and direct royalty flows from commodities such as oil are inadequate in rela-
tion to the amount that could be generated from the domestic economy, were it not 
for widespread tax evasion, loopholes, and weak government enforcement.12 This 
underperformance is symptomatic of the institutional weakness prevalent in the 
Andes and is a reason why governments do not make sufficient investments in the 
overall development of the nation—on issues ranging from social spending to fund-
ing security forces, public works, and local governance. Internally, revenue-gener-
ating systems in the Andes suffer from an extremely narrow tax base, rampant eva-
sion and corruption, and a regressive tax structure characterized by a dependence 
on VAT. Externally, pressure from the international community, in particular from 
the IMF, to maintain budget austerity and controlled spending does not call suffi-
cient attention to the extremely important limiting factor on the other side of the 
equation: low government revenue. 

The Commission argues that equitable reform of state revenue systems will re-
quire more than a revision of tax codes. Lasting reform will necessitate a broad ef-
fort to generate greater civic responsibility, inform all citizens about the taxes they 
do and do not pay through a public education campaign, and improve the quality 
and fairness of the internal revenue collection regime. Improving the state’s revenue 
capacity in a broadbased way would enhance institution building and democratic 
consolidation, above and beyond the tangible benefits of increased spending capac-
ity. 

Reform of the revenue-generating systems could begin with a public campaign by 
Andean governments to seriously crackdown on tax evasion through the elimination 
of loopholes and increased enforcement, with penalties for nonpayment. Collection 
and enforcement of property tax is particularly crucial. Furthermore, with the ex-
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13 Nancy Birdsall and Augusto de la Torre, Washington Contentious: Economic Policies for So-
cial Equity in Latin America, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and Inter-America 
Dialogue, 2001. 

14 ‘‘Muchos Discuros, Pocos Goles,’’ El Tiempo, August 26, 2003. 
15 In 2003, the head of Colombia’s anticorruption initiative resigned because he felt his work 

was being ignored by other government officials. See ‘‘Muchos Discuros, Pocos Goles,’’ El 
Tiempo, August 26, 2003. 

ception of Bolivia, Andean governments are middle-income nations and are devel-
oped enough to revise their dependence on VAT—a cash cow of the state but a levy 
that burdens the poor as much as the rich.13 

Taxes can also be expanded on luxury items, corporate income, and tourism, in 
addition to an overall increase in levies on the top 10 percent of income earners in 
the Andes—who pay comparatively a much lower rate than their counterparts in the 
United States—without creating negative incentives for investment and growth. By 
broadening their tax bases through a lower minimum rate of income required for 
contribution and a more progressive structure, Andean governments could induce 
greater revenues. 
Aggressively Combat Corruption, Especially in the Extractive Industries. 

Exacerbated by the drug trade, entrenched corruption throughout the Andes and 
Latin America impedes economic growth and undermines the rule of law. For exam-
ple, it is estimated that diversions from state budgets in Colombia alone amount to 
$1.76 billion per year (or close to two points of gross domestic product, or GDP, per 
capita). An estimated half of all state contracts in that country involves payoffs, at 
an annual cost of $480 million to the economy; $5 billion per year is laundered; and 
putting an end to corruption would enable Colombia to reduce its public fiscal deficit 
by 80 percent.14 

A crucial tool in fighting corruption is improving tax collection and enforcement. 
Another step the Andean governments can take is to create new, or strengthen ex-
isting, anticorruption ministries, ensuring their autonomy and giving them author-
ity commensurate with an ombudsman’s office.15 It is also necessary that the min-
istries’ remit includes punitive powers against both payers and recipients of bribes, 
in the latter case focusing primarily on corporate, as well as individual, participants. 

In Colombia, the national government has taken steps to usurp the power of some 
local authorities in oil-rich regions involved in payments to the ELN and other rent 
seekers. The Commission applauds this action and regards it as a model, when initi-
ated legally, for other governments in the region. 

The extractive industry is under particular pressure from some governments and 
nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) to take a stand against corruption by in-
creasing transparency and accountability in dealings with host governments. The 
G–8’s Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative, spearheaded by the United 
Kingdom, is developing a model for publishing the payments that extractive compa-
nies make to governments and those governments’ revenues. The Commission sup-
ports the G–8 initiative and emphasizes the importance of applying the standards 
of transparency and accountability equally to publicly traded, privately owned firms; 
government-owned oil companies, such as Petróleos de Venezuela (PDVSA); and 
host governments themselves. The Commission also endorses the United Nations 
(UN) Development Programmme’s Commission on the Private Sector and Develop-
ment and recommends that it lend its moral authority to encouraging the energy 
industry—and the private sector as a whole—to commit to global good citizenship 
and best practices. 
Create an AmeriPol and AmeriJust to Combat Transnational Crime. 

The EU has created Europol, a regional institution to carry out exchange of law 
enforcement information on a continent-wide basis, to facilitate prosecutions of 
criminals whose activities cross borders by creating a base in which the police agen-
cies in Europe can place liaison officers and create joint operations. There is cur-
rently no institution in the Americas to facilitate cross-border law enforcement intel-
ligence and strategies and carry out operations against criminals in more than one 
country. An AmeriPol could fill that critical gap, providing greater law enforcement 
intelligence capacity and operational support to all law enforcement agencies oper-
ating in the Americas. Initially, an AmeriPol could be financed by the United States 
alone, or by the United States, Canada, and Mexico. Alternatively, it could be fi-
nanced by a formula based on the relative size of the populations, or economies, of 
the participating countries. 

The creation of an AmeriJust for a similar sharing of strategies by prosecutors 
also merits consideration. This institution would be comparable to an existing EU 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 12:16 Aug 24, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00080 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 F:\WORK\FULL\051105\21204.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



77

body, EuroJust, which improves common prosecutorial capacity against serious 
crossborder or transnational crime.

Mr. MENENDEZ. And one comment before I yield to Mr. Delahunt: 
I am concerned that as—I saw in the charts, it is always inter-
esting to talk about potential. Potential means a lot. I could have 
a lot of charts here that talk about potential. But I want to talk 
about actual. And in that regard, we talk about potential produc-
tions versus not actual production. We have not had less cocaine 
on the streets, the number of hectares are actually slightly up. So 
we can talk about potential, but that is not actual production. 

So I think we need to be speaking about apples and apples. I 
would be happy to yield 2 minutes to Mr. Delahunt. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank Mr. Menendez. I will ask for a written 
response. I will direct it to the Secretary, Mr. Noriega. General 
Craddock recently testified before several Committees about the 
impact of the American Servicemen’s Protection Act, and what it 
is doing to military-to-military relationships in Latin America. 
These are his words:

‘‘In my judgment, it has the unintended consequence of re-
stricting our access to and interaction with many important 
partner nations. Of the 22 nations worldwide affected by these 
sanctions, 11 of them are in Latin America, hampering the en-
gagement and professional contact that is an essential element 
of regional security strategies. Extra hemisphere actors are fill-
ing the void left by restricted U.S. military engagement with 
partner nations. We now risk losing contact and interoper-
ability with a generation of military classmates in many na-
tions of the region.’’

I guess what I am asking: Has there been discussion about ad-
dressing this particular problem? And, if so, you can respond to me 
either briefly, or I would like a more expanded version. 

Mr. NORIEGA. The answer is, yes, and it is ongoing, and we will 
get you a longer answer. 

[The information referred to follows:]

WRITTEN RESPONSE RECEIVED FROM THE HONORABLE ROGER F. NORIEGA TO 
QUESTION ASKED DURING THE HEARING BY THE HONORABLE WILLIAM D. DELAHUNT 

The American Servicemembers’ Protection Act prohibits military assistance to cer-
tain countries that are ‘‘party to the International Criminal Court.’’ The President 
may waive this prohibition with respect to a country that has entered into an Arti-
cle 98 agreement with the United States, or if he determines it is important to the 
national interest of the United States to do so. With U.S. military forces, civilian 
personnel, and private citizens currently active in peacekeeping and humanitarian 
missions in more than 100 countries, Article 98 agreements are important in that 
they allow the U.S. to remain engaged internationally with our friends and allies 
and also provide essential protection for U.S. nationals and military personnel from 
surrender to the International Criminal Court. This protection is particularly impor-
tant with regard to politically motivated investigations and prosecutions. 

Entering into Article 98 agreements is a key priority and the American 
Servicemembers’ Protection Act has helped the U.S. Government negotiate such 
agreements. To date, 100 countries, including 15 in the Western Hemisphere, have 
concluded Article 98 Agreements with the United States, with 90 agreements world-
wide, and 13 agreements in the Western Hemisphere, in force. 

There is much more to the maintenance of military relationships in the Hemi-
sphere than the military assistance programs that are subject to American 
Servicemembers’ Protection Act prohibitions. The United States Southern Command 
has a robust program of exercises, conferences, and other initiatives that support 
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the maintenance of strong ties to other armed forces in the region. Nevertheless, 
as General Craddock noted, the military assistance programs that are prohibited 
under American Servicemembers’ Protection Act, particularly International Military 
Education and Training, are important tools in maintaining strong military-to-mili-
tary relationships. We recognize that the prohibitions contained in the American 
Servicemembers’ Protection Act can negatively impact upon military-to-military en-
gagement. The departments, bureaus, and military commands involved in these re-
lationships continue to share ideas and work together to enter into additional Arti-
cle 98 agreements and enhance military-to-military relations. These discussions 
have been held at senior and working levels with the goal of maximizing protection 
for U.S. nationals and military personnel and enhancing our military-to-military 
contacts.

Mr. WELLER. Thank you. And I would again note that any ques-
tions you have, you have the opportunity to submit them for writ-
ing. 

Mr. Payne for a very quick question, and again, I advise you that 
our witnesses can submit their answer to you in writing, recog-
nizing the limited amount of time we have. 

Mr. PAYNE. Okay. Just very quickly. I was just looking at the 
Congressional Research Services report, and it does say that the 
ONDCP recently reported no significant reduction of coca cultiva-
tion during 2004. And so I was trying to get to the point: Are we 
winning? Are we losing? Maybe that could—it is on page 4, and it 
comes from that office. 

So I would like for you to clarify that, if you would, because I 
assume they got the information from your office, just since time 
is running out. I wonder, if you could, perhaps respond in writing 
to the spraying up in the coca—was it Choco area? There was a 
question whether the people were informed before the spraying, as 
was supposed to be done in Colombia. As you know, that is where 
African-Colombians are living. And the situation seems to be wors-
ening, whether there was any discussion of alternative crops. The 
people are marginalizing, they are becoming even more 
marginalized. So I would like to perhaps just have a general an-
swer about the situation of African-Colombians in Colombia as it 
relates to this project. 

Mr. WELLER. I want to thank the gentleman from New Jersey. 
And those answers can be submitted for the record. 

Again, Mr. Franco, Mr. Noriega, Mr. Farrar, Admiral, I want to 
thank our panelists. 

I want to also ask unanimous consent to include in the record an 
Op Ed today, ‘‘Stick With Colombia,’’ by Robert Charles and the 
December 13, 2004 State Department letter referenced by Chair-
man Burton on mycoherbicides. 

[The information referred to follows:]

STICK WITH COLOMBIA 

Washington Times, Wednesday, May 11, 2005
By Robert Charles

As Ronald Reagan used to say, it does no good to throw a drowning man a rope, 
make sure he has a tight grip, then drop your end—to go help someone else. 

That principle applies with equal force in international relations. Troubling, 
therefore, are recent reports that the United States could walk away from a long-
term commitment to South America called the ‘‘Andean Counterdrug Initiative’’ 
(ACI), also known as ‘‘Plan Colombia.’’

By most objective measures, this stabilization effort has been a resounding suc-
cess. Most notably, ACI lowered coca and heroin poppy cultivation more than 30 
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percent between early 2002 and early 2004—and has kept an estimated 20,000 
drug-funded terrorists off balance. Perhaps more importantly, ACI constitutes a pri-
mary engine of positive change—including economic growth—in a region buffeted by 
unwelcome forces, including divisive radical socialism, especially from Venezuela. 

To date, ACI has cost $3.5 billion. In context, that is about 1 percent of the U.S. 
commitment to Iraq over a shorter period. As most know, ACI includes aggressive 
aerial eradication of most of Colombia’s drug crop, regional support for criminal jus-
tice and human-rights institutions, hands-on training and material for the Colom-
bian National Police and counterdrug brigades, an infrastructure for sharing and 
using real-time counterterrorism and drug intelligence, wider maritime and airport 
security, educational efforts like ‘‘culture of lawfulness,’’ and regionwide alternative 
development programs taking root in Colombia, Bolivia, Peru and elsewhere. 

Conceived by a Republican Congress in the mid-1990s and endorsed by the Clin-
ton administration in 1998, this coordinated approach aims to stabilize South Amer-
ica’s oldest democracy, lower drug production regionwide and put tens of thousands 
of terrorists on the defensive—and eventually out of business. Against a steady head 
wind, it is succeeding. 

Beyond reducing the region’s drug cultivation—and cutting drug money to terror-
ists—ACI has given hope to people across the region. Not least, the plan has as-
sisted Colombian President Alvaro Uribe, one of our staunchest allies, in turning 
his country around. A visit with President Bush last year highlighted their com-
bined commitment. Said Mr. Uribe, ‘‘I have found in President Bush a huge level 
of understanding that we cannot leave this fight half-way. . . . Our main target is 
. . . to eliminate terrorism . . . to finish with that plague.’’

For our investment, here is what ACI has so far delivered. All 1,058 Colombian 
municipalities now have a permanent law enforcement presence, for the first time 
in the nation’s history. Over the last three years, trained police and soldiers—in-
cluding human rights training—have increased 16 percent and 31 percent, respec-
tively. Over the same period, homicides and ‘‘incidents of terrorism’’ have each fallen 
more than 40 percent. Over the last four years, kidnappings have steadily fallen 
more than 50 percent. In 2003, more than 3,700 FARC terrorists, and more than 
2,000 AUC terrorists either demobilized or were killed. In 2004, an added 4,000 
FARC terrorists and more than 2,400 more AUC were either demobilized or killed. 

At the same time, while Colombia’s drug crop cultivation has fallen a third over 
three years, the hectares planted in ‘‘alternative’’ or legal crops has skyrocketed. 
From 1,500 hectares of alternative development planting in 2001, the number 
jumped to 43, 951 in 2003. It climbed again in 2004, and was paralleled by a solid 
growth increase of Colombian citizens benefiting from infrastructure projects and 
public health care. Over the last four years, more than 2.3 million Colombians have 
gained access to public health care. 

Nearby, poverty-stricken Bolivia saw a 25 percent increase in alternative develop-
ment exports in 2003 to outside markets from the Chapare region—the former coca 
capital of the world—which provided a net increase in legitimate income of $25 mil-
lion. Both Bolivia and Peru have made major strides against drug cultivation, de-
spite internal pressures to slow down. 

Finally, ACI and Colombia are proving the truth in what John Locke said 300 
years ago: Stability—or a ‘‘social compact’’ built around democracy—encourages peo-
ple to ‘‘mix their labor with the land,’’ invest and prosper. 

Thus, ACI’s contributions to stability in Colombia, while imperfect and buffeted 
by the harsh winds of narcoterrorism and unruly neighbors, have helped produce 
a 3.8 percent growth in 2003 and 4.3 percent in 2004. The World Bank recently 
named Colombia a top area for foreign investment. 

All this says one thing: ACI is a plan worth continuing, for our sake and the re-
gion’s. In time, we should see reductions in cocaine and heroin entering the U.S., 
as we did in the late 1980s. But even now, the investment is sound. 

President Uribe’s courage, supported by ACI, provides a much-needed anchor on 
this churning sea. The last thing America should do is cut the line.

Robert Charles, former assistant secretary of state for international narcotics and 
law enforcement, 2003–2005, is president of the Charles Group, Gaithersburg, Md. 
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Mr. WELLER. Again, I thank the panel for your time today. It has 
been a very informative hearing. This hearing is adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 4:39 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.] 
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(85)

A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

RESPONSES FROM THE HONORABLE ADOLFO A. FRANCO, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR, 
BUREAU FOR LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN, U.S. AGENCY FOR INTER-
NATIONAL DEVELOPMENT TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY THE HON-
ORABLE TOM LANTOS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALI-
FORNIA 

Question 1: Demobilization of Right-wing Paramilitaries 
Since 2003, President Uribe’s administration has been engaged in negotiations 

with right-wing paramilitary groups to discuss the terms of their demobilization. Al-
though approximately 4,000–5,000 paramilitaries have already demobilized, the Co-
lombian government still lacks a legal framework within which to address the al-
leged crimes—both gross violations of human rights and extensive narcotics traf-
ficking—of the paramilitary leaders. The Colombian Congress is considering a bill 
that would establish a legal framework. Human Rights Watch and other inter-
national human rights groups have worked with supporters of President Uribe in the 
Colombian Congress who seek improvements to the proposed legislation, such as pro-
visions that would promote the dismantlement of paramilitary organizational struc-
tures that facilitate illicit activities and provisions that would ensure that the victims 
of crimes receive some measure of justice.

a) What are the State Department, the U.S. Embassy in Bogotá, and USAID 
doing to improve the likelihood that the Colombian Government enacts a 
legal framework that addresses these varied concerns?

b) How much have we spent to support the demobilization process to date? 
What projects have we funded?

c) How much will the demobilization of the paramilitaries cost? What will be 
the U.S. contribution? That of other international donors? Is the cost of the 
U.S. contribution included in the FY06 budget request? If not, will the Ad-
ministration be requesting a supplemental for Colombia? 

Response: 
a) The Department of State, USAID and the U.S. Embassy in Bogotá very care-

fully monitored the progress of the Justice and Peace law during the course of its 
lengthy consideration by the Colombian Congress before approval on June 22. The 
State Department identified issues of particular importance, including extradition 
and reparations, and ensured that the Colombian Government understood our con-
cerns. These were most clearly expressed by then Under Secretary Marc Grossman 
in Bogota when he said that any demobilization process should ‘‘guarantee the dis-
mantlement of the AUC, finish with their finances, and confiscate their property.’’ 
We are presently reviewing the legislation to assess how it addresses our concerns 
and to determine how its implementation can further those goals. 

b) USAID has spent nearly $1.8 million in FY 2004 funds after consulting with 
the Congress to help the GOC establish the institutional framework for the demobi-
lization and reintegration program. Specifically, USAID funding has been used to 
design, implement, monitor and develop procedures for the tracking and monitoring 
system and the Reincorporation to Civil Life Program’s Reference and Orientation 
Centers. This work has been carried out through a cooperative agreement with the 
International Office for Migration and occasional short term technical assistance as-
signments with groups like Creative Associates that have worked on demobilization 
projects in other countries. Additional logistical and technical support has been 
given to the Office of the High Commissioner for Peace, the Ministry of Interior and 
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Justice/Reincorporation Program and to the Demobilization and Reintegration (DR) 
Verification Mission of the Organization of American States. 

c) The answers to each of the questions in part (c) are given below:
• Based on the progress and expenditures of the Colombian DR process to date, 

the projected cost of the GOC’s DR program for 2005 through 2007 is now 
estimated by the GOC at $171 million. However, this estimate must be 
viewed as preliminary and is reportedly based on the assumption that ap-
proximately 15,000 members of illegal armed groups will demobilize by the 
end of 2005 and complete their reincorporation process by the end of 2007.

• The Administration has made no decision regarding possible U.S. Govern-
ment funding for the demobilization and reintegration process.

• The GOC, as noted, has a projected DR budget of $171 million. Reportedly, 
the GOC expects to be able to provide $88 million, which is approximately 
52 percent of the total estimated cost. The GOC is looking to the international 
community, local and departmental governments and the private sector to as-
sist in funding the estimated projected shortfall of $83 million. However, nei-
ther the United States nor other potential international donors have deter-
mined what, if any, assistance will be provided.

• USAID’s interest and intent to support the demobilization program were 
noted in the FY05 and FY06 Congressional Budget Presentations. Funds were 
not allocated for demobilization and reintegration in the FY06 budget, be-
cause there were still unresolved legal, policy and funding questions. Assum-
ing resolution of those issues, USAID and other agencies in Bogota is review-
ing program budgets for FY05 and FY06 to see if any funds could be repro-
grammed for DR. Any reprogramming would require a Congressional Notifi-
cation. Moreover, before any such decision was taken, consultations would be 
held with the Congress.

• As noted earlier, the Administration has made no decisions regarding possible 
reprogramming of existing funds, requests for future funding, or on the possi-
bility of seeking a supplemental for Colombia. All of these are issues that will 
be the subject of continuing consultations with Congress and appropriate 
Committees. 

Question 2: Development and Democratization Programs 
What is the Colombian Government doing to extend basic government services—

such as schools, clinics, and courts—into areas that the Colombian military has re-
claimed from the left-wing guerillas or the right-wing paramilitaries? On average, 
how long does the Colombian military remain in a reclaimed area before it moves 
on to other combat theatres? When the military leaves, are the police able to prevent 
the guerillas or paramilitaries from returning? How often has reclaimed territory re-
verted back to the terrorists? 
Response: 

It is important to note that while Colombia’s illegal armed groups have been 
weakened in some areas and demobilization of paramilitaries increased, the FARC, 
AUC and ELN still have a national presence. 

The GOC has formed an interagency coordinating center (Center for Coordinated 
Integral Action, referred to by its Spanish acronym CCAI) to facilitate social serv-
ices in seven geographical areas that have traditionally suffered from little to no 
state presence and pressure from illegal armed groups. Almost 40,000 individuals 
have been enrolled in state health care, while judges, investigators, and public de-
fenders have been placed in all 16 municipalities of the Plan Patriota area. 

In addition, the GOC’s Democratic Security Strategy makes a priority of placing 
police in every municipality in Colombia. Municipalities in remote areas that never 
had a government presence now have police and usually a prosecutor in at least the 
county seat. Moreover, mayors previously threatened with violence and forced to flee 
their municipalities have been able to return rather than governing in abstentia 
from a department capital or Bogota. Additional progress is needed to extend the 
presence of well trained and equipped Colombian National Police units to increase 
law enforcement and public security throughout the municipalities where traditional 
state presence has been weak or nonexistent. 

The USAID Democracy and Governance program has established thirty nine 
Casas de Justicia (Justice Houses) in an attempt to bring legal and social services 
to residents of some of the most remote areas of the country. More than 3 million 
cases have been reviewed since the start of that program. With USAID funding, the 
GOC also established eight Centros de Convivencias (Centers of Co-existence) in the 
most conflictive municipalities of Colombia to promote conflict resolution and pro-
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vide social services similar to those provided through the Casas de Justicia program. 
One of these centers was established in San Vicente de Caguan, a former FARC 
stronghold and the center of the demobilized zone during the Pastrana Administra-
tion. USAID provides technical assistance to strengthen local governments, again in 
areas where FARC or AUC were dominant as well as in regions where their pres-
ence remains significant. Technical assistance continues as well in areas where 
these groups have been weakened. This assistance also includes training for gov-
ernors, mayors and local councilmen, equipment and support for cadastral surveys, 
and cost-shared funding for infrastructure projects—schools, clinics, bridges, etc. 

Establishing Colombian government presence in previous AUC or FARC zones is 
a high and jointly shared priority of both governments. Cumulative GOC counter-
part funding for strengthening of national and local institutions and rural infra-
structure in USAID-supported Alternative Development (AD) project areas exceeds 
$17.0 million. It is also important to note that in the Catatumbo area, for example, 
where USAID is supporting alternative development activities such as palm and 
cacao projects, the Colombian private sector is providing 73% of the total investment 
in these activities. Long term private sector investment, coupled with significant 
GOC resources, will help to institutionalize the GOC’s presence. This will also dem-
onstrate a commitment to economic and social development in these largely under-
served areas where AUC and/or FARC have had a significant presence in the past. 

Again, it is important to state that both GOC and USG efforts are aimed at long-
term, sustainable presence in areas influenced by illegally armed groups (IAGs). 
USG assistance to and through the Government of Colombia, coupled with invest-
ments from the private sector are making positive in-roads in Colombia. 

This is not a goal that can be reached in the short-term. An important amount 
of progress has been made, but continued efforts are needed. Secretary Rice’s visit 
to Bogota in April 2005 highlighted our close working relations with Colombia. The 
Secretary very clearly stated, ‘‘You don’t stop in midstream on something that has 
been very effective.’’ Plan Colombia’s ending must not signal the end of our support 
for Colombia. 

RESPONSES FROM THE HONORABLE ROGER F. NORIEGA, ASSISTANT SECRETARY, BU-
REAU OF WESTERN HEMISPHERE AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE TO QUES-
TIONS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY THE HONORABLE TOM LANTOS, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Question: 
On or about February 21, 2005, eight members of the peace community of San José 

de Apartadó were brutally murdered. Although the Ministry of Defense strongly de-
nies the accusations, credible reports link the massacre to members of the Colombian 
military, possibly the 17th Brigade which had been conducting maneuvers in the sur-
rounding area days before the killings. Is the State Department waiting to certify Co-
lombia’s recent human rights record until a thorough civil investigation into the 
killings is completed? Have representatives of the U.S. Embassy in Bogotá visited the 
community to evaluate the quality of the investigation? What is the U.S. Embassy 
doing to facilitate the participation of Apartadó community members—most of whom 
fear reprisals if they testify—in the Colombian Government’s investigation? 
Response: 

Embassy Bogotá is following the situation closely and is in frequent contact with 
Colombian government officials, community representatives and international orga-
nizations operating in the area. Community representatives allege that Colombian 
Army soldiers committed the massacre, while some government officials claim to 
have evidence linking the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) to the 
deaths. Colombian government officials continue to investigate this crime, and we 
cannot yet say with certainty who is responsible. 

The massacre was reported on February 24, and the Colombian government im-
mediately initiated a field investigation facilitated by air assets provided by the U.S. 
Embassy’s Narcotics Affairs Section. Civilian prosecutors and police arrived at the 
remote gravesites on the afternoon of February 25 and began collecting evidence. 

The Colombian government’s investigation is ongoing but has been hampered by 
peace community residents’ refusal to cooperate and by a mortar attack against the 
investigators on March 1, which killed one policeman and injured another. Spokes-
men for the peace community report that residents will not provide evidence to Co-
lombian government investigators. 

Our Embassy in Bogotá has been closely following the situation in the Urabá re-
gion for several years. Political officers visited the peace community in June 2004 
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and the U.S. Ambassador visited the Urabá region in October 2004, where he met 
with government, police, and military officials and stressed the need to respect the 
rule of law and protect the rights of those individuals associated with the peace 
community. 

This year, on April 6, the Embassy’s Deputy Chief of Mission and an officer from 
the political section, along with representatives of the international community vis-
ited members of the peace community in ‘‘San Josecito,’’ just outside of San José 
de Apartadó. During the meeting, members of the diplomatic corps noted the impor-
tance of the testimony of peace community residents and witnesses to ensure that 
the case is fully investigated. 

Embassy political officers visited the peace community a second time on May 5, 
in a trip organized by the NGO Redepaz (Peace Network), which included represent-
atives from the European Commission, the UNDP, as well as several NGOs and 
civil society organizations. At this meeting, peace community leaders requested 
international oversight of the investigation into the massacre, but they now con-
tinue to refuse to cooperate with it until all previous cases involving the community 
are resolved. 

The Department of State has urged the Colombian government to conduct a rapid, 
transparent and full investigation, and demanded that those responsible be swiftly 
brought to justice. In his March 16 meeting with representatives of the peace com-
munity in Bogotá, the U.S. Ambassador reiterated this message and expressed our 
condolences for the losses suffered. 

The Department of State is currently evaluating information on the human rights 
and paramilitary related conditions in Colombia, in light of the certification require-
ments in section 563(a) of the Foreign Operations, Export Financing, and Related 
Programs Appropriations Act, 2004 (Division D of the Consolidated Appropriations 
Act, 2004). I can assure you that we will make the upcoming human rights certifi-
cation decision with seriousness and deliberation. As in any case in which the Co-
lombian military is alleged to be involved in human rights violations, the San José 
de Apartadó case will be closely evaluated as the Department makes its certification 
decision. 
Question: 

Does the Administration plan to ask for the reauthorization of Plan Colombia? If 
so, what authorities are needed? What conditionality would you consider appropriate 
for maintaining the largest U.S. aid program outside of the Middle East and Af-
ghanistan? 
Response: 

Plan Colombia is a six-year Government of Colombia program initiated by the ad-
ministration of President Andres Pastrana in September 1999, and whose goals are 
to combat drug production and trafficking, foster peace, strengthen the rule of law, 
improve human rights, provide humanitarian assistance, expand economic develop-
ment, and institute justice reform. It was continued and strengthened by President 
Alvaro Uribe and concludes in September of this year. The Government of Colombia 
is considering a follow-up strategy. 

United States support to Plan Colombia was first provided in the FY 2000 Emer-
gency Supplemental Appropriations Act (P.L. 106–246). Subsequently, additional as-
sistance was made available under the Andean Counterdrug Initiative (ACI) and 
Foreign Military Financing (FMF) headings in the Foreign Operations Appropria-
tions Acts for FY 2001 through FY 2005, and in supplemental appropriations acts 
for FY 2002 and FY 2003. As such, this assistance comprised a multi-year program 
of U.S. support to Plan Colombia. The President’s budget request for FY 2006 re-
flects our intention to maintain assistance to Colombia. 

The Administration, Congress and the Colombian government have formed a very 
effective partnership to confront narco-terrorism in Colombia and we look forward 
to discussions with the Congress on future assistance programs. We believe that the 
annual appropriations process, as it has developed, in consultation with the Con-
gress, provides a suitable vehicle to continue to provide needed support to Colom-
bian programs, and that it is able to take into account developments and events in 
Colombia, as appropriate, in coordination with the Government of Colombia’s plan-
ning document which is expected to be available shortly. 

We appreciate the enhanced authorities which Congress has approved that permit 
assistance provided through the foreign operations appropriations accounts to be 
available to support Colombia’s unified campaign against narcotics trafficking and 
designated terrorist organizations, and are requesting their renewal for FY 2006. 
They allow additional flexibility to help the Colombian government address nar-
cotics trafficking and terrorism more efficiently and effectively. In practical terms, 
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the training, equipment, intelligence support, and other U.S. programs that have 
been made available are now also able to support Colombia’s unified campaign 
against narcotics trafficking and designated terrorist organizations. 

In addition, Congress authorized raising the personnel ceilings for FY 2005 and 
FY 2006 for U.S. military personnel and U.S. citizen civilian contractors in Colom-
bia in support of Plan Colombia from the previous 400 in each category to 800 U.S. 
military personnel and 600 U.S. citizen civilian contractors. While those upper lim-
its have not yet been approached—the highest numbers so far are 501 U.S. military 
personnel and 400 U.S. citizen civilian contractors—the increase improves the flexi-
bility and rationality of our planning process. 

United States assistance to Colombian military and police forces is conditioned 
upon compliance with the ‘‘Leahy amendment’’ and we believe this contributes to 
a more effective pursuit of our foreign policy goals, as do the human rights certifi-
cation provisions of current legislation, and we would expect these to continue. 
Question: 

In January 2004, the Colombian Government presented a draft of what they con-
sidered to be Phase II of Plan Colombia. Under their estimation, the second phase 
would have a total cost of $7.19 billion. What is your evaluation of this draft plan 
for Phase II? Is there an interagency process through which to consider the next 
phase of Plan Colombia? Has a draft, or drafts, of the next phase been prepared by 
State, USAID or DoD? 
Response: 

The draft proposal to which you refer was a working document of the Government 
of Colombia and has not been presented to the U.S. Government as part of a formal 
proposal for a ‘‘Plan Colombia Phase II.’’ Nevertheless, it identified a follow-on strat-
egy to Plan Colombia that would build on and consolidate the progress made to date 
in four major areas:

• Combating terrorism, narcotics trafficking and international organized crime;
• Economic and social reactivation;
• Strengthening institutions and the justice system; and
• Peace negotiations, demobilization and reintegration of illegal armed groups.

We agree with the broad priorities contained in that draft plan and have told the 
Colombian government that we will seek continued support from Congress annually 
through the Andean Counterdrug Initiative (ACI), Foreign Military Financing 
(FMF) and other funding vehicles, as Colombia determines its future plans. Three 
of the four areas described by the Colombian government represent a continuation 
of programs we are already supporting. 

The fourth, that of ‘‘peace negotiations, demobilization and reintegration of illegal 
armed groups,’’ is the result of progress made by the six-year Plan Colombia, which 
concludes this year. There has been no determination yet regarding the level of as-
sistance that we would recommend be provided. First, we are seeking, within the 
United States Government, to address legal concerns which will determine the ex-
tent to which the United States can support the demobilization effort. We will then 
consult further with Congress in order to determine possible support for programs 
in this area, noting the concerns voiced in the Managers’ Report accompanying the 
FY 2005 Foreign Operations Appropriations Act. 

Continued funding to support Colombian programs will be sought through the an-
nual budget process, which includes an interagency process to consider future pro-
grams. Because of this, there is no draft for the next phase that has been prepared 
by the United States Government which would propose a multi-year program such 
as ‘‘Plan Colombia Phase Two’’, although assistance programs in Colombia will con-
tinue. However, the Government of Colombia is preparing its own plan for the way 
ahead, which we expect to be completed shortly. The Colombian plan would be 
factored into the annual U.S. budget process. 

RESPONSE FROM MR. JONATHAN D. FARRAR, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY, BUREAU 
OF INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS AND LAW ENFORCEMENT AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF STATE TO QUESTION SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY THE HONORABLE 
TOM LANTOS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Question: Colombianization 
In the HIRC Plan Colombia hearing, Speaker Hastert asked the Committee to help 

improve Plan Colombia. A major way to improve our current assistance plan is to 
ensure that we are building local capacity and creating sustainable development 
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within Colombia. One way to ensure this transfer is occurring is to require U.S. con-
tractors to provide ‘exit strategies’ on how they will train and transfer responsibilities 
to Colombians. According to the State Department’s report, ‘‘Report on Training of 
Colombian Nationals for Counternarcotics Activities,’’ we should, over the next 5 
years, turn over all but 25 U.S. contractor jobs in support of the International Nar-
cotics and Law Enforcement program to Colombians.

a) How many U.S. contractors are there currently working in Colombia? Is this 
number consistent with the State Department’s ‘‘Report on Training of Co-
lombian Nationals for Counter-narcotics Activities’’?

b) How many jobs within U.S.-funded counternarcotics programs have been 
transferred to Colombians?

c) Within USAID, INL, and other State Department training programs, what 
is the Administration doing to ensure that contractors and the U.S. military 
are working themselves out of a job? 

Response: 
a) As of May 11, 2005 there were 353 U.S. military personnel in Colombia in sup-

port of Plan Colombia and 368 U.S. civilian contractors. Of the U.S. civilian contrac-
tors, 225 were working as contractors on various aspects of the State Department’s 
Narcotics Affairs Section (NAS) operations. Counterdrug activities in Colombia will 
require continued U.S. support for a substantial period of time, but our programs 
are designed to foster Colombian self-sufficiency and nationalization over the long 
term. Our ultimate goal is to nationalize all U.S. programs in Colombia. Due to the 
sustained political will, aggressive actions against narcoterrorism, and positive re-
sults from the Democratic Security plan of President Uribe and his government, we 
have seen an increase in the pace of operations that was not contemplated even one 
or two years ago. This intensified pace of successful operations against 
narcoterrorists has produced impressive results, but it also has limited our ability 
to nationalize programs to date. 

The information contained in the Department’s ‘‘Report on Training of Colombian 
Nationals for Counternarcotics Activities’’ describes the aggregate number of con-
tractors working in support of INL programs in Colombia. The report does not make 
a distinction among Colombian, American, and third country national contractors. 
The Department provides a quarterly report to the House Committees on Appropria-
tions and the Committees on Authorization on the overall numbers, activities, loca-
tions, and lengths of assignment of U.S. military personnel and U.S.-citizen civilian 
contractors in Colombia in support of Plan Colombia that provides additional details 
and information. 

The Government of Colombia shares our goal of nationalization of the programs 
and has more than doubled its share of GDP devoted to security issues to over 5 
percent in the last four years. As an example of this increased responsibility, the 
Government of Colombia is considering purchasing eight Black Hawk helicopters 
using its own funds in the next year to augment its counternarcotics and 
counterterrorism capabilities. 

b) Colombians, Americans, and third country nationals are routinely rotating into 
and out of counternarcotics contracts, making for a fluid environment wherein there 
are few American-designated slots. The exact number of contractors in Colombia 
providing support varies as programs are developed, implemented and completed. 
Our ultimate goal is to nationalize our programs in Colombia to the maximum ex-
tent possible. One area where INL is making considerable progress is in the area 
of aviation. Our pilot and maintenance contract personnel have contributed signifi-
cantly towards the nationalization of our counternarcotics aviation programs in Co-
lombia. We are currently on track to meeting—and in some areas exceeding—our 
nationalization goals in maintenance and pilot training. By August 1, 2005 we will 
have certified 34 of the projected 44 Huey-II mechanics and 48 of the expected 54 
UH–1N mechanics. Eleven UH–60 mechanics are on course to receive their certifi-
cations in October 2005, completing our efforts to certify all 42 of our UH–60 me-
chanics. 

Four UH–60 pilots will have completed the pilot-in-command (PC) certification re-
quirements by August 1, 2005 and 10 Huey-II and 10 UH–1N pilots are scheduled 
to complete their PC certifications by the end of the year. We also have a large num-
ber of Colombian candidates in our initial entry rotary wing (IERW) flight training 
program scheduled to complete their training later this year. The large number of 
candidates ensures a steady stream of pilots from which to draw for PC certification 
in the near future. The completion of IERW and PC certifications will allow us to 
meet our pilot training goals in 2005 and keep us on target to reaching our national-
ization benchmarks in 2006 and beyond. 
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The increases in certified Colombian mechanics and pilots this year should allow 
us to make significant cuts in contract personnel beginning with the start of the 
new aviation support contract in November 2005. We plan to reduce our contract 
pilot personnel by 30 percent and contract maintenance personnel by 20 percent in 
2006. Under current circumstances, annual reductions in our contract work force, 
combined with effective training of supervisory pilots and mechanics, will push us 
in a steady direction towards effective nationalization of our aviation counter-
narcotics and counterterrorism programs in Colombia. 

c) The State Department works closely with the Department of Defense (DOD) to 
train Colombian nationals for the purpose of assuming responsibilities for operating 
and maintaining the fleet of helicopters used by Colombian armed forces. Training 
has been led by NAS in close cooperation with the DOD military group (MILGRP). 
USAID is working closely with a number of local Colombian NGOs to ensure that 
Colombians assume a greater share of alternative development program responsibil-
ities. USAID has also begun to work with local Colombian foundations rather than 
international NGOs on internally displaced peoples and refugee programs. These 
steps will help guarantee that the Colombian people take over program responsibil-
ities and that continuity and lessons learned remain in Colombia. 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DAN BURTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CON-
GRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE 
WESTERN HEMISPHERE 

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for holding this very important hearing today. I 
appreciate your leadership on counter-narcotics policy, particularly in Colombia and 
Afghanistan, and your dedication to strengthening U.S. foreign assistance given the 
realities in the Post-September 11th world. 

I want to thank Speaker Dennis Hastert for taking time to be with us today. The 
Speaker’s presence today signifies his unfailing commitment to democracy, stability, 
and growth in the Americas, and we all owe him a debt of gratitude for his service. 

I visited Colombia late last month with a bipartisan Congressional Delegation 
(CODEL) of ten Members of Congress. I believe I speak on behalf of the entire dele-
gation that our partnership with the Colombians is very strong, both at operational 
and policy levels. Colombia is making measurable progress towards winning the war 
on drugs and our continued assistance is crucial. 

President Uribe is committed to winning the war on drugs. American assistance 
to Colombia is broader and deeper than merely coca eradication, military and police 
support, and drug interdiction. There are other programs—from alternative crop de-
velopment, demobilization, to poverty alleviation, and micro-enterprise—that war-
rant our continued support because they will contribute to the social and economic 
development that is vitally important to security in the region. 

Continued progress in these areas necessitates additional funding and resources. 
One of the most important aspects of our strategic support for Colombia lies in our 
capacity to work with the Colombians to demobilize guerillas and paramilitary 
members and to reintegrate former combatants. There are restrictions on demobili-
zation assistance and continuing debate over whether support for ex-combatants in 
the Colombian context may be construed as assistance to a terror organization 
under the interpretation of the law. I would like to see more former combatants re-
ceive education and job training and be put to work in the manual eradication ef-
fort: 11,500 guerrillas and paramilitaries have been demobilized and they must be 
successfully re-integrated. 

Let me further address Chairman Hyde’s very progressive and creative policy sug-
gesting that we use ex-combatants to manually eradicate drugs, especially the small 
plots of opium in hard to reach places where it is far too expensive to spray from 
the air. This concept is something he, I, and the Colombian government strongly 
support. Moreover, it is just plain common sense. 

We have a photo here of U.S. military aircraft moving terrorists to Cuba, and an-
other photo of a DEA plane moving an infamous, captured FARC commander named 
‘‘Sonia,’’ who was just recently extradited to the United States and brought here on 
a US aircraft on drug trafficking charges. 

Finally, we have a photo of a DC–3 provided with U.S. aid monies to the Colom-
bian National Police (CNP), which we have been told, unlike these other U.S. air-
craft moving unrepentant terrorists, can’t be used to move ex-narco-combatants to 
sites for manual eradication of drugs. Somehow that last proposal might be viewed 
as material support for terrorism. So the Colombian government must bus these ex-
FARC guerillas over dangerous roads, to eradicate illicit drugs. This legal paralysis 
is absurd and self-defeating. 

President Uribe has demonstrated strong leadership and his government has sus-
tained progress to reduce crime, eradicate coca, and demobilize paramilitaries. Cap-
ital investment is coming back and Colombians now have a greater sense of security 
and confidence in their government. The bleak prognosis for Colombia five years ago 
offered a much different picture. 

Counterdrug, counterterrorism and law enforcement initiatives that make up Plan 
Colombia and the Andean Counterdrug Initiative are multifaceted campaigns com-
prised of eradication programs, surveillance and interdiction, demobilization, and al-
ternative development. All of these programs and other ‘‘soft-assistance’’ social de-
velopment programs, are critical to achieving better prospects for development and 
stability for Colombia and her neighbours. 

Alternative development programs are critical to the reintegration process. I think 
President Uribe put it best when he said: ‘‘Cotton and rice and soybeans are nec-
essary to defeat terrorists and drugs.’’

I know there are some who doubt whether we are actually winning the war 
against drug trafficking. They point out that despite the fact that seizures and 
eradication is up; the street prices for cocaine are relatively low and purity of co-
caine has improved. The bipartisan delegation that travelled with me to Colombia 
raised these questions. My conclusion is that we cannot afford to just look at the 
policy options in the abstract; we have to look at what the alternatives would bring 
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about. Any pullback in our support for Colombia at this time could jeopardize the 
gains we are making. 

The Colombians are seeking more marine and air assets are I believe the need 
for this equipment is warranted. The DEA and the Colombian police have worked 
well with the Colombian Navy and additional maritime patrol aircraft will be put 
to good use to step up drug seizures. 

I ask my colleagues today to seriously consider the merits of continuing strong 
support for Colombia at this time. With destabilizing forces gathering to undermine 
democratic institutions in the Hemisphere, it is apparent to me, and I hope to other 
members of this Committee, that President Uribe of Colombia has the material and 
financial support he needs to continue to prosecute the war on narcotics and ter-
rorism. This is one of the most critical components of long-term strategic U.S. goals 
in the Hemisphere, namely the stabilization and consolidation of democratic institu-
tions and free and peaceful societies. 

In closing, I would like to thank our witnesses for joining us today, and I look 
forward to hearing their testimony. Thank you. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CONNIE MACK, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for having this important hearing today. 
And, I want to thank our distinguished panels for coming before the committee 

today. I appreciate your sharing your insight and candor. 
United States assistance, through Plan Colombia, has made a crucial difference 

in our counties’ common fight against terrorism and narco-trafficking. Colombia has 
witnessed eradication of illicit crops, more interdictions, and a reduction of violence. 

However as President George W. Bush and America spread the ideas of freedom, 
security, and prosperity throughout the world, across the Colombian border in Ven-
ezuela, leftist President Hugo Chavez is solidifying dictatorial power and threat-
ening to cut off shipments of oil to the United States. 

I have become concerned about Chavez exerting an increasingly destabilizing in-
fluence in Colombia and throughout Latin America. For example, earlier this year, 
Chavez announced plans to buy 100,000 automatic rifles from Russia. I am alarmed 
that these weapons could fall into the hands of Colombian rebels and could create 
a military imbalance in the region. 

Mr. Chairman, I am committed to planting the seeds of freedom, security, and 
prosperity. We must help the people of Colombia achieve peace and freedom from 
narco-terrorists. It is not only in their interest, it is in our long-term security inter-
est as well. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ROBERT MENENDEZ, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing on a topic which impacts 
Americans here at home, as well as the people of Colombia. 

After 5 years of US support and almost $4.5 billion dollars,1 we are here today 
to discuss Colombia’s past, the present, and the future of US involvement. In doing 
so we must take a look at both the successes and the shortcomings of Plan Colom-
bia. 
Successes/Challenges 

We know that we have some successes. Public safety has improved. Both kidnap-
ping and murder rates have decreased. Every Colombian municipality currently has 
a police presence. Land used for drug production has decreased from 2001–2003. 
The improved security situation has helped boost confidence in the economy and in 
2004 Colombia had the best performing stock market in the world. 

While these improvements are commendable, they are not the whole story. For 
instance, while kidnapping rates have gone down, Colombia still has the highest 
kidnapping rate in the world. 

Also, some experts point out that we haven’t met our goals as measured by other 
standards, such as decreasing the amount of cocaine on the streets in the United 
States or lowering the price of cocaine. Recent US government reports indicate that 
there was no reduction in amount of acres used for cocaine production in Colombia 
in 2004. 
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I am also concerned that the internal armed conflict is still ongoing—the FARC 
has launched a new offensive; the drug trade is prospering; and economic and social 
development are still lacking. 
Demobilization 

As I understand it, the Colombian Congress is working on a new demobilization 
law which would provide some form of amnesty and reduced sentencing for those 
who give up their weapons and their involvement in the conflict. While I understand 
the government’s reason for demobilization in general, the United States cannot 
support a demobilization process that undermines the rule of law. Human rights 
abusers must be held accountable for their actions. I also believe that those who 
participate in the process must be asked to provide information on the functioning 
of these illegal and violent organizations. We must dismantle the entire structure 
of the organizations, not just demobilize individuals. Finally, this process cannot 
protect drug-traffickers from extradition to the United States. 
US Military 

I would like to take a moment to say that I am particularly concerned by accusa-
tions that some of our own military personnel are helping the combatants. I’m sure 
many of you have already heard about the two cases of recent arrests of U.S. sol-
diers for selling arms to the paramilitary. If these accusations are true, these people 
would be working against our efforts and against Plan Colombia’s efforts to achieve 
peace and stability in Colombia. 
Conclusion 

As we work together on the future of our program in Colombia, I would hope it 
would include the following elements: 

First and foremost, we must maintain support for drug interdiction and eradi-
cation. But we must also increase the proportion of funding spent on alternative de-
velopment, increasing the rule of law, and other development projects. I am a strong 
supporter of funding to fight the drug lords, but I also believe that we should invest 
in creating real alternatives for the people on the ground so that they have sustain-
able incentives to move away from drug production. 

Secondly, we should promote a regional approach to the problem, which can help 
prevent cocaine production from simply moving from one area of the region to an-
other, the frequently described ‘‘balloon effect.’’ The drug lords don’t let the borders 
limit their vision of how to create the most profitable cocaine business in the world. 
We shouldn’t let those borders limit our vision of how to eliminate their business. 

Thirdly, we must get the international community more involved in the process. 
While it is a shared U.S.-Colombian problem, it is not only a bilateral problem. 

In closing, I would like to be clear that today’s hearing is not a discussion simply 
on United States involvement in Colombia. Today’s discussion must be on how the 
United States and others will work with the Colombians and their regional neigh-
bors to reach the goals they see for their own countries. 

Ultimately, this is a policy debate over issues that directly impact the lives of citi-
zens all over the world. Children all over the world are dying from cocaine abuse, 
civil war, or drug-related violence. It is, I believe, a problem that we can solve only 
when we truly work together. 

QUESTIONS FOR THE RECORD FROM THE HONORABLE HENRY J. HYDE, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, AND CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON 
INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, TO RALPH D. UTLEY, RADM (RET.), ACTING COUNTER-
NARCOTICS OFFICER AND INTERDICTION COORDINATOR, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF 
HOMELAND SECURITY 

1. The written and oral testimony of RADM Utley, Acting United States Interdic-
tion Coordinator, highlighted the serious long-term problems confronting the use 
of Maritime Patrol Aircraft (MPA) assets. Based on that testimony, the following 
questions for the record are submitted for formal response:

a. One of the principal obstacles to MPA aircraft is ‘‘time late over target.’’ 
Given that impediment which is a function of the transit time required to posi-
tion the MPA platform over the target, and given the large number of potential 
maritime targets that originate from Colombia, would not Colombian Navy 
MPA assets (based out of the Pacific and Atlantic) be of significant assistance 
in reducing the ‘‘time late’’ factor and possibly enable quicker and more effective 
prosecution of ‘‘go fast’’ boats and other maritime narcotics transport vessels 
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that originate from the Colombian coast? Isn’t it better interdiction policy, and 
less costly, to get the target as close to shore as possible?
b. If unpressurized aircraft operating from Colombia had extended range and 
long on-station time, a high resolution surface search radar, a FLIR, a robust 
communications suite, a tactical display console, and the capability to use both 
lethal and non-lethal means of stopping the vessels, would these not be of sig-
nificant assistance to the current MPA deficit?
c. In lieu of the tremendous costs to the U.S. associated with the deployment 
of MPA assets, and as RADM Utley pointed out repeatedly, the ongoing uncer-
tainty surrounding the availability of MPA assets from the U.S. and other coun-
tries, would not one of the most efficient and cost-effective solutions be to en-
sure that the Colombians have their own MPA assets to ensure that we had 
constant MPA coverage off the Pacific and Atlantic coasts of Colombia?
d. Due to the ability of drug traffickers in Colombia to know whether or not 
MPA assets are available in the region, would it not make sense to give the Co-
lombian Navy its own MPA assets to insure a 24/7 coverage that can act as a 
deterrent, while also giving us an added tool to get the processed drugs we were 
not able to eradicate? Don’t the major gaps in the MPA program, about which 
we are now aware, undercut the effectiveness of our efforts and funds directed 
toward eradication of these drugs before they are processed and headed our 
way?
e. Given the testimony of RADM Utley that changes in world events could re-
duce and shift MPA assets of the U.S. and other countries even further from 
the Colombian theater, or eliminate them altogether, would it not be a wise 
move to have MPA aircraft in Colombia, operated by Colombian personnel and 
continuously available in a manner independent of conditions in other parts of 
the world?
f. We have made significant progress in maritime interdiction despite the deep 
MPA gaps and large shortfalls, of which we are now aware. Considering it 
would require only a very minimal investment in providing MPA assets to the 
Colombians that would be easy for them to operate and maintain, with high 
availability and low flight-hour costs, why would we not want to increase our 
progress and obtain even greater results?
g. The Colombian Navy also has an inland and internal riverine interdiction of 
supporting and sustaining a marine service, and, if the MPA aircraft program 
which we could provide could also support that supply and transport mission, 
wouldn’t this be an additional benefit to our common fight against narco-ter-
rorism?

[NOTE: As of press time, the responses from Admiral Utley to Mr. Hyde’s questions 
had not been received by the Committee.]

Æ
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